STUDIES IN LOCAL SELF-GOVERNMENT, EDUCATION AND SANITATION.

58

BY

A. P. PATRO, *
Berhampore, Ganjam.

PUBLISHED BY

G. A. NATESAN & CO., MADRAS.

PRICE AS. TWELVE.



PREFACE.

This little book is a reprint of the articles contributed to the Press; it embodies the results of the Author's experience of Municipal and Local Boards Administration in this Province. A chapter on English Local Government is added in the hope that a knowledge of the European methods of Local Self-Government may be found useful to those who are entrusted with the working of several problems relating to urban and rural boards. These studies do not pretend to be exhaustive of the theory and practice of Local Self-Government in this country; they are intended to present a critical review of the present day administration. The brochure on "Elementary Education" was ublished in 1910. The second edition is revised and enlarged and republished as part of this Volume.

The Author received several requests for publication of the articles in a collective form and this has encouraged him to present them in a book form.

CONTENTS.

		PAGE.
LOCAL SELF-GOVERNMENT:—		
Introductory	•••	1
General Sketch of English Local Govern	men	t 8
Constitution of Municipal Councils	• • •	17
Administration of Municipal Councils	• • •	2.
Duties of Municipal Councils	• • •	28
Responsibilities of Municipal Councils		3
Municipal Finance	•••	36
Administration of Local Boards	•••	45
Taluk Boards and District Boards	•••	55
Regulation of Local Boards	•••	65
Local Boards and Elementary Education	• • •	74
The Panchayat System	•••	84
ELEMENTARY EDUCATION:-		
Its Nature and Scope	• • •	97
Its History'	• • •	105
The Neglect		116
Practical Suggestions		125
The Means	•••	136
DIDAT SANITATION		14:

LOCAL SELF-GOVERNMENT.

Chapter I.

INTRODUCTORY—OUTLINES OF THE THEORY AND PRACTICE OF LOCAL GOVERNMENT.

The Resolution on Local Self-Government, 1882. issued during the Viceroyalty of the illustrious statesman, Marquis of Ripon, for the first time initiated measures of Self-Government in India in a tangible form. Lord Mayo's scheme of financial decentrali-'sation was intended to have as its corollary an extension of local self-government, and between 1871 and 1874 Municipal Acts were passed in the various provinces extending the elective principle and largely broadening the scope of Municipal activity. Madras Act divided the country into local fund circles. and constituted, for their administration, consultative boards nominated by the Government under the Presidency of the Collector. The Government of India in October 1881 addressed the Local Government on the extension of Local Self-Government in Municipalities and rural areas. It was considered that the most desirable and effective policy would be that of concentrating the administration of all local committees in a central board for each district, with subordinate subdistrict boards for each Talug or sub-division. It would be hopeless to expect any real development of Self-Government if local bodies were subject to check and interference in matters of detail. Therefore it was contemplated to define the powers of the boards and the Government, so that, within the limits to be laid down in each case, the fullest possible liberty of action should be given to local bodies. The final resolution in May 1882 indicated that district committees or Boards had failed to secure the attendance of members possessing local knowledge of outlying parts of the district, with the result that undue attention was paid to the area adjoining the district head-quarters, or that the business fell into the hands of the Collector. The original suggestion made in October 1881 of forming one district committee, was given up, and the smallest administrative unit was adopted for a Local Board. Municipal Government outside the Presidency towns also received large impetus. A wide extension was given to the elective system, and many Municipal Councils were permitted to elect non-official chairmen. Increased financial control was provided for together with powers of taxation under certain conditions. The policy is thus explained: "At the outset, the Governor-General in Council must explain that, in advocating the extension of Local Self-Government, and the adoption of this principle in the management of many branches of local affairs, he does not suppose that the work will be in the first instance better done than if it remained in the sole hands of the Government District Officers. It is not primarily with a view to improvement in administration that this measure is put forward and supported. It is chiefly desirable as an instrument of political and popular education." The aim of the Government of India was to train the people in the art of Self-Government to call forth the best energies of the people to be devoted to public life, to create and foster a healthly civic life by which persons of local knowledge and experience, men of public spirit and interest, may be largely associated with the administration of the district. It is not efficiency that was sought, nor was it considered that good government would be a substitute for popular government with all its defects. "Good government could never be a substitute for government by the people themselves." Improved efficiency will manifest itself in course of time as local knowledge and interest are brought to bear more freely upon local administration. It was anticipated there would be many failures and discouraging features which might throw discredit on the system, but the Government thought that if the officers of the Government only set themselves, as it believed they would, "to foster sedulously the small beginnings of independent political life," and if they come to realise that the system really opens to them a fairer field for the exercise of administrative tact and directive energy than the more autocratic system which it superseded, then the period of failures would be short and that real and substantial progress would very soon become manifest. It was and is an old argument against Self-Government

that the Indian people themselves do not care for the principle of Self-Government and very little interest is shown by the populace generally in public matters, that they look upon the Government officials as Ma-Ban and prefer to be guided and governed by them. This argument does not require examination. As education advances, there is rapidly growing up all over the country an intelligent class of public-spirited men whom it is not only bad policy. but sheer waste of power, to fail to utilise. The Government officials and District officers complain that their work is increasing every year and is growing heavier also: the various departments in their charge have so many ramifications; decentralisation at its best offers. no adequate solution. The wise scheme devised in the principles of the resolution, if carried out in spirit and reality, enable the district officials to divest themselves of grave responsibilities and delegate them to the people themselves. It is true the people have to be induced to take up the responsibility and it is also true that proper and competent persons should be persuaded to move in the matter, but the matter is not difficult as I shall prove later on. The Government realised that it was no easy task, the problem "being that of discovering in what manner the people of the town and districts can be best trained to manage their own local affairs intelligently and successfully. The attempts hitherto made with this object have met with but little success; the best men in many cases do not present themselves as candidates for Municipal Office.

yet there can be no doubt that among the more intelligent classes of the community there is a real and growing interest being taken in administrative matters.' The cause of any failure in the system should be sought not in the nature of the object intended to be realised but in the character of the work. The resolution contemplated that the control retained by the Government over the local bodies "should be exercised from without than from within." The Government officials may check or revise the acts of local bodies, but should not dictate policy or course of action. Outside control over the local boards was to be exercised by requiring previous sanction to certain acts and by retaining the power of intervention in case of neglect or default, this power extending, in the last resort, to suspension of a delinquent board. In the matter of election the boards were to have a large preponderance of non-official members chosen, where practicable, by a system of election. Local Governments had large discretion in adopting the form of election.

The resolution was opposed to the Chief Executive Officers of the town or division being Chairman or President of the local board. They could supervise and control the acts of the local bodies without taking actual part in the proceedings. While laying down no general rule it was accepted that there was great force in the argument that so long as the Chief Executive Officer is as a matter of fact Chairman or President there is little chance of these boards affording any effective training to their members in the management

of local affairs or of the non-official members taking any real interest in local business. "The non-official members must be led to feel that real power is placed in their hands, and that they have real responsibilities to discharge. It is doubtful whether they have, under present arrangements, any sufficient inducement to give up their time and attention to the transaction of public business."

The principles were fully endorsed in Lord Morley's Reform Despatch dated 27th November 1908. Referring to Local Self-Government the despatch says that "the principles that should inspire and regulate measures with this aim can hardly be laid down in sounder or clearer terms than in the Resolution published by the Government of India on the 18 May 1882. I do not know where to look for a better expression of the views that should govern our policy under this important head, and I will venture to quote some passages in this memorable deliverance." The despatch further states that if Local Self-Government has so far been no marked success as a training ground it is mainly for the reason that the constitution of the local bodies departed from what was affirmed in the Resolution to be the true principle viz., that the control should be exercised from without rather than from within.

Thirty years have nearly elapsed since the famous Resolution, and opinions differ considerably on the success or failure of Local Self-Government. The opinions depend on the point of view adopted in the judgment of the efforts, whether efficiency of adminis-

tration or the political education of the people is the real object of the system. "It is recognised, that is to say, that although this European form of Government has been generally accepted by the nations and peoples of India, as far at least as any exotic institution ever is generally accepted in this land of immemorial tradition, and has been assigned a definite place in their social life, it has nevertheless not been altogether successful in attracting to the Municipal Councils an evenly balanced selection of the best representatives of the upper elements of the urban population. Mr. H. T. S. Forest of the Bengal Civil Service in his book on "Indian Municipality" thus writes of the progress made: "Now the fact remains that in spite of all these and many other difficulties that beset the path of the aspirant to civic distinction. Indian Municipal Committees do contain a substantial percentage of the very best men living in the towns. men with no particular axes to grind, who have joined the Committees from motives indistinguishable from those which lead prosperous citizens to seek election on Town Councils and Boards of Guardians at Home. The beginnings of a genuine public spirit are undoubtedly discernible in many parts of the India of today; its growth and development will depend on the sort of encouragement it receives." On the other hand, in the light of the "efficiency test" the administration of local boards is condemned. The arguments will be examined later.

Chapter II.

GENERAL SKETCH OF ENGLISH LOCAL GOVERNMENT.

The salutary innovations made by the Local Government Act, 1894, restored the Parish as the primary unit of Local Government in England. The admission of the agricultural labourer to the Parliamentary franchise in 1884 is said to be the main cause. "This extension of the franchise directed attention to the special wants and needs of the rural elector. The parochial system, as it existed in English county parishes, was not calculated to supply any democratic training for self-government, or to promote the recognition of common interest and mutual duties in village communities. The ordinary English farm-labourer was so accustomed to depend on the Clergyman in spiritual matters, on the Squire for his cottage, and on the farmer for his wages, that he did not realise that he was an independent citizen-although he had acquired a Parliamentary vote. It was also a period of agricultural depression and rural depopulation. The same motives that prompted the passing of the "Allotments and Small Holdings Act" had a powerful influence in suggesting the creation of Parish Councils. Finally the constitution of County Councils in 1833 demanded, as its logical sequel, further developments of the representative system outside the towns, where it had long flourished. The vestry is, for all practical purpo-

ses of Civil government, superseded in every rural Parish, and in its stead were established the Parish Meeting and the Parish Council." (William Blake Odgers: Local Government p. 55.) There are now 7250 Parish Councils in England and Wales. There is one in every rural Parish which has a population of 300 or upwards and also in every Parish which has a population of more than 100 but less than 300, if the Parish Meeting has resolved to have one. The County Council has power, with the consent of the Parish Meeting to establish a Parish Council; small parishes may also be grouped together and a council given to it. A Parish Council consists of a Chairman and such a number of Councillors, not being less than five or more than fifteen, as the County Council may fix from time to time. Any parochial elector or any person resident for a year in or within three miles of the Parish may be elected. The Chairman possesses the same qualifications as a Councillor but may be chosen either from within or from without the Council. The Parish Councillors are now elected at the "annual assembly of the parochial electors; at this meeting the electors can ask questions to the candidates. The election is regulated by rules prescribed by the Local Government Board under the Act of 1894 embodied in the 'Parish Councillor's Election Order, 1901." The election is by show of hands; if a poll is demanded by five electors present or one-third of those present whichever number is least, the poll is then taken by ballot.

The Duties.

The duties of the Parish Council are numerous. It has inherited most of the civil powers of the old vestry, subject as regards the adoption of Permissive Acts to the control of the Parish Meeting. Overseers and Assistant Overseers are appointed by it; in respect of the valuation list, poor-rate, and the county rate it has inherited the powers and duties of overseers in appeal. It has to provide parish books, offices and fire-engines and to make and maintain allotments. Parish property unconnected with the Church or Ecclesiastical Charities is now vested in the Parish Council. The Parish Council may petition the County Council to purchase or hire compulsory land for allotments, and may manage the allotments thus provided. It may also make statutory representations on the subject of unhealthy dwellings and obstructive buildings. It may provide Parish offices, meeting-rooms, and recreation grounds. may manage and improve village greens and other open spaces, utilise wells, springs, or streams for water-supply, deal with filthly ponds and ditches, accept gifts, acquire rights of way, and repair footpaths. It administers the Adoptive Acts. It can acquire land by agreement for any purpose authorized by law and by compulsory purchase with the consent of the County Council-no public way can be discontinued or diverted without its consent, no parish boundaries can be altered without its resolution. The Parish Council can borrow money for certain purposes with the consent of the County Council and the Local Government Board, up to a maximum of onehalf of the assessable value of the Parish, but it cannot levy a rate exceeding three pence in the pound without the consent of the Parish Meeting and in no case can it levy a rate exceeding six pence in the pound exclusive of rates under the Adoptive Acts. a charity has been in existence for forty years, the Parish Council has power to interfere in the administration of the same. The accounts of every Parish Council and also of every Parish Meeting must be made up to 31st March in each year and must be audited by a District Auditor, who is an officer of the Local Government Board.

Parish Meeting.

In defining the duties of the Parish Council, reference has been made to the Parish Meeting. It is therefore necessary that we should have some definite idea of what that assembly is. It is an assembly of parochial electors, who are registered either in the Local Government Register of Electors or of the Parliamentary Register of Electors relating to the Parish, persons not necessarily paying rates to the Parish are eligible to be members of the assembly, but any one who owns property in the parish and who is registered on the Parliamentary Register of Electors for the county in respect of such ownership is a parochial elector. A register of parochial electors is duly prepared and kept; and no one whose name is not in that register is entitled to attend a Parish Meeting or to vote as a parochial elector. The

same person, if duly qualified, may be registered as a parochial elector in more than one Parish. The principal power, possessed by a Parish Meeting, is that of adopting any or all of certain Permissive Acts, viz., Acts for lighting and watching the parish and for providing it with baths, wash-houses, burial grounds, recreation-grounds, and public libraries. It has some control over the disposition of Parish property; it can veto closing or diversion of a highway. When there is no Parish Council its powers are far more extensive, including the appointment of Overseers, Committees and it may levy a rate not exceeding six pence in the pound, inclusive of the rate required for the administration of the Adoptive Acts.

The next instrument of Self-Government is the Municipal borough. The Municipal franchise rests on a firm basis of ratepaying residence. Every person who occupies a house, warehouse, shop or other building for which he pays rates, and who resides within seven miles of the borough is entitled to be enrolled as burgess. The governing body of the borough is the Council which consists of the Mayor, Aldermen, and Councillors; the number of the latter is fixed when the borough is incorporated under the Municipal Act. They are elected by the Municipal voters, etc., by the persons who are enrolled as burgesses. They must be persons who are municipal voters or who being qualified except in the matter of residence, reside within fifteen though beyond seven miles from the borough and have an extra property

qualification. Any Municipal voter may be elected a Councillor. The Election of Councillors is conducted on the model of a Parliamentary election. "In many boroughs the elections are mainly governed by considerations of party politics; a Municipal election is regarded as a means of feeling the political pulse of the inhabitants, and purely local questions seem to have but little influence on the result." The number of Aldermen is one-third of that of the Councillors, which varies with the size of the borough. Any person who is qualified to be a Councillor may be elected as an Alderman. The Aldermen are elected by the Council at the ordinary quarterly meeting. The Mayor is elected by the Council from among the Aldermen or Councillors or persons qualified to be such. Thus the three constituent factors of the Council are directly or indirectly chosen from and elected by the burgesses at large. The boroughs enjoy complete independence as regards the appointment of their governing body. The functions of the Councils are legislative as well as administrative. The ordinary functions of the Council consist in the management of the corporate property, the maintenance of proper police force, the regulation of markets, burial grounds, the levying of rates, and when necessary the raising of loans.

"As we have seen, the controlling powers of the Central Executive is purely negative. It can disallow certain things, such as parting with corporate property or the creation of loans on the security of rates but there its power of interference begins and ends. In all other matters a Municipality enjoys, within the limits of the law, an unfettered liberty of action." (W. Blake Odgers on Local Government).

Local Government Act.

The Local Government Act of 1881, conferred on the Counties that form of Municipal Government which had previously pertained only to English boroughs. Every County Council was made a Corporation; it has perpetual succession and common seal. The number of Councillors varies from 28 to 32 or even 120 to 137 as in the case of London. One-fourth of the members of a County Council are County Aldermen. The ordinary Councillors are elected by the County Electors for a period of three years; the Aldermen are elected at their first meeting; the Aldermen hold office for six years, half their number retiring every third year. Any one qualified to be a Councillor may be elected an Alderman. Every person, male or female, who was during twelve months preceding 15th July in any year occupied in any building rated to the relief of the poor or has resided in the borough or parish, or within seven miles of it during such twelve months and has paid al! rates which have been assessed in respect of such property up to the 20th July immediately following, is qualified to be enrolled or registered as a burgess and an elector. To be eligible as a County Councillor, a man must be a parliamentary voter registered as such in respect of ownership in the county; or a peer owning property or be qualified to be registered as a Municipal Elector in any borough which is not a

County borough. No women can be elected a County Councillor. The County Council is an administrative body. The control of the County Police is vested in a Joint Committee of the County Council and the County Justices, but in most other local concerns the County Council now governs the County. The extensive powers exercised by the Council are further enlarged by the Local Government Act. The County Council is now exercising a general supervision over Parish and District Councils. The County Council is the local education authority for its county.

All moneys received by a borough in the ordinary course of its affairs, that is, all rates, fees, and the rents and profits of the corporate property, are paid into the fund called the Borough Fund, and out of this fund is drawn all the money necessary for expenditure. The council has no power to contract debts but any deficit has to be made up by levying a rate, and each parish is assessed to pay a certain amount. All payments to and out of the Borough Fund are paid to or by the Treasurer. No payment can be made unless the order of the Council is signed by three members and countersigned by the Town Clerk. Money needed for works of permanent nature is raised by a loan. The powers of the Council to borrow are of great extent and variety. All loans under general Acts of Parliament must be paid within a specified term of years. The authority to sanction is the Treasury or the Home Office but usually the local Government Board. In order to escape from the control of any Government department, borough

councils frequently apply direct to Parliament for a private Act to authorise proposed expenditure. The accounts are audited by the local Government Board, but most boroughs are exempt from this jurisdiction. There is a check to prevent the application of borough funds to improper or unauthorised objects: every order of Council for the payment of money out of the borough fund may be removed into the Queen's Bench Division of the High Court of Justice by writ. The High Court is thus constituted a sort of casual Auditor. "A serious defect in our municipal system is the absence of anything in the nature of a town budget, showing its financial position and estimating its financial requirements for the year to come."

A brief description of the instruments of local Self-Government is given above, in order to understand the present condition of Local Boards in this country and the opportunities they provide for improvement and expansion. The English system is an indigenous growth. Speaking of early Local Government it is observed that "most things grow up in England gradually, spontaneously, and therefore irregularly and unsymmetrically. The fact that an institution is anomalous, or that an illogical compromise has been adopted in its administration, does not trouble them, so long as the institution works even tolerably well."

Chapter III.

CONSTITUTION OF MUNICIPAL COUNCILS.

The administration of Local Self-Government is carried on by three agencies, Municipalities, Rural Boards and Panchayats. The former is governed by the District Municipalities Act IV of 1884 while the latter two are regulated by the provisions of Act V of 1884 and the later amending Acts. It will be convenient to deal with the Municipalities at first. It has been asserted that the Municipalities have not been able to draw better classes of people into the Councils: their work is unsatisfactory and inefficient; it is therefore necessary that the foundation for the charges should be sought and explained. The Statesman of Calcutta in a leading article exhorted the Anglo-Indian and mercantile community of Calcutta to take more interest in the work of the Corporation and laid the charge against that community that until the Calcutta Improvement Scheme was brought to public notice the mercantile community took no interest in the Corporation; with the transfer of the Capital to Delhi, their responsibilities increase; hence they should bestir themselves to contest the seats in the Corporation. If it is so in the Capital of India, that the European mercantile community stood aloof from the Corporation, it should not be a matter of surprise that the Mofussil Municipalities are not

able to show a better standard. In this province each Municipality could have a Council consisting of not less than twelve and not more than twenty-four persons, of whom the Revenue Officer in charge of the division is an ex-officio Municipal Councillor; the other Municipal Councillors are partly appointed by the Government and partly appointed by election by the tax-payers and inhabitants of the Municipality or of a part thereof, the qualifications of an elected member being that he is an adult of twentyfive years, a resident within the Municipality or within two miles of the limits thereof, not a servant under the Municipality nor an Honorary Magistrate for the town, in which case special sanction of the Government should be obtained, not convicted of an offence proving a defect of character which unfits one for any public service and not an undischarged insolvent or an uncertificated bankrupt. It is provided that the number of officials appointed by the Government, together with the ex-officio Municipal Councillors, should not exceed one-fourth of the number of Municipal Councillors for such Municipality, and power is given to the Government to declare what shall be the maximum number of Municipal Councillors to be appointed for the time being for such Municipality and what shall be the number and proportion, if any, of Municipal Councillors to be appointed by election in such Municipality or in a part thereof and whether the Chairman shall be appointed by the Government or elected by the Council. In any Municipality where the Municipal

Councillors are partly appointed by election, the number of persons so appointed shall, unless the Governor in Council otherwise directs, be three-fourths of the whole number of the Manicipal Councillors. Persons not being Municipal Councillors are entitled to be elected Chairmen but when the election is approved by the Government they shall, during the tenure of office as Chairmen, which shall be for a period of two years, be ex-officio Councillors irrespective of the maximum number of Councillors fixed by the Government. No Municipal Councillor other than the Chairman is entitled to receive any salary or other remuneration from Municipal Fund and no Chairman shall receive any such salary or remuneration unless the payment thereof shall have been sanctioned by the Council with the approval of the Government; and where such salary is attached to the office of the Chairman, the Council is entitled to nominate the Chairman for the approval of the Government, subject to the rules laid down for the purpose. Power is taken by the Government for the removal of Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Municipal Councillor. For electoral purposes the Municipalities are divided into wards, the number of elected Councillors for each ward is also fixed. No person can vote, even though he is eligible, unless he has been registered as a voter. The persons entitled to a vote in a Munipality are (1) persons owning buildings or lands situated within the limits of the Municipality liable to pay a tax either separately or in the aggregate, of Rs. 4 per annum and upwards or

(2) persons who have paid a professional tax of Rs. 2 in the current year, (3) persons who paid income-tax (4) persons drawing a salary of Rs. 30 per mensem and upwards or pensioner drawing Rs. 15 a month and persons paying a house rent of Rs. 5 per mensem and all graduates of a recognised University. In the matter of persons eligible as Councillors a higher standard is required: persons paying a tax on buildings or on land of Rs. 10 per annum or have paid professional tax of Rs. 10 or an incometax of Rs. 30. Persons drawing a salary of Rs. 60 per mensem and upwards or paying honse rent of Rs 10 a month or a Government pensioner drawing Rs. 30 per mensem and all graduates of any recognised University are eligible. These rules are sought to be amended since 1908 and the draft rules then issued fixed the qualification for the Councillor: persons paying a house tax of Rs. 30 a year as against Rs. 10, profession tax of Rs. 19 as against Rs. 10, income-tax of Rs. 42 as against 20, persons with a salary of Rs. 100 a month or paying a house rent of Rs 20 a month. The latest order of the Government, (G. O. 2269-70 M dated 22 December 1911, General Municipal Review,) states that "the proposals for the revision of the qualification of voters and candidates to which reference was made in para 6 of the last review remained under the consideration of Government, the issue of orders being delayed for want of essential statistics due from certain Municipal Councils." It may be stated generally that the higher standard proposed for the voters in 1910 reduces

the electorates to nearly one half and similarly the number of candidates. Most of the Municipalites also pointed out in their resolutions that the complete adoption of the draft rules will reduce the electorate to property-owners and place the power for good or for evil in the hands of a few individuals.

Chapter IV.

ADMINISTRATION OF MUNICIPAL COUNCILS.

Having now known generally the constitution of Municipalities, we shall have to investigate the reason or reasons for their inability to draw better men, as they say, into the Councils. A well-informed writer on municipal questions wrote in the Indian Review that "the present rules have, therefore, transferred the power of election to the rougher and the more ignorant element in the population who are either not disposed to exercise or not capable of exercising independent judgment in the selection of Councillors, and the leadership of these men and the manipulation of their votes is naturally falling everywhere into the hands of persons who themselves belong to the class." alleged that the electorate is large and the franchise isunduly low. Persons who have real stake in the city or town are swamped by the vote of the lower order and are therefore unable to compete against them specially when the latter are organized by a party or The writer says "an examination of voters' lists of any town will. however, show that nearly threefourths of the voters in each ward are persons who have just enough qualifying property or who pay the minimum amount of professional tax. These persons who are on the borderland are generally the artisans, the weavers, goldsmiths or toddy drawers, retail merchants and oil mongers, petty householders and various other men of small means and smaller independence, exercising some trade or calling, in receipt of paltry income. They preponderate in every ward, and the result of the elections now depends mostly on their vote." This is a sweeping indictment. There are two great fallacies in this argument. It presumes in the first place that the lower the franchise the greater is the abuse of the privilege of election, and greater is the security the larger the qualification; secondly that the higher votes or men of property should exercise the power in proportion to their prosperity.

Prof. Bluntschli in his "Theory of State," pp. 499,500 quotes from Lamartine: Every Frenchman who has attained the age of manhood is a citizen, every citizen is an elector, every elector is sovereign The right is equal and absolute for all. No citizen can say to another, I am more sovereign than thou. Consider your power, prepare to exercise it, and be worthy of entering on the possession of your sovereignty." This sovereignty of the people has been opposed and explained as the sovereignty of the nation or the State-so far as the State appears as a person, so far it has independence, power, supreme authority, unity; in one word, sovereignty. The State as a person is sovereign, and therefore we speak of the sovereignty of the State. If party disputes had not introduced confusion, this sovereignty of the State might conveniently be called sovereignty of the people, if we understand by people not a mere multitude of

separate individuals, but the politically organised whole, in which the head occupies the highest position. and every member has its suitable place. sovereignty of the State may be looked at from without and within: from within as the legislative power of the body politic. In this sense sovereignty is ascribed in England "to the Parliament at whose head stands the King and which represents the whole nation." How can the Municipal Government be popular if the "people" are excluded from sharing in it or even if they occupy a subordinate position. The deeper and wider the basis, the stronger is the administration. The original conception of self-government is to associate people with the administration of their affairs. An institution in order to be popular and representative must reflect the real life of the people. It is an abuse of terms to call it a popular assembly if a chosen few select their representatives. The real weakness in any of the present systems does not lie in the franchise being low. There are indeed parties and factions in Municipalities and it is by no means a strange phenomenon; it is an inevitable condition of things. " Parties well organised, factions rightly managed, within certain limits, are symbols of activity and life. The social organism must grow and develop; it cannot be in a state of inanition; no one would wish for it." (Macauly's "History of England.") That spirit is necessary in a progressive society. The laws of England are the birthright of the people thereof and the English revolution was a neces-

sity. Democratic equality is the tendency of modern politics. All civilised nations have recognized not only personal rights but the political rights of the citizen, of the nation and of the individuals and classes composing it and have admitted national or popular representatives to a share in Legislation. The most important reason for the weakness of the Councils is the absence of sturdy patriots who have no axes to grind; is the extent of official control to which the Councils are subiect. There is no freedom of action-a proposal made for the expansion of mass education must be approved by the Educational Department even though it can be shown that the Municipal finances are able to meet the charge; a scheme for the improvement of sanitation, removal of congested areas, reservation of site for rubbish depot must be approved by the District Medical and Sanitary Officer and the Sanitary Commissioner; and an estimate for the construction of a building, a proposal for improving the drainage system, must be approved by the Public Works Department. All sanitary works of the value of Rs. 200 and more for the improvement of hospitals, dispensaries, latrines should be approved by the Sanitary Engineer. The whole policy is thus shaped by the Government and no self-respecting and independent Councillor can conscientiously serve on the Council. The work of the Chairman and the Council is subject to the most harassing checks and control. In ordinary matters of increasing the salary of a sanitary peon or purchase of implements for the repair of roads, new stationary not provided in the budget, supply of

paper and pencils to Teachers under Survey training. permission of the Government should be obtained. There are a thousand Government Orders which require the permission of the Government to be obtained before the Council could be free to spend on any proposal for the improvement of education, sanitation, communications; need I refer to the recent Palghat muddle as an instance of official interference. other reason why better class men are absent in the Councils is that a real sense of civic responsibility has not yet thoroughly grasped the public mind. Educated men are busy with their professional engagements and do not feel the discharge of this duty as part of their life work; in other words, a strong chastened public life has to be awakened to rise to the sense of responsibilities in public life. The General Municipal Review 1910-11, however, observed "that the general standard of Administration remained much the same as in the previous year, a fair degree of efficiency being attained in the majority of cases. Among towns where the administration was otherwise less open to adverse comment, a regrettable degree of friction continued to prevail in Bezwada and Palghat and came into prominence in Rajahmundry, Tinnevelly and Vanyambadi. On the other hand, there were many cases in which the relations between the Executive and the Councillors were all that could be desired and the latter rendered services of great value." Out of 61 Municipalities the Government could find about five, in all, where there was a tendency to friction. If each of these cases are examined in detail, the fault is not that of the voters, the constituency, nor that of the masses who elected them, but due to some personal or private grounds between the Executive and the Councillors to some undesirable interference of the official backing up the one or the other.

Chapter V.

DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF MUNICIPAL COUNCILS.

Section 32 (1) of the Madras District Municipalities Act lays down: The resolutions of the Municipal Council shall be carried into effect by the Chairman, in whom the entire executive power of the Municipal Council shall be vested, and who shall be directly responsible for the due fulfilment of the purposes of this Act. The Chairman shall furnish to the Municipal Council such monthly reports regarding the progress made in carrying out the resolutions of that body and in the collection of taxes as the Municipal Council may prescribe. To carry out the responsibility thus imposed, it is not sufficient to depend merely on efficient organisation and a disciplined staff. These are by no means small aids to sound principles of working, there should also be a general spirit of confidence in the honesty of administration. The Act creates a representative body vested with certain powers of creating a policy and an effective machinery to support it; it also provides for the nomination of an agent on whom the responsibility of carrying out the policy is placed. The success of a Municipality, therefore, depends upon the distinct spheres of action occupied by these two authorities: that is, the Commissioners remain true "deliberative functions" and allow the "executive powers" of the Chairman remain separate and inde-

pendent, or in other words, where the fundamental distinction between the deliberative functions of the Commissioners on the one hand, and the executive functions of the Chairman on the other, is most clearly recognised and most consistently acted upon. The Chairman is responsible for selecting the means and the agency by which he would carry into effect the resolutions of the Council, and the Councillors should, therefore, keep themselves aloof from the actual working of the Muncipal staff. Every day's experience of the faction in Municipal Councils will enable one to see that the Council should strictly limit itself to its deliberative function. There are various safe-guards provided in the Act—under S. 32 (2) 33, 35 and 37. The Council and the Collector can call upon the Chairman to perform any of the duties imposed under the Act or ask him to carry out any resolution of the Council or suspend the execution of any resolution. The Council should control and guide all matters of Sub-Committees, for example, S. 44 (1) 52 (3) and S. 34 Local Boards Act, this is not generally taken advantage of. There is no standing committee or Sub-Committee in the Mofussil Municipalities. The Municipal Councillors are men of business experience. It may be that they are ignorant of the English language but it cannot be said, therefore, that Sub-Committees will be a failure. I am aware of the fact that in Mofussil Municipalities, as the subjects are referred to "casual" Sub-Committees, there are delays in the submission of their reports; the Chairman in such cases ought to stir

them up a little. In the English system the committees prepare the whole work for the executive to carry into effect. The constitution of our Councils, as one can run through the names in the 'Quarterly Civil List.' most emphatically supports the above principle. Leaving ordinary subjects of a routine character, all subjects placed before the Council should be discussed by a committee appointed by the Council. This would save great labour and time of the Council and would avoid long debates. The general meetings of a Council are called at intervals of a fortnight, and when there is pressure of work, within a week; all complicated questions could easily be discussed in the Sub-Committee and the main points for the opinion of the Council could be easily selected a day or two previous to the meeting. For instance, in S. 30 (4), on questions of sanitation, public works and public instruction and finance, the special knowledge possessed by the members of the Committee will be of greater use and freer expression of opinion can be given in committees than in formal discussions—care, however, should be taken in constituting the committee, both from the point of special knowledge and of members. In the discussions in Council, the Chairman should avoid causes for jealousy and discord,-a free and full disclosure of facts and all the papers connected with a subject should be placed at the disposal of members. Few papers can be treated as "confidential" to Councillors, unless the Sub-Committee desire them to be treated as pending. The Councillors are eager to

interfere with the disciplinary methods adopted by the Chairman and the evil results of such interference cannot be too impressively stated. The Chairman's selection of officers and punishment of officers should, as far as possible, be supported. It should not be open to a subordinate as a matter of right to go in appeal against the Chairman's order. All discipline will be a failure; a full meeting of the Council takes place when an appeal from a dismissed subordinate is to be heard, it is greatly demoralising to the subordinates; on the other hand, the Chairman should always be ready and willing to receive reports against his subordinates and to receive proposals for the better working of the system and any helpful criticism on any of the various details of the working of the executive. In some cases the Ward Councillors are given powers to look into the matters of the Ward-it cannot be very much encouraged, as a rule. The Ward Councillor in any case should have no power to give independent orders to the executive staff. However jealous a Ward Councillor may be to watch the various interests of his constituency, he should not issue orders directly to the staff as this will lead to confusion, but he may criticise and make recommendations to the Chairman. The Ward system is very convenient for the proper supervision of the work of the staff and the Chairman in his rounds will be able to ascertain the real needs of the locality-complaints about encroachments, reports referring to the neglect of cesspools, cleaning of drains, removal of sewage water or rubbish, excessive rigiour

in the collection of taxes, improper assessment and levy of rate are among the nature of complaints the ratepayers make in the ordinary rounds of the Chairman. These should be promptly attended to. It is one thing to carry on the work of the existing machinery efficiently and it is another matter to be able to 'discover the weak points in the administration and confer greater happiness on the ratepayers. It is rightly observed that, if there is one virtue more indispensable than another for a Chairman who wishes to secure and retain the general confidence referred to above, it is, one is inclined to say, 'not so much tact as impartiality.' The Chairman has threefold dutiesas guardian of the interests of ratepayers, as representative of the general policy of the Councillors, as the chief Head of the executive; in each case he has to decide without favour or prejudice to either side when there is conflict between any two.

Chapter VI.

DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF MUNICIPAL COUNCILS.

It is not too soon to observe that in our Municipal elections, questions of general policy do not influence the electorate. Personal reasons, wealth, position, influence and brisk canvassing or the number of agents appointed for the purpose and sometimes the extent to which underhand dealings are resorted to, enter largely into the elective system. The general attitude of the candidate towards the Municipal problems affecting the town, the general conduct in relation to any particular question are much neglected. The election of the Chairman also is conducted on similar lines. It is deplorable to see that we have not yet developed the political faculty to discern the element in a candidate. The responsibility heavily lies upon the educated classes. Rate-payers' association is a rare phenomenon. For each Municipality in the Mofussil there should be a rate-payers' association—a feeble attempt is made in the metropolis but it receives life or becomes extinct with each election in the Ward. Social factions and cliques largely govern our elections. This being so what is the remedy and how best can you create general interest among the Councillors? It has been already noted that itisincumbent on the Chairman to rise above these local cliques and infuse enthusiasm among the Councillors. He can encourage the Ward Councillors by requesting them

to look into certain matters relating to the Ward and make reports thereon, by consulting them sympathetically in the sub-committees or individually, and by making frequent local inspection, thus creating an interest among the Councillors and in the rate-payers to follow the policy which he intends to carry out. It is said that the Honorary Chairman of Municipalities have not the required leisure and patience to establish a municipal policy and uphold the same throughout their term of office and their term of office is so short that it does not enable them to continue their work and see to the success or failure of their policy. Various remedies are suggested: (1) that a paid Chairman may be appointed or (2) paid Secretaries may be appointed to work under the Chairman. It is not accurate to say that there are not persons, public-spirited gentlemen, who are not devoting, or do not devote time and labour for the Municipal work. The last Review of the Government unmistakably endorses the view that Municipal Chairmen are generally maintaining a high standard of efficiency. The principle of paid Chairmen defeats the principle of self-government and indicates an extremely morbid state of society-even if a paid Chairman can show an improved state of things, it is no compensation to the rate-payers who must be gradually accustomed to manage their own affairs. The principle of paid Chairman also introduces the greater control of officials in the affairs of Mnnicipality. In practice we see the views of the Divisional Officer and the Collector will freely govern the policy. It is not

suggested that these officers are always wrong, but it should be discouraged, that the Chairman should depend upon their aid instead of looking to his colleagues for advice and support. The Municipal Council under a paid official Chairman would be worse. A paid Secretary with defined powers delegated by the Chairman worked well in some Municipalities, but complaints were also heard in cases where the Secretary created a party for himself and proved an obstruction. A thoughtful writer, one who has large experience in Municipal matters, expressed himself thus: "The retention of the present Secretary working completely under the control of the Chairman will do, I should think, equally well, if the Chairman is empowered to invest him with such of his powers as he thinks desirable with the previous sanction of Government."

Chapter VII.

MUNICIPAL FINANCE.

The Royal Commission upon Decentralisation in India observed: "We consider municipalities should have a free hand in regard to their budgets, though these should go, through the Collector, to the Commissioner for information, and that the only check required is that each municipality should maintain a minimum standing balance to be prescribed by the Local Government. As soon as a Municipal budget is drafted, extracts relating to the outlay proposed on particular services such as education, medical relief and sanitation should, as in the case of rural boards, be sent. for information, to the provincial heads of the departments concerned; but any remarks they have to make on these should be simply for the consideration of the municipal council, and should not affect its liberty of action. It was further urged that municipalities should not be subject to any orders requiring the allotment of a percentage of their revenues to any particular service. The commission was conscious that this freedom may not be worked successfully in some cases and abuse of powers may result in such cases but they considered that municipalities can attain adequate financial responsibility only by the exercise of such powers, and by having to bear the consequences of their errors; no real progress can be achieved if they are "constantly kept in financial

leading strings; nor can local self-government become a reality if local bodies are habitually protected against themselves." The Municipal Act give enormous powers to the Government over the finances of the municipalities. Section 251 and 252 of the Act and the rules in the Municipal Account Code maintain a rigorous control over the municipality. The Governor in Council may pass such orders as he shall think fit upon the original or supplemental estimate so submitted to him, and such orders shall be binding upon the Council and shall be carried out by them so far as the means at their disposal will permit. The annual reports furnished to the Government and detailed statements accompanying them also provide another opportunity for the Government to criticise and direct their financial policy. It should be confessed that the budget meetings in municipalities generally evoke no interest or enthusiasm among the members. Where there is no financial committee, the chief ministerial officer prepares a stereotyped budget, mostly copying from previous books making such alterations as may patentdy appear to him. What is required is the information on details which the Chairman and the Council ought to possess regarding the requirements of the various departments. Reports are submitted by the Municipal subordinates from time to time and these are consigned to the records eternally. They are not filed along with budget papers so that they may be brought up at the preparation of the budget. Notes of the Chairman and the Councillors pointing out that special provision was necessary in any particular caseare forgotten; it is absolutely necessary to maintain a special file for the budget and this should be consulted at its preparation. The actuals of one year may not be an infalliable guide for another period but they provide a basis on which the figures can be by far accurately given. The Municipal Councils are required to (1) construct and maintain roads, buildings, lighting of streets, (2) preserve public health, provide medical relief, vaccination, sanitation, drainage and water supply and protection against epidemics (3) provide for education. The charges under each head is very large and in addition to these extraordinary charges may be incurred. The rules require that a general balance should be maintained; the closing balance is an absolute necessity under the Account Code.

While the resources of municipalities are limited the expenditure is heavy and obligatory. From the budget one cannot reduce or re-allot one major head to feed another. The council after a careful consideration may deem it necessary to starve one head to provide for another but this is at once denounced by the Government, though the Royal Commission observed "freedom in regard to the budget necessarily impliesfree power of re-appropriation, which is now in most Provinces subject to detailed outside control." A municipal council should be allowed, subject to the maintenance of its fixed minimum balance, to make supplementary allotments. The Government recently

issued an order in regard to the local boards (Taluk and District Boards) that the District Board is free to re-appropriate the surpluses of the budget independently of Government sanction and can transfer funds from one major head to another; this rule is also applied to surpluses under special grants. With regard to Taluk Boards the Government gave freedom up to one thousand rupees and transfers or appropriation from one head to another required the sanction of the District Board. Thus the rural boards remain unfettered to a large extent; for instance a certain grant under Public Works lapsed or could not be utilised during the year; for utilisation of this surplus which in fact was provided in the budget, the sanction of the Government had to be obtained to utilise the same under another necessary head. This difficulty is now removed. Nevertheless in the case of municipalities the Account Code gives most stringent powers to the Government. For instance the purchase of a penknife or book not provided in the budget requires the sanction of Government. So also tools and implements. No doubt in some cases, as was recently disclosed in the Audit report of the Madura Municipality, close scrutiny is necessary, but no one would question the right to audit the accounts, a necessary check on waste and extravagance. With reference to the English Borough Finance it is remarked that "a serious defect in our municipal system is the absence of anything in the nature of a town budget, showing its financial position and estimating its financial requirements for the

year." This system exists in several boroughs but it is not universal. Our municipalities generally are not able to earn more than limited income, the subsidy of the Government for special purposes is also limited and ear-marked. The Government would advance a loan for particular objects such as water-supply, sanitation. Their resources are limited. The tax on houses, land, vehicles, markets, etc., is rendered incapable of great expansion. With these resources is it possible to effect substantial improvements in any one direction? Calculated according to the Census of 1911 the incidence of municipal taxation per head of the population was Rs. 1-4-11 including, and Rs. 1-0-11 excluding tolls; the average incidence of the tax on buildings is Rs. 3-13-3 per house. The average incidence under arts and professions is Rs. 4-3-8 per head. None of these sources are capable of expansion. Under the head of debit and closing balance we find the total number of municipalities in debt at the close of the year 1911 was 36. The aggregate debt amounted to Rs. 2,951,501 but against this sum sinking funds to an amount of Rs. 1,95,600 were held by some councils. The debt therefore per head of population of the towns is Rs. 1-13-3. If, however, the population of all municipalities be taken into account the incidence of debt works out to Rs. 1-5-3, a figure which is almost exactly identical with the average income per head derived during the year from tolls and taxation viz., Rs. 1-4-11. In 17 towns the debt exceeded the income from the sources specified. The maximum rate of 8½ per cent, on the value of the building and the same rate of 8 per cent. for water and drainage has been reached in most municipalities. The figures for the last four years are in 1907, Rs. 10,57,992, in 1908 Rs. 10,84,615 in 1909 Rs. 11,20,396, in 1910 Rs. 11,94,970 and in19I1 Rs. 12,57,288. These tell their own tale, they are incapable of any expansion. In 1910-11 revenue from tolls fell off in 22 municipalities and this source is subject to variation. Thus we may investigate from any point of view, the municipalities cannot afford to make a prosperous budget. Retrenchment is the general rule. It was suggested that the charge under medical relief should be legitimately borne by the Government, while the municipalities are bound to provide protection against epidemics and maintain the health of the town generally. Provincial funds ought to bear the entire cost of hospitals in principal towns. Local Boards bear the charge in the taluks for dispensaries and hospitals. The control of the municipalities over hospitals is only "theoretical." The Royal Commission observed: "As a rule, municipalities are theoretically responsible for the public medical institutions within their jurisdiction, receiving contributions from rural boards on account of patients coming from outside municipal limits. We have proposed in the last chapter that the Government should take over the administration of the main hospital at the head-quarters of each district, and as these towns are usually municipalities, the municipal councils there will hereafter only have outlying dispensaries to deal with, while most other municipalities will only have minor hospitals or dispensaries. Such institutions should, we consider, be under the direct management of the municipality."

Water-supply and drainage, removal of congested areas and encroachments, provision for sewage, protection against epidemics are among the chief functionswe noted already. The ordinary income is not adequateto meet the expenditure. Loans by Government are given in aid of providing water-supply schemes. Water and drainage tax, a special tax, was levied in 27 munici-The fund was self-supporting in 15 towns, and in the remaining 12 the transactions resulted in a deficit which was adjusted by transfers from the general funds at the disposal of the councils concerned. It was rightly suggested that Government should make over the excise revenue earned in the municipality to the council and thus strengthen its fund, on the same ground that under Local Government Act of 1888, provision was made for the grant and distribution among the County and Borough Councils a portion of Imperial revenue.

The income of a county council is drawn from many sources. It receives a certain amount in the shape of fines inflicted for breach of by-laws and statutes. It derives some small income from its property in the shape of tolls rents, royalties, etc. It also receives a share of the license duties collected by the Imperial Government in the county together with a pertion of the Estate duty collected in the United Kingdom. These contributions from

the Imperial Exchequer are carried to a separate account and cannot be used for the general purposes of the country till the prior claims are satisfied. The prior claims are payment of poor law officers, medical officers of health, registrars of births and deaths and other statutory officials. By the Local taxation Act of 1890 a certain portion of the English share of the customs and excise duties may be distributed between county and county borough funds, to be used primarily for payment of the officials mentioned above and then for purposes of higher education. These Treasury subventions to the extra-metropolitan county council amounted in the year 1902-3 to 3,773,240 (Orders, Local Government). In the year ending 31st March, 1903 the total amount expended for local purposes was £128,968,743. In order to meet the outlay for the year 1902-03, £50,328,412 was raised by means of rates: £35,271,367 was defrayed out of moneys borrowed for the purpose. The Treasury contributed £12,782,803; and the rest was raised from fines, tolls, dues, revenues from water, gas, electricity, and tramway undertakings, and other sources of income. Taking these figures we can safely urge there are two ways in which the present financial position can be improved: (1) that the Government should take over the charges under medical relief and sanitation (2) that the Government should subsidise the municipalities with a portion of revenue, provincial or Imperial, raised in the municipal area. A third alternative is the grant of a loan for special purposes spreading

over a period of 30 years, but this should be limited to some productive investment which will guarantee repayment and will not be charged on the ordinary revenues of the municipality. If a substantial contribution is thus made will not the shoe pinch elsewhere, will it not mean retrenchment in some direction in the Provincial finance? The reply is that it does not necessarily bring about that result as economy in a wasteful department and economy in a less important branch and the increase of the annual revenue evidenced by surpluses in the Imperial and Provincial Budgets would easily be able to meet the demand.

Chapter VIII.

ADMINISTRATION OF LOCAL BOARDS.

Commenting on the Resolution on Local Boards. moved by the Hon'ble Mr. Gokhale in the Imperial Legislative Council and the unsympathetic reply given by Sir Fleetwood Wilson, a leading Anglo-Indian journal of Calcutta, observed: "For many years the problem of infusing greater energy and reality into the work of District Boards and Municipalities in this country has been under discussion, but so little has been done to compass this most desirable end that Mr. Gokhale has rendered a public service by bringing it prominently under the notice of the Legislative Council. In Mr. Gokhale's opinion, the efficiency of Local Bodies is largely a matter of finance." Sir Fleetwood Wilson on the other hand, apparently holds the opinion that local authorities cannot safely be entrusted with larger funds until they show greater competence in dealing with the money already at their disposal. The Statesman agrees with Mr. Gokhale and finds it hard for public bodies, which have only slender resources wherewith to meet overwhelming needs, to take their responsibilities seriously. If the Government propose to do nothing until the local authorities, handicapped as they are, improve of their own accord, a long time must elapse before action can be taken. It is rightly observed: "There is no reason-

why they should improve. But if local bodies are provided with sufficient funds to enable them really to do something and thus permit of their members feeling some pride and satisfaction in their work they may become valuable nurseries of public service aud public spirit. Unfortunately, the difficulty only begins when this tentative conclusion is reached." It was proved by unchallenged statistics that the people of India contribute in the form of rates and taxes to the public revenue about the same proportion of their income as the people of England or France. The supreme Government absorbs an excessive proportion of the total revenue of the country and consequently leaves an inadequate share for local purposes; it was therefore pressed on the attention of the Government to appoint a Committee to enquire into the subject of local finance. It was attempted previously, however feebly, to show that there was no margin for local taxation. "If English experience counts for anything, it goes to show that the successful working of local authorities depends largely on the circumstance that they themselves are permitted to raise the funds which they administer. The fact that they can provide for their local needs by levying rates is initself an incentive to carry out local improvements. while the knowledge that the cost will fall on the shoulders of the community concerned stimulates public interest in the proceedings of the local authority. Until some such system is established, at any rate in the more progressive districts in India, there is little hope of the awakening of a vigorous and healthy public spirit in the

administration of local affairs." The power of Local Boards to levy railway cess is amply justified in the introduction of Light Railways in the Tanjore and Kistna Districts. The interest awakened by the imposition of the cess is evidenced by the successful working of the Railways and the desire for their expansion. The attempt now made in some quarters to form a syndicate in England to govern all the District Board Railways should be discouraged for if it were brought into existence the Boards will be shareholders to supply capital with no powers of administration. The Local Agent of the syndicate would be supreme in all matters. The note of the Hon'ble Mr. F. Spring advances plausible arguments but is not convincing. Even though the Government of India could not accede to a committee appointed for the whole of India, the local Government can appoint a committee to enquire into the matter whether the people are really unable to provide further funds by local taxation or whether they have only a prejudice to pay local rate, for it is admitted that there is great repugnance to local taxation in the country. In some of the Districts where it was proposed to introduce water-supply and drainage schemes and the house taxes had to be increased, there were public meetings and protests by Mahajans. In the Ganjam District the subject of a railway cess to open the country in the north and connect Ghumsoor with Berhampore, came twice before the Board and the matter was strongly opposed on both the occasions. This is only typical of the rest of the province. An investigation into the

subject is absolutely necessary. It may be said with regard to financial resources that considerable help is given from the Provincial funds not only to District Boards but to Municipalities also, and all large schemes arepractically helped by a grant from the Provincial Government and secondly by a loan from the Imperial Government. It cannot be denied that the Boards and Municipalities have to wait for years and press their claims on all proper occasions and at least after ten or fifteen years the grant might be made. The whole work of the Local Self-Government in this Province now rests on the Secretary and the Member in charge of the Portfolio who has various other important branches of administration to look after. It is impossible to expect that the member in charge or the Secretary can go touring round all the districts visiting the Municipalities and study their actual condition. The Secretary was no doubt an officer who had district experiencebut each district or municipality presents peculiar difficulties. It is therefore necessary that there should be a Board who can be in charge of local self-government, a Board consisting of officials and non-officials which will take by delegation or by formal statutory authority several of the powers now exercised by the Governor in . Council. It should be a body which would be a kind of agency to look after all the various panchayats and other bodies in the province. The interference which the Provincial Government now exercises should be practically given over to this body, acting somewhat as the Local Government Board acts in England. Powers

of the Government to audit and inspect, however, remain unaltered. The Hon. Mr. A. G. Cardew stated before the Decentralisation Commission: "I consider that the control exercised over local bodies by Government is so detailed that little scope for self-government remains." He cited instances—"There would be a considerable reduction in work if the whole of this control were removed, and if the local bodies and District Municipalities were left to manage their own affairs. Such a change, would no doubt, involve some loss of efficiency, but there would also be a great saving in delays. It would be likely to result in increased encroachments on public streets and roads, less success in keeping roads in order and in maintaining sanitation and probably a considerable increase in the amount of money wasted. But the people would get some real practice in managing their own affairs. If they managed them badly they would themselves be the chief sufferers, and they would, like other people all over the world, prefer managing their own affairs badly to having them managed for them in the most immaculate manner possible." Thus a plea for the establishment of a separate Board, independent of the Government control is indirectly suggested by this evidence. The question of investigating into local finances also could be easily conducted by this Board. The Royal Commission rules "that constant changes in rates in rural areas would lead to general disatisfaction and possibly to fraud upon ignorant ryots, and this is why we consider that District Boards should not

have power to raise the ordinary land-cess beyond one anna in the rupee on the rent value and sub-district boards should not be independent to levy any independent land-cess of their own." With this limitation they would allow Boards to levy rates allowed by the Acts. In a controversial matter like this, a Local Government Board, of the kind suggested above, would act as an arbitrator between the people, the Board and the Government together. Another instance where a Board would act more effectively is in the appointment and removal of members of Local Boards and Municipal Councils. Penal provisions there are in the various Acts but the nature of the disqualification is so vague and such large discretion is given to the Government that it is dangerous sometimes to leave it completely to the Government. In the recent case of the Palghat Municipality we had an instance where a Board would have dealt with the matter more considerately and perhaps more justly. Where an Act does not prescribe a maximum rate (of taxation) in the case of Municipalities, the Royal Commission was of opinion that an outside authority should be required to sanction any increase in taxation. Such outside authority should be the Commissioner in the case of Mofussil and the Local Government in the case of cities. In this instance also a Board would be able to command greater confidence than the authority of the Collector or the Commissioner. The appointment of Chairman and Members of Municipal Council was proposed to be delegated to the Collector ordinarily. The removal of

a Municipal Councillor also was proposed to be carried out by the Commissioner. We have not got the system of Commissionerships. Our Collectors should not be given these powers. A Board would again be able to deal with the matter more equitably and conveniently. With the growing work which District Officers are called upon to discharge and the various questions that require their personal attention and tax their energies it is preposterous to add more of these burdens to them and make them guardians of Municipal Councils. Thus there are many branches of Local Self-Government which can be more conveniently dealt with by a Local Government Board than the Secretariat and the Member of the Government. The Royal Commission, however, overruled the proposal and said "the affairs of the Local Boards are at present dealt with in special branches of the Provincial Government Secretariats, although the Secretaries in charge of these are also concerned with other subjects. Our proposals will very much reduce the outside control now exercised over the proceedings of these Boards and will provide for such control as is necessary being exercised in a large measure by Commissioners and other local officers," The Local Government Board in England consist of a President and the following ex-officio members:-The Lord President of the Council, all the Secretaries of State, the Lord Privy Seal and the Chancellor of the Exchequer. The President is paid a salary of £2,000 a year; the exofficio members are un-paid. The President and one

of the Secretaries to the Board may sit in Parliament, and as a fact the President has always been a Cabinet Minister. The President and the Department do all the work-all the powers and duties of Poor Law, of the Privy Council, relating to vaccination, of the Home Office in relation to public health, drainage, and sanitary matters, baths, town improvement, local Government, local returns, local taxation, were also vested in the Board under Act of 1871. Since then very many statutes were passed which have added enormous duties to the Board. "To a large extent this legislation is suggested by the permanent officers of the Board, who know better than any one else where the machinery does not work quite smoothly, and how to proceed to remedy the defect." The Local Government Board has large legislative powers; its orders, rules and regulations have in many cases the force and effect of a statute. Every local authority is entitled to the advice of the Board whenever it is in difficulty even though such difficulty be of its own creation and the local authorities very freely avail themselves of this privilege. The Board has power to demand reports and returns of every sort from local sources and has administrative control over local Boards according to their origin and the statutes governing them. The Board controls the financial engagements and expenditure of local bodies in two ways: (1) In most cases, before any local authority can borrow, it must obtain the sanction of the Board; (2) the Board subjects the accounts of most local authorities to a searching audit. The

suggestion of the Royal Commission that large powers devolved upon the Commissioner and the Collector, and therefore the interference of the Government has become very feeble and a separate Board was unnecessary does not stand examination. In the first place I have shown that the additional powers to Collectors is most undesirable both in the interests of local bodies and the Collectors themselves. There can be no continuity of policy in the administration of local Boards. Secondly the golden view of the Decentralisation Commission cannot be effected in the near future. Thirdly all the powers of the English Local Government Board are not sought to be vested here. A Board consisting of a few official and non-official members delegated with the various powers under the Act will act as an arbitrator, a healthy controlling agency which will help to develop public spirit and self-reliance in the administration of local matters. The Government will still retain the power to audit, inspect, to give aid and to sanction loans. The Local Acts should be amended to constitute such a body whose powers will be defined and its relation to the various local bodies explained. The question of the cost of the Board, that is, whether the non-officials should be paid members and should be staffed in any particular form, is a detail which need not now engage our attention-while the Decentralisation Commission liberally vested all the powers of control now exercised by the Government in the Collector or the Commissioner, as is indicated in paras 774, 798, 839,855,871 and in other places of the Report, the

Powers of the District Board over the Taluk Boards tocontrol and guide their policy were indirectly minimised. The Sub-District Boards or Taluk Boards if given certain independent powers in the matter of finance, the utility and desirability of the existence of the District Boards seem to be very little. The Budgets of the Taluk Board will be reviewed by the Local Government Board which will have its own auditors and Inspectors. The executive powers of the District Board will also be worked by the said Board. The District Board as a controlling agency becomes unnecessary. If the view of the Royal Commission is accepted, the Collector in his executive capacity, will control Local Boards; if the other view, namely, that Taluk Boards should be made more independent, then the Local Government Board will be the controlling agency. In any view the existence of the District Boards would then become unnecessary. This is by no means fanciful or idealistic: in another place I would show in dealing with Local Boards—the inter-relations between the Taluk Boards and the District Board—that the functions of a District Board in the view taken by the Royal Commission are more formal than real. The analogy of the English borough and county-councils will be taken to examine the principle.

Chapter IX.

DISTRIBUTION OF WORK BETWEEN TALUK BOARDS AND DISTRICT BOARDS.

It is convenient to take up the question raised in the last article, namely, whether the District Boards in this province in their present condition should be eliminated, whether they serve any real purpose and whether or not the functions now discharged by them can be convenienty performed by the Taluk Boards. The Government of India in its resolution of 1882 did not intend that the District Boards should be controlling agencies over Taluk Boards. The central principle enunciated in that resolution was that the jurisdiction of the primary boards must be so limited in area as to ensure both local knowledge and local interest on the part of each of the members. "Experience proves that the District Committees are, as a rule, very badly attended by members actually residing in the vicinity of the head-quarters' station. Those who do attend have frequently no intimate acquaintance with the wants of the outlying parts of the district. The consequence is, either that undue attention is given to the requirements of the immediate neighbourhood of the central station or that the business falls entirely into the hands of the district officer, the committee contenting itself with formally endorsing his

proposals." Nearly thirty years ago this experience was recorded of District Boards. Can it now be said with certainty that matters have improved, that the elected members of the District Boards and representatives from the Taluk Boards have any better insight into or knowledge of the affairs of the District Board? The whole work is done by the President, and the Board simply endorses the matters already disposed of by him in anticipation, or approves matters about which his opinion has been expressed one way or other. The entire proceedings of the District Board are sometimes mere formal sanction of the proposals made by the President. Even those who desire to go into the details of the agenda papers have no opportunity to do so as. the subjects reach them a few days before the meeting and sometimes the agenda paper is handed to the member as he enters the meeting room. It is on rare occasions where a public question of the kind of the "Elementary Education Bill," or "Railway cess" is to be discussed that some members evince an interest and express an independent opinion; otherwise, the proceedings are most uninspiring and formal. The Resolution of 1882 rightly anticipated the difficulty and proposed: "In some provinces it may be found possible to leave these sub-divisional boards to their own independent working arranging for a periodical district council, to which delegates from each local board might be sent to settle such common matters as the rate of landcess to be levied during the year, allotment to be made of district funds, and other questions of

general interest. In other provinces, again, it may be thought best to have a district board with controlling power over the smaller local boards." The taluq boards in this province were found to be larger, more efficient, more independent than the Sub-district Boards in other provinces. The framers of the Madras Local Boards Act V of 1884 also had in view the possibility of amalgamation of the district and taluk boards; the term used in Chapter III and IV is "Local Boards" meaning and including any District Board or Taluk Board. Starting with this definition, a clear distinction is no doubt made in Chapter II in the constitution of the Boards under S.52. The District Board may transfer any immoveable property vested in the Board (under S. 49 public roads, etc) to the Taluk Board and under S. 55 may also transfer funds from District to Taluk Boards. Beyond this and in matters relating to compulsory vaccination the District Board has no independent function under the Act. The District Board is asked to frame rules (S. 46) in respect of servants of all Local Boards. The Collector of the District or Division when he is not the president of the Local Board, may control the actions of the Board and the Government may delegate the power of control to any one to exercise any of the powers conferred on the Collector(S. 159). The functions of Local Boards are in the word of the Act "the duties, responsibilities and mutal relations of Local Boards "disclose to us that the whole work defined by S. 95 is performed by the Taluq Boards or can be more efficiently performed by the latter i.e. the construction, repair and maintenance of roads, bridges and other means of communication. The District Board takes up the main roads or trunk road in the District and appropriates half the land-cess and the whole income from tolls. The main roads lie in each division and within the jurisdiction of the Taluk Board which is required to maintain the branch lines and feeder roads. The District Board Engineer works under the orders of the President. District Board, and the Overseers also are under his authority. This system leads to the neglect of taluk boards and lapses of allotments generally follow. If each taluk board had a graded Assistant Engineer directly under its authority, the main roads need no longer be with the District Board. The point is the president of the taluk board has more opportunities of knowing the condition of the main road and branch roads within his jurisdiction and an Assistant Engineer working under him would produce better results and more profitable expenditure of grant. (1) The work of the Assistant Engineer can be easily supervised. Under the existing rules works of the value of above Rs. 5,000 and Rs. 10,000 require to be sanctioned respectively by the Superintending Engineer and the Chief Engineer with the Government. The Chief Engineer with Government recently drew the attention of Superintending Engineers and District Engineers to the desirability of their taking interest in the work of Local Boards. (2) The planting and preservation of trees are done by Taluk Boards. (3) The construction, maintenance and repair of hospitals, dispensaries, lunatic

asylum, markets, drains, water-works, wells, the payment of all charges connected with the object for which such buildings have been constructed, the training and employment of medical practitioners and vaccinators, sanitation of towns and villages, cleansing of roads, drains and other works of a similar nature. The District Board has ordinarily no charges to incur under grant III except Medical Schools and Medical Officer's Establishment. The funds which the District Boards spend on the maintenance of any hospital can be spent by the Taluk Board: therefore it is that the Act uses the word "Local Board" meaning either Board. (4) Diffusion of education and with this view, the construction and repair of School houses, training of teachers. All expenditure under grant II is spent by the Taluk Boards. (5) Establishment and maintenance of relief works in times of famine is carried out by the Taluk Board. (6) Other measures of public utility and also salaries, allowances, gratuities to servants employed by the Local Board. Thus all the duties and responsibilities are discharged by the Taluk Boards. Even vaccination is now delegated to Taluk Boards. Under S. 144 the Government takes power to make rules as to the respective duties and responsibilities and mutual relations of District Boards, Taluk Boards and Union Panchayats; and as to the matters in regard to which, and to what extent, the orders of the Taluk Board or Panchayat shall be subject to appeal or revision by the District Board or Taluk Board as the case may be. The Act (S. 167) contemplates cases where

the District Board performs all the functions of the Taluk Board where no such boards exsit, e.g. Koraput Board. The Madras Local Fund Code creates large powers for the President of District Board to control the actions of the Taluk Board and such control is quite unnecessary in many instances as the periodical audit and inspection is a sufficient check over extravagance, and is unnecessary in view of the extended powers recommended by the Royal Commission on Decentralisation. We shall give some instances of control: (1) Sanction of the President of District Board is required by the Taluk Boards for the employment of medical subordinates, compounders and midwives in dispensaries managed by the latter. (2) Sanction of the District Board is required for the employment of watchers and sweepers in Rest sheds and Dawk Bungalows in certain cases under the management of Taluk Boards. (3) The Taluk Board has power to open new schools, close or transfer elementary schools without the sanction of Government while sanction is required for the entertainment of teachers. (4) Sanction of the District Board is required to continue lien on the appointment of a teacher though he can be given leave by the Taluk Board to serve in another department. (5) Sanction of District Board is required for the purchase of tools and plants including petty scavenging tools required by the Panchayat, though the Unions are under the direct control of the Taluk Boards. Sanction of the District Board is required for allowing permanent advance to all institutions under the

management of Taluk Boards. (7) The Engineering Department is completely under the control of the President of the District Board while a contribution is received from the Taluk Boards—a District Local service is undesirable as each Taluk Board can employ a sectional Engineer to manage its roads and buildings. Sanction of the District Board is required for transfer of funds of above a certain limit from one major head to another major head or to appropriate the surplus balances. Some control or scrutiny of accounts is necessary and it is amply provided by audit inspection of the accounts of the various departments by the auditors of the Local Government Board. The Local Audit Department of the Collectorate exercises a healthy supervision provided the Account Code is amended in most of the details. The budgets and administration reports are submitted to the Local Government Board. The allotment of landcess, division of work among the Taluk Boards, distribution of special grant, approval of the famine programme, recruitment of certain branches of work can be more conveniently dealt with by an Advisory Board with the Collector as President. The Advisory Board consisting of representatives of several Taluk Boards will meet periodically and can more practically dispose of these matters. The proceedings of the District Board are in reality the orders of the President. The Collector of the District as President of District Board cannot adequately give thought and patience to complicated problems of local boards and evolve schemesfor the working of each Taluk Board as their circumstances require. The demands on his time, energy, intelligence are daily increasing. It will be a relief to him if this responsibility is shifted on to an Advisory Board, consisting of accredited representatives of the Taluk Boards and Municipalities and the District Officer as President.

The Commission overrules the suggestions made for either the abolition of the District Board or for transformation of the District Board into an advisory board of the Collector. The Commission gives reasons why they do not agree with those who would eliminate the District Boards as "a direct instrument of local selfgovernment. (1) The Sub-District Boards hitherto enjoyed limited powers and it is undesirable to give them full powers at once. (2) The District Boards are more fitted to exercise certain functions, such as, the upkeep and construction of the main roads of a District. recruitment for certain branches of work which the Sub-District Boards will control but which are common in character to the whole district. (3) The District Board will be in possession of funds so that the poorer Taluk Boards in the district may be subsidised out of the district funds as occasion arises. (4) The resources of the rural boards will be largely supplemented by Provincial grants and in the matter of such grants it would be much more difficult for the Local Government to deal adequately with the large number of Sub District Boards than with entire districts. These separate functions are now assigned to District and

Sub-district Boards; it is desirable that these bodies should be possessed of resources, as far as possible independent of one another. We shall briefly examine these reasons. A distinction has to be drawn between the jurisdiction and work of Sub-district Boards in other Provinces and in this Province. It is conceded by the Commission that the jurisdiction of Madras Taluk Boards extends over a revenue division and they enjoy greater freedom and consequently produce more efficient work. If they enjoyed limited powers, it is not their fault. Unless powers are given to these bodies it cannot be said they failed to discharge them satisfactorily. When it is conceded that the Taluk Boards generally discharged their work satisfactorily and the powers given to them were properly exercised. it is but right that they should be given extended powers. The second ground has already been dealt with. A district service is necessary in some instances but the service has proved to be inefficient under the control of the District Board. The Advisory Board can work out a scheme for the approval of the Local Government Board which will be acceptable to all Taluk Boards in the district. For instance, an Inspector of Local Fund Accounts is appointed for a circle consisting of three or more districts—a Superintending Engineer will similarly supervise the work of Assistant Engineers under the Taluk Board. The portions of trunk road within the Taluk Board limits and new bridges and culverts thereon will be managed by them. No separate service will then be required for the district.

Hospitals and dispensaries are supervised by the District Medical and Sanitary officer. Vaccination is looked after now by the Taluk Boards. There is, therefore, no separate branch of the Local administration which the District Board is now directly in charge of. The third objection relates to the distribution of land-cess among the Taluk Boards according to their needs. This can be more conveniently done by the Advisory Board instead of leaving it to the arbitrary descretion of the President of the District Board; similarly the provincial grants and other subsidies can be rateably distributed by the Collector and his Advisory Board. It may not be convenient for the Government to deal with all the Taluk Boards individually but the Local Government Board and the Advisory Board would have better knowledge of each Taluk Board in order to supplement its resources. There are no insuperable difficulties in the way of entrusting Taluk Boards with the functions now performed by the District Board at great expense. The Act in defining the functions and responsibilities of Local Boards made it possible for the Taluk Boards to discharge the same duties and undertake the same responsibilities as the District Board. The time has come for this change and with this reform Taluk Boards will become the real and effective instruments of political and popular education in rural areas.

Chapter X.

REGULATION OF LOCAL BOARDS.

"We must notice that Local Governments have a wonderful power of adapting themselves to circumstances. By undertaking a higher quality of work they attract to their boards higher ability. Hence difficult undertakings calling for tact, large knowledge, and perhaps some genius, which cannot at first be safely placed in the hands of local bodies without the most zealous supervision, may in a few years be wholly handed over to them with perfect confidence" (Local Government and State Aid: Sydney J. Chapman). The Local Boards Act defined the constitution of local boards. Since then the full complement of privileges and powers remained unutilised. A district board may be constituted with a President and not less than twenty-four members and power was given to the Government (S. 9) to appoint one of the members of any District Board to be the President of such Board or authorise the members of any District Board to appoint their President by election from among their own number, subject to the approval of the Government and in accordance with rules and conditions as may from time to time be prescribed by them. In any district where the members of the district board are partly appointed by election, the number of persons so appointed shall, unless Government otherwise

directs, be three-fourths of the whole number of members of such board. It is a matter of satisfaction to observe that in all the 23 district boards, except Anantapur, South Canara and Nilgiris, the average strength is about 30 members but the number appointed by election is very limited. For instance, the total strength of North Aroct Board is 30, of which exofficio members are 5, nominated 10, and elected 15: Ganjam, total strength is 31, of which 5 ex-officio, 11 nominated and 15 elected, in Godavari the strength 30, ex-officio 5, nominated 13 and elected 12; Tanjore, strength 40, ex-officio 7, nominated 13, elected 20: Vizagapatam strength 30, ex-officio 5, nominated 11. and elected 14. All the district boards taken together cover an area of 1,32,544 square miles with a population of 39,004,860, and 579 persons enjoy the privilege of being members of the district boards. The Governor in Council may appoint one of the members of any Local Board to be Vice-President of such Board or he may authorise the members of any local board to appoint their Vice-President by election from among their own number, subject to the approval of the Governor in Council and in accordance with such rules and conditions as may from time to time be prescribed by him. All the Taluk Boards enjoy the privilege of electing their Vice-Presidents but not the District Boards. The system of election was introduced into the Taluk Boards in 1909-10. At first a third of the number of members was to be appointed by election and in some instances the privilege was latterly extended to a half. In the case of District Boards, neither the Presidents nor Vice-Presidents are appointed by election. In the majority of cases the Vice-President is nominated and is generally an official. Thus the District Board has for its President and Vice-President generally officials. In a few cases retired official and non-official members are appointed as Vice-Presidents. In the case of Taluk Boards the Act prescribed that members other than the ex-officio members may be wholly appointed by the Governor in Council or partly so appointed and partly appointed by election by the members of the Panchayats in the Taluk from among their own number or by the tax-payers and inhabitants of the Taluk, but none of the Panchayats enjoy the privilege of electing a member to the Taluk Board. The working of the Panchayats was on the whole found to be satisfactory, except in a few cases in Anantapur and Godavari. The Government Review observes that generally speaking Taluk Boards continued to work satisfactorily. Hence as in the case of District Boards, the Taluk Boards should consist of members of whom three-fourths are appointed by election. The Panchayats should have the right of representation, such of the Panchayats as have been doing useful work and represent large groups of villages should be given this privilege specially in view of introducing the principle of election into the Panchayats. The population within the area (117,037 square miles) of Taluk Boards is 33,539,392, the total number of members in Union Panchayats are 3,721 of

whom 832 are ex-officio and 2,889 are nominated. These represent a population of 3,167,502 covered by Panchayats. Government has the power of declaring what shall be the maximum number of persons to be appointed for any Local Board and what shall be the number or proportion, if any, of such members to be appointed by election. The evidence given by Mr. H. D. Taylor, I. C. S., then Secretary of the Government in Local and Municipal Department. (Q. 7396 and 7400) before the Commission, discloses that our growth in District Board or Municipal self-government is very much at the stage where it was in 1884, so far as Government control goes and these Boards were not given larger freedom. Mr. C. J. Weir, I. C. S., who was for some time Local and Municipal Secretary, deposed before the Commission on Decentralisation, that the local Boards might be given larger powers with advantage and he was in favour of delegating to a special member of the Board of Revenue certain powers to look after the working of Local Selfgovernment and the member should be touring over the Presidency so that he may be in touch with the condition of things in the district in regard to local and Municipal Government, sanitation, education and other matters (Q. 6662 to 6673). The Hon. Mr. A. G. Cardew, I. C. S., said that it was his deliberate judgment that the control exercised by the Government is so detailed that the municipal bodies cannot do very much independently, and that it destroys the object of self-government. "If you are going to have local

bodies you should make them a reality, and let them run their own show and make their own mistakes and learn wisdom thereby." Such is the opinion of experienced officials of the Government. Whether it is possible to eliminate the District Boards and substitute advisory boards in their place was discussed in the last article. The preponderance of official evidence before the Royal Commission was against it but certainly the Indian opinion and a portion of official evidence supported it.

The position of the President of a District Board as it stands is one of great responsibility. He is the Chief Executive and administrative officer of the Board and even disposes of matters sometimes independently of the Board. He controls the Engineering Department of the Local Funds and allots funds for each Taluk Board out of the land-cess; he distributes the special subventions given by Government and reviews the budgets of Taluk Boards; he has general control over vaccination and medical subordinates; he has to carry on correspondence with the Collector and the Government. The question is whether the time has come for the appointment of non-official members of the Board as Presidents of District Boards. whether Indian public life has developed so far as to take up the responsibility and whether we are prepared to sacrifice our time and energy for the work. It is not easy to answer but it can be said without any reservation that in head-quarter stations there is local, political and business talent to discharge the responsi-

bility. There is no harm in trying the experiment; taking the advantages with the disadvantages, it is worth trying at least in a few carefully selected centres. Surely there is no justification for the Government that the Vice-Presidents of District Boards should not be appointed by election. The non-officials who were entrusted with this responsibility have taken great interest in their work and worked satisfactorily. Year after year such of them as were appointed by nomination proved efficient and it is time that the privilege of election should be given to the Boards without any reservation. Recently a resolution in the Legislative Council drew the attention of the Government to the question of appointing non-official Presidents of Taluk Boards and such a strong case was made out in favour of the resolution, that the Government conceded the justice and expediency of the request and appointed Presidents by election in some localities. One cannot. however, sympathise with the attitude of Government in this matter, while accepting the reasonableness of the principle in practice it is enforced in a halfhearted manner. The policy is not one of caution but of cowardice, it is not policy but perversity, when a few stations are selected, apparently on no principle. It was open to Government to confer the franchise on all the head-quarter and principal Taluk Boards either appointing Presidents by election or by nomination as the circumstances of the locality justified. There are retired officials and educated members on the boards who have experience in public life and have the necessary knowledge of local matters and ability to deal with public questions independently. There are some minor difficulties. The Revenue officials through whom a large part of the work has to be done may not be as easily open to discipline and carry on the work given to them by the President as readily and willingly as they would if the work was entrusted to them by the Divisional Officer; a Divisional Officer, if unsympathetic, may be a real obstacle in the working of the Board. But these difficulties will only be temporary, and as officials are accustomed to the work and as Presidents prove themselves to be just, industrious, independent and tactful, the course becomes smooth and easy. It would afford opportunities for patriotic people and local talent to associate themselves with the administration of the taluk or district and realise the responsibility of Government. The leading men of the taluk would feel confident that the officials of the district are not unsympathetic but are their friends and guides and coworkers in the great cause of educating the people of the country.

It was shown elsewhere in dealing with Municipalities that the local institutions should have much greater independence than they now possess with regard to the functions discharged by them. It is essential for the freedom of local boards that they should control the service for which they pay, and, where it is found necessary that there should be outside control, it should be with the local government to take over that service altogether. It was recommended that the restrictions

on the local boards in the matter of Public Works estimates should be abrogated. These restrictions hinder the progress of work-estimates relating to building or masonry over Rs. 2500 and 5000 require the sanction of the Superintending Engineer or the Government. The estimates are sent backwards and forwards many times before final approval and ultimately the work has to be given up or the alloted funds remain unutilised. Similarly the existence of a sanitary board to scrutinise estimates and plans is a fiction. The working plan and estimates pass through the Sanitary Engineer and he advises the Secretary of the department on the merits of the scheme. The Sanitary Commissioner and the Engineer tour round the district and are in touch with the actual needs of the districts. It is a waste of time that after this expert advice estimates and schemes should go before the Sanitary Board which in most cases formally approve the recommendation. The Local Boards are obliged to spend on roads and education a definite proportion of their income from land-cess and tolls. These restrictions should be done away with. The budgets are subjected to close scrutiny at the Secretariat and these . restrictions are vigorously imposed. The Local Boards should not be fettered in their descretion of spending boards should These have full their resources. power to deal with their budgets, but the prescribed minimum balance should be maintained. The Royal Commission remarked: "As soon as a rural board's budget is drafted, extracts relating to the

out-lay proposed on service such as education, medical relief and sanitation, should be sent for information to the Provincial head of the departments concerned, but any remarks he may have to make should be simply for the consideration of the Board, and should not affect its liberty of action." The Government recently passed orders regarding reappropriation of funds from one head to another and from balances; one point which should be seriously taken notice of is that Local Boards should be able to delegate administrative functions to committees. The Local Boards Act provides for the appointment of committees for various subjects including outside persons, there is no room for finance or public works committee. There should be standing committees delegated with administrative functions. So we cannot agree with all the conclusions of the Royal Commission in what they suggest as the principal steps for remedying existing defects. The recommendations do not touch the real defects in the administration, namely the principle of representation, the proportion of elected members and the part to be played by non-official members and presidents in Self-Government. If the basis of representation is widened and greater freedom is conferred on local boards in matters of finance, local self-government will be a reality.

Chapter XI.

LOCAL BOARDS AND ELEMENTARY EDUCATION.

The Imperial Rescript (1872] was published in Japan along with the educational code of Japan with the following object: - "The acquisition of knowledgeis essential to a successful life. All knowledge, from that necessary for daily life to that higher knowledge necessary to prepare officials, farmers, merchants, artisans, physicians, etc., for their respective vocations is acquired by learning. A long time has elapsed since schools were first established. But for farmers, artisans and merchants as well as women, learning was regarded as beyond their sphere. . . . Now an educational system has been established, and the schedules of study re-modelled. It is designed henceforth that education should be so diffused that there may not be a village with an ignorant family, nor a family with an ignorant member. Persons who have hitherto applied themselves to study have almost always looked to the Government for their support. This is a erroneous notion proceeding from long abuse, and every person should henceforth endeavour to acquire knowledge by his own exertions." (Educational system of Japan-Occasional Reports No. 3 p. 28). The Hon. Mr. W. H. Sharp observed that the italicised portion was remarkably ambitious, but Japan has come as near to fulfilling as any nation could have done in 30 years. "It is of

interest," says the writer, "to ask in this connection what proportion of the nation was reached by the old system of schools—practically all the Samurai could read and write; for the rest of the population no statistics, of course, are available, but there is this clue. On the abolition of feudalism a system of military conscription was introduced the conscripts being drawn from all classes; and it was found that between 30 and 40 per cent. of them had some education. This agrees thoroughly with the educational returns of 1873, which give 40 per cent. of boys as attending school. Girls, it need hardly be said, were in a worse position. In 1873 only 15 per cent. were under instruction. Still, if a third of the male population, and of the female perhaps a sixth, had received some schooling, it is evident that the indigenous institutions provided a very fair basis on which a system of general education might be reared." Recent statistics show what has happened since the war with China. Primary schools have increased from 23,000 to 27,000 and the percentage of children receiving instruction rose from 58,09I secondary schools for boys have risen from 74 to 258, those for girls from 28 to 80, and technical schools of various kinds from 100 to 850. The budget of the Educational Department in 1890 was about £133,000, in 1902 it reached £700,000. In 1893 the educational expenditure of local bodies was about £1,000,000; it has now about £4,400,000 forming 21 per cent. of the total expenditure. The average expenditure by the Local Boards in this Province on education is between

7 to 15 per cent. on their total income excluding Government subsidies (vide General Till a system of national educa-1910-1911). tion is organised the progress of education in our country will remain slow. We must recognise the laudable efforts made by the Government for the expansion of mass education, but the Imperial or Provincial grants are quite inadequate for the object in view. It has been demonstrated by the Hon. Mr. Gokhale that in spite of the efforts of the Government the percentage is very low, and the progress of education among the masses cannot be better or more substantial under the present system. Recently the Hon. Dr. Bourne, C.I.E., has devised a plan in accordance with the conclusions of the educational experts who met at Allahabad at the end of the year 1910, by which Board schools would be established for a group of villages, centrally located, well equipped and staffed as models for the neighbouring villages. For the Municipalities special grant was given for opening new schools to provide buildings; it is hoped that in two years more the scheme would be completely brought into force so that there may be a board school in every chief or central village and the Municipal funds would be further supplemented to meet the additional cost of education. Even this is not sufficient to meet the requirements of the Province. With the aided schools and indigenous schools, generally ill-equipped and unsuited for the modern requirements of education, the percentage is only 23.6 per cent. of the school-going population in the Province.

Unless a system of compulsion in some form or other is introduced, progress of education must for ever remain slow considering the general character of the people. The results of the Elementary Education Act of 1870 and the subsequent Act of 1894 and 1896. the Reports of Commissioners (1895-1896) relating to the English system are worth studying. A full account of the provisions of the Code would be too extensive but I shall only give an outline with regard to compulsory education. To increase attendance and produce more uniformity the Act of 1876 was passed, which declared it to be the duty of the parents to cause their children to receive efficient elementary instruction in reading, writing and arithmetic; it also enacted that no person should employ a child under 10 years of age, nor between 10 and 13 unless he had a certificate of educational proficiency or was attending school according to the provisions of the Factory Acts, or by-laws of a school board. This had some slight effect, but as in several of the Factory Acts there was still a large loop-hole. Firstly the enforcement was difficult. Secondly merely forbidding the employment of children did not place them in school-only 15 per cent. of the population of England and Wales was under the management of the School boards in 1875. and the question arose as to how the provisions of the Act were to be enforced and the beneficial results of by-laws secured for the remaining 42 per cent. According to previous Acts, school boards could be

created only where the locality desired or where school boards could be created or where school accommodation was deficient, and in localities coming under neither of these there was no school authority. To meet these difficulties it was provided that wherever school boards did not exist, a new authority was to be created, known as the School Attendance Committee. The members were to be chosen by the borough council or board of guardians, and were empowered to pass by-laws regarding the attendance of children of school age, subject to the same regulations as school boards. Mr. M. R. Malthy (English Local Government of To-day) writes that "the present system is still far from perfect. In 1893 it was found that in thirty-one districts the by-laws applied only to children between the ages of five and ten, and between ten and fourteen, standard IV of the Code, a very low grade had to be reached to permit a certificate of proficiency to be given. With the exception of about ninety others, the age limits were five and thirteen, but in the definitions of "reasonable excuses," "times of attendance" etc., there was still great variety. Each year beholds the revision of upwards of 140 by-laws, and as these show great improvement, the prospects are bright. Absolute uniformity can never be expected, neither will the same standards of proficiency be found in all districts. Social and economic conditions will vary greatly; consequently the by-laws differ. The department has never hesitated to use all of its persuasive powers, and it is to-day exerting a wide influence in

this direction." The results of the Act are thus summarised: "a new plan was adopted in 1890, a plan providing for local action with central supervision and interference in case the local authorities failed to perform their duties, thereby reaching all the localities whether influenced by state aid or wholly beyond its The effects of this system have been noted to be beneficial. The large number of boards established compulsorily shows its influence, for it is proper to assume that had this plan not existed these localities would have remained lacking in sufficient accommodation, at least for some length of time. The power to act when a local authority is in default, and to determine when it is in default is a most effective power, and is the cause of a large portion of the improvement since 1870. The powers regarding compulsory education raised the percentage of population on the rolls and in average attendance and the provision for better educational facilities has a great influence in inducing a larger attendance. The establishment of free grants also contributed its share. In the light of the experience of the English system and the various stages it has passed through, the difficulties that were surmounted, the schemes that were adopted at each stage to meet the difficulties and to provide facilities for the expansion of mass education, a practical working scheme could be devised for this country. It is never too soon. It is therefore with the foresight of a statesman, the illustrious patriot, the Hon'ble Mr. Gokhale introduced the Elementary Education Bill in the Imperial Council. It is a very cautious measure and made it optional with the Local Boards and Municipalities to apply the principles of the Bill to any area. In the memorable speech in introducing the Bill he said: "It is obvious that the whole working of this Bill must depend, in the first instance, upon the share, which the Government is prepared to bear. of the cost of compulsory education, wherever it is introduced. I find that in England the Parliamentary grant covers about two-thirds of the total expenditure on Elementary Schools. In Scotland it amounts to more than that proportion, whereas in Ireland it meets practically the whole cost. I think we are entitled to ask that in India at least two-thirds of the new expenditure should be borne by the State." The Bill was rejected but a heavy responsibility is cast on all public bodies to work towards the practical operation of the principles of the bill. The local bodies have to set themselves to work and find funds for the greater expansion of mass education. We should know clearly what is the proportion of school-going boys that are now under instruction, and what is the net expenditure now incurred and the probable financial burden on the boards if the full scheme is introduced. If the situation is thus ascertained, the problem can be easily solved. Let us take an example. In Ganjam District. for instance, the male population of school-going age was 109,620 (1909-1910), the total number of boys under instruction in Board schools was 11,843;including the boys in the aided Schools the percentage

was 30'4. The aided schools are now directly given aid out of provincial funds instead of through Local Boards. The total number of schools in Ganjam admitted to aid in 1910-11 is 1223 (including Boards). The net expenditure on education was Rs. 52,406. Provincial funds bore a sum of Rs. 56,522 being the total subsidy under grant-in-aid. Thus about Rs. 108,935 is the total expenditure on the education of about 30.5 per cent. of the school-going population. Roughly speaking a sum twice as much more has to be found to introduce the scheme fully and immediately. But that is not the object of the scheme nor could it be enforced at once. There are three (and will be four) Taluk Boards and 14 Union Panchayats. Suppose for instance the experiment will be tried in one advanced Taluk, the burden will be very much reduced and probable cost would be one-third, that is, about a lakh of rupees. The expenditure now incurred is about Rs. 40,000; therefore the grant should be doubled. The contribution of land cess should be increased and a special rate shold be levied in addition. The population under Taluk Board is very large. Is it too much to say that the people should bear this additional burden?

Let us take the case of Municipalities. The total population of the Berhampore Municipality is about thirty thousand roughly. The total cost under education (1910-11) was Rs. 4,583. The total population of school-going age was 4718 boys and girls; the total number of pupils receiving instruction including aided schools was 1182 boys and 272 girls, thus about 51'4 per cent. of boys and 11'2 per cent. of girls are under instruction. It may be observed here that there is a rapid increase in the strength of the schools. Comparing the figures of (1909-10) and the previous year, there is an increase of 4 per cent. To educate the total number of school-going age boys the expenditure need not necessarily be doubled. The Government have recently granted a subsidy to Municipalities, and this grant is proposed to be a recurring one. The Municipality has therefore to provide about Rs. 1,500 to 2,000 annually. The increase in the number of scholars does not necessarily mean increase of cost in proportion. The scheme can thus be worked for each Municipality. Take again the Vizagapatam Municipality. The total population of school-going age is 3,138 boys and 3,225 girls of which the number of pupils receiving instruction in the town, including schools not aided from Municipal funds, is 3,179 boys and 864 girls. The net expenditure on education is Rs. 6,504, whereas the total income from taxation, including tolls but excluding the water and drainage tax, is Rs. 43,090, that is, about only 15 per cent of income is spent on education. In some District Boards, for instance-Godavari had 22'6 per cent., Guntur 24.66, Tinnevelly had 13.1 per cent., Vizagpatam 19.6 per cent. of the total number of boys under instruction. The District Boards in general do not spend 20 per cent of their income on education (Review of 1909-10). It is therefore the duty of the non-official members to discuss the question dispassionately with the educational officers and to suggest a practical scheme to the Presidents of Local Boards. Our first attempts may be a failure. With renewed energy, with better information, better organisation, the proposals may be repeated to provide for the expansion of elementary education. If a workable scheme is presented, it is bound to meet with sympathetic consideration from the Boards. Hard facts cannot be overlooked for any length of time, sincere work cannot remain long without appreciation and support. It is incumbent upon us to investigate the subject fairly, accurately, and with genuine devotion to the work.

Chapter XII.

THE PANCHAYAT SYSTEM—POSSIBILITIES OF MORE USEFUL WORK.

The village in India has always been the unit of administration. It was an organic body with the elders as the governing agency and the various officers to perform several functions relating to the village. The communal basis of the unit disappeared long before the British power was established in this Province. The growth of individualism and the introduction of ryotwari settlement tended to destroy rapidly the village community; Act II of 1894 and Act III of 1895 tended to disorganise the village-nevertheless the village maintains some elements of communal life. Successive invaders passed over the country. The village contributed the usual revenue, and its internal administration was little touched; communal land still exists and the village common fund for festivals and public reception is still maintained. The old craft guilds and Panchayats disappeared but the inherent desire to refer all matters to arbitration by the Panchayat still remains. In village life, in villages where the blighting influence of modern system and procedure has not had time to reach, and where the factious spirit has not contaminated the pristine purity of union and brotherhood, the elders of the Panchayat exercise a real and abiding influence over the village. Their influence extends not only to civil matters but also to the social and religious sphere. In caste disputes, villagers of other and different castes are admitted to the Panchayat thus showing the common feeling of brotherhood and mutual confidence. For every important matter to be disposed of by the elders the village barber sends round the cry that the elders assemble at a central place; it is indeed an interesting spectaclethe deliberations of the village council. The parties are asked to explain, the audience will state their experience and the elders discuss the question from various points of view and a conclusion is arrived at. In the majority of instances their verdict satisfies both parties. There is no previous canvassing, there is no complicated procedure and technical rules, the whole discussion is public.

The Circuit Committee appointed to investigate into the claims of various proprietors of land and collect materials for the permanent settlement (5th report relating to Madras Presidency) observed that the state of village community is a self-contained constitution. Their experience was that there was a perfect organisation for revenue and civil administration. The Permanent Settlement Regulation XXV of 1802, designated the Village Accountant or Karnam as a public official responsible to the people and the Government (S. 11). The British Government also recognised the unity of continuing the Panchayat for certain purposes. Regulation IV of 1816 recognised the village head as a

Munsiff for deciding certain disputes of a simple nature among the villagers and Regulation V of 1816 advanced a step further and constituted Village Phachayats for the adjudication of civil suits for sums of money or other personal property, without limitation as to amount or value, within the jurisdiction of the Village Munsiff, and the regulation defined the powers and authority to be vested in village Panchayats. Thepreamble says: "It being desirable, with a view to diminish the expense of litigation and to render the principal and more intelligent inhabitants useful and respectable by employing them in administering justice to their neighbours, that civil suits between the native inhabitants of territories subject to the Presidency of Fort St. George should be referred for adjudication to assemblies of denominated Panchayats and that for the purpose of facilitating such reference the Village Munsiff should be authorised to summon a panchayat on the application of both parties to a suit." The village panchayat shall always consist of an odd number, never less than five nor more than eleven, and the majority shall decide. The Panchayat shall becomposed of the most respectable inhabitants of the village, who shall be called upon to serve in rotation whenever their number is sufficient for the purpose and any inhabitant refusing to serve on a Village Panchayat shall be liable to be fined. Any respectable inhabitant of a neighbouring village may be placed on a Village Panchayat. Provision was made for the selection of equal number of castemen or men of the same

profession being selected by the parties and the Munsiff selecting a panchayatdar of a different caste to sit with them. A retired member of the Indian Civil Service, a shrewd observer of public life in this country deposed before the Royal Commission, his experience of 1866: "There were still cases of them (panchayats) and the people wished to have them again. I think they should be restored now, they died out to the regret of the people, their work was good; I think the people of this country are inclined to mediate in matter of disputes between them rather than to go to Law Courts; I think they believe in the system of arbitration. There was no difficulty in those former days in getting people to serve upon these panchayats." He gives one of the reasons for their decay, that the district officers disapproved of them; it would want a good deal of fostering care on the part of the Government as they are out of practice now; the people are not accustomed to them, he thinks that the paychayat might deal with sanitation, education and any civil dispute between themselves. The Hon'ble Mr. A. G. Cardew, I. C. S., suggested that the village communal life was undoubtedly in existence but the tendency was to decay; education made a man stand on his legal right, and he goes to the courts: communal life has not so far decayed that it might not be easy to resusciate it. There is no other effective method to interest the people in the administration and make them feel and realise the beneficient influence of British Raj, than the restoration of the village Panchayat system; it was

referred to in the beginning that the Village Service Acts while protecting the rights and interests of village servants operated as a most disintegrating power in the village. The village munsiff and the watcher, no longer care for the welfare of the villagers, they act as independent men irrespective of the common feeling of elders in the village.

It was found expedient to make better provision for the organisation of local boards in this Presidency for the construction, repair and maintenance of roads and communications in local areas not included in municipalities for the diffusion of education and for other objects of public utility calculated to promote the health, comfort and convenience of the inhabitants of such local areas; therefore Act V of 1884 declared there should be established for each Union a panchayat having authority over that union, and consisting of not less than five persons, who are called the panchayat. The headman of the village comprised in the Union is an ex-officio member; the other members of the panchayat may be wholly appointed by the Governor-in-Council or partly so appointed and partly appointed by election by the taxpayers and inhabitants of the Union or part thereof. The Government delegated the power of appointing chairman and members of the panchayats to the Presidents of Taluk Boards. The Unions are doing useful work but they are not popular; the reason, I believe, being that taxes are levied on houses, markets, cart stands, etc. But if special power of taxation is also coupled with the power of spending the

money themselves, they will not complain about paying taxes. The villagers are quite in darkness about the doings of the panchayat; if the body is elected they would feel the responsibility. If there are elected panchayats, the unions will be of no use. If the persent unions are to be maintained under the Taluk Boards, the Chairman should also be elected: otherwise they cannot be popular. Now there are about 390 union Panchayats for a union population of 145,987, paying an average house tax of Rs. 0-12-7. The total population of the local board area is 3,167,502 (1910-1911). The sanctioned maximum strength of these bodies is 3,834; of these about a fourth are village headmen. The working of the Panchayat was on the whole found to be satisfactory. They look after village roads, provide public latrines, keep the water supply in order and generally attend to bettering the sanitary condition of the Union; if funds permit lighting the village is also attended to. It is unjust to these Unions that market fees earned by them should be appropriated by the Taluk Boards. The Taluk Boards supply the deficit in the Union funds but there should be more independence in the expenditure of Union funds, and a larger contribution is necessary from land-cess. If the union panchayat is to be maintained alongside the village panchayat which should be fostered under the care of a special officer, it should be remodelled on the lines of the English Parish. In England for two generations prior to 1894, the Parish was disregarded, not to say despised, as an administrative unit. The Parish is not

regarded as a civil area; it is taken as the basis of modern English system of Local Government. There are 14,797 civil parishes in England and Wales; of these 12,982 are rural parishes and 1,912 are urban. Of the rural parishes, 7,250 have a parish council; the remainder are managed each by its own Parish meeting. The Parish meeting is an ancient institution, older than the House of Lords or House of Commons but has only received in 1894 its full recognition at the hands of Parliament. The Parish Council, or the Parish meeting, as the case may be, controls all parish property. The Parish meeting is in every case, the assembly of the parochial electors, who are "simply the persons registered in such portion of the Local Government register of electors or of the parliamentary register of electors as relates to the parish." Thus many persons are parochial electors who do not contribute to. the rates of the parish at all, such as owners who resideout of the parish, lodgers, and persons enjoying the service franchise. A register of parochial electors is. duly prepared and kept; anyone who owns property in the parish and who is registered on the parliamentary register of electors for the county is a parochial elector. The Parish meeting must assemble at least once in a year. At this assembly the Parish Council is usually elected. If there is no Council, the Parish meeting must meet at least twice a year. The principal power possessed by a Parish meeting is that of adopting any or all of certain Permissive Acts. Actsfor lighting and watching the Parish, and for providing it with baths, wash-houses, burial grounds, recreation-grounds, public libraries etc. There are now 7,250 Parish Councils in England and Wales. There is one in every rural Parish which has a population of 300 or upwards and also in every parish which has a population of more than 100 but less than 300, if the Parish meeting has resolved to have one. The County Council may establish a Parish Council, if it thinks fit, in a parish with less than 100 and may group small parishes together under a common Parish Council. The Parish Council consists of a Chairman and Councillors not being less than five or more than fifteen as the County Council may fix from time to time; any parochial elector, male or female, may be elected. The Parish Council has the civil powers of old vestry; it has power to adopt Permissive Acts subject to the control of the assembly; it appoints overseers and assistant overseers. In another place we detailed the Powers of the Parish Council but it is sufficient to mention here that it can borrow money with the consent of the county council and the Local Government Board but it cannot levy a rate exceeding three pence in the pound without the consent of the Parish meeting; and in no case can it levy a rate exceeding six pence in the pound, exclusive of rates under the Adoptive Acts. The English system has again been referred to here so that we may know what should be the constitution of the panchayats and the powers to be exercised by them. No uniform rule can be laid down for all villages. Villages with a

population of a thousand and more should first be empowered to have a panchayat, and villages with a population of between 2000 and 5000 should have a panchayat varying in strength to reach the full complement of members, the strength gradually rising up to the maximum. In all cases the Chairman and a portion of the members should be elected. The observations of the Royal Commission are to the point-" What we have in view is a system of informal selection by the villagers at a meeting called for the purpose etc. At this meeting the ryots should be asked to indicate the persons whom they considered best fitted to sit in the village council. Smaller Villages can be grouped together for the purpose—where there are admittedly notorious factions exception has to be made in appointing the Chairman or members. The term of office should not exceed five years. The powers now exercised by Union Panchayats be given to these Panchayats but they should not be subordinate to Taluk Boards. A special officer, on the lines of the Registrar of Co-operative Credit Societies should be in charge of the panchayat administration; he would no doubt consult the District Collector in all important matters but he should not be a subordinate of the District Collector. The powers to be entrusted to the panchayat will depend upon the locality and their work in course of time. The panchayat should be delegated with civil jurisdiction from Rs. 50 to 100, power of appeal from their decision should be refused and all petty offences in the village may be tried by

the Bench. Works of sanitation, providing watersupply to the locality or repairing the drinking-water sources, maintaining roads and communications, construction of village schools and advising the Government Inspectors of Schools on the educational needs of the locality are among the powers that can be very usefully and conveniently exercised by the panchayats. Before the Forest Committee there is a large volume of evidence, statements made by villagers, that grazing in forests and fuel reserves can be very efficiently managed by village panchayats. It is therefore one of the legitimate functions of the panchayat to arrange for and decide the rights of ryots of different grades. The Royal Commission is very conservative in recommending the powers to be given to the panchayat and they make no reserve in granting the management of village pound and market to the panchayat. It was pointed out that the formation of the panchayats should not be associated with fresh taxation; there is wisdom in this suggestion. but to meet all the demands of a big village, the residents must contribute their share. House-tax in Unions is not popular but as people begin to realise civic responsibility and as they are educated in public life, they will find that the tax is no burden but a duty to discharge. Therefore in all villages with a largepopulation of 3,000 to 5,000, there should be a fund formed out of the taxes supplemented from the landcess. Special contributions from Government educational and sanitary grants, grants under water-supply would strengthen their resources; fees from markets,

ferries, suits, etc., would further add to the finances of the panchayat. No uniform rule can at present be devised for all villages. We can only indicate general lines of organisation. The experience gained in the working of Union Panchayats and Taluk Boards will largely help us in devising a scheme for a particular locality; the principal aim should be that the inhabitants of the locality should be made to feel that a real power is entrusted to them and they have a real responsibility to discharge, a consciousness that they have a duty to their neighbours and to the community. Referring to the Local Government Act of 1894, it is noted that "it is perhaps too soon to pass any judgment upon the changes effected by the Act of 1894, an Act which in some quarters was expected to change the face of rural England. It certainly has not done all that some people expected it to do. But it has undoubtedly aroused in the middle of our rural population a sense of citizenship and responsibility and their conception of the powers and duties of each individual elector. And it is not unreasonable to hope that the next half century will produce as notable a development of civic life in the country side as the last two generations have witnessed in the towns." So in India in this Province enthusiasts may claim that the country will soon see great transformation; but it is a matter of time. Education of the masses must progress rapidly and local bodies should earnestly devote themselves to larger expansion of popular education. Government promise to render

aid but the people must prove that they are earnest and are prepared to bear the responsibilities of citizenship. The introduction of the panchayat system together with the expansion of popular education is sure to rouse a sense of citizenship and responsibility and is bound to widen the conception of powers and duties of each individual in the Village. Already we see the dawning of a new life, the glimmering rays of the rising sun over the ocean-waves of time. In the fulness of time, in the divine dispensation of Providence, the English race may fulfil its Mission in India, the Indian people may grow to the consciousness of full political and social power so that India may take her proper place in the British Empire.



ELEMENTARY EDUCATION,

CHAPTER I.

ITS NATURE AND SCOPE.

In the recent discussion of the subject both by the Spectator and by Special Correspondent of the Times. there is some confusion of thought as to the scope and nature of primary education as such that is in progress in this country. The article in the Spectator on Education in India, after the memorable Resolution of the revered patriot and talented statesman, the Hon. Mr. Gokhale, in the Imperial Legislative Council, advocating free and compulsory elementary education, betrays lack of information to a remakable degree, in maintaining that free compulsory education is impracticable in India, not because of the magnitude of the task, but because "it would mean taking away the children from the training which they now receive from their parents in what must be their life-work as cultivators of the soil" and that it is a great hardship inflicted on the humble ranks of craftsmen in the cities. who follow hereditary professions and caste trades. A similar line of argument is maintained by the writer on "Indian Unrest," in what he terms festinalente of the case. It is said that "whilst there is a very general consensus that more should be done by the State for

98

primary education, there is no unanimity as to its being made free and compulsory—various Indian members of Council have expressed themselves against it on different grounds. Some contend that many parents cannot afford to be deprived of the help of their children; according to others, there is already much complaint amongst parents that school-going boys do not work in the fields as beneath their dignity; others again ask, and with some reason, who is going to care for boys of that age who may have to leave their homes and be removed from paternal control in order to attend school." This line of argument completely overlooks the deliberate observation of Lord Lawrence in 1868 that "among all the sources of difficulty in our administration and of possible danger to the stability of our Government, there are few so serious as the ignorance of the people," and the recommendation of the Education Commission in 1883 that, "the elementary education of the masses, its provision, extension, and improvement should be that part of the educational system to which the strenuous efforts of the State should be directed in a still larger measure than before." The Times in reviewing the Indian problems and education concluded: "In the past the Educational Budget has often been the first to be reduced in times of financial stress-no species of economy is more disastrous. There will be no very definite progress until it is recognised that it is as imperative to find money for a set of schools as it is to pay for a regiment; for upon the right solution of the education problem the whole continuance of the British rule in India very appreciably depends."

There is some justification for the confusion above indicated, as primary education was not clearly defined till very lately. A final attempt was made in this Province in 1906 as would appear from the Report on Public Instruction for 1906-1907 when the use of the expression Primary education was dropped in favour of the term 'Elementary Education,' meaning thereby the instruction of the masses—the two stages of primary education formerly recognised as upper primary and lower primary have now no significance. An elementary school may now contain all the standards from the infant to the fifth or any number of these from the infant standard upwards. Primary education was not organised by the State till a system of secondary education had for long been adopted. In the early part of the century elementary education was not considered a State service. Primary education and schools were under private management. The real concern of the British Government with primary education may be said to date from 1854, when the famous despatch was issued by the Court of Directors. Lord Dalhousie's policy was directed to the teaching of reading, writing, arithmetic and mensuration. Knowledge of these matters would, it was held, give the ordinary Indian a sufficient equipment for practical life. The policy of Lord Dalhousie will be dealt with in detail later on. The system of secondary education had two branches, middle

and high school stages. The former consisted in the study of English as a special language as a medium of general instruction, of the vernacular, of history, geography, arithmetic and mensuration. In Bengal, vernacular middle schools existed, in which instruction was given in the vernacular and it was found to be satisfactory. The report of the third quinquennial review of education in India (1896-1897) states it is almost as difficult a task to define primary as it was to define secondary education. The attempt made by the Education Commission is not a very happy one. "That primary education be regarded as the instruction of the masses through the vernacular, in such subjects as will best fit them for their position in life, and be not necessarily regarded as a portion of instruction leading up to the University." This was evidently meant to include the instruction in secondary schools, the "middle" state, for, of the total number of pupils in secondary schools throughout India, about three-fifths are in one or other of the primary stages. The education which they receive is primary instruction in secondary schools. This aspect of primary education has not been kept in view in the discussion of this question. Now, primary education as defined above recognised a "dual aspect" of primary education. On the one hand, its dominant object is to provide every child that can be brought under its influence with some knowledge of reading, writing, arithmetic and such other simple and useful subjects as may be possible. On the other hand, it should

include courses for those whose means, inclination or ability enables them to proceed to higher stages. But the means adopted are different in different provinces. "In Bombay, where the Government was the moving spirit and is still the guiding hand, the whole of education is organised on a system that extends continuously from the Primary school to the University." The primary school is essentially a lower stage of the secondary school, the distinguishing feature being that English is not taught in it at all. In Bengal, as already noticed above, "indigenous instruction has always been popular and widely spread, the Government being for the most part content to develop the existing Patasalas or village schools by grants of money and by departmental inspection." This was solely primary school system, it was not ambitious, but intended to meet the needs of the agricultural and industrial classes. In Madras, however, the early advent of missionary work, the interest of the Government in its early settlement, the indigenous system working in the Andhra and Dravidian communities contributed to make the system more elastic. English was optional. In Burma, Buddhism has fostered a system of religious instruction, universal and gratuitous, extending even to girls. The report states that in Bombay the representative school is one maintained from the Local cess, but entirely managed by the Department, with a strength of about 70 boys. In Bengal, the representative school is an aided or unaided one, largely dependent on the

popularity of its teacher, who can rarely collect more than 35 pupils. It stands to reason that the efficiency and stability of these two extreme types of school must vary greatly, as is revealed by the proportion of pupils, each has in the Upper Primary stage. The difficulty lies further in that indigenous schools and their work are not considered at all. It is well known to us that the indigenous schools answer a real purpose in society and many of them differ little in character from the lowest class of primary schools which may besaid to grow out of them. The consideration of these schools is an important factor in determining the expenditure required for free and compulsory education. Of the two primary stages, upper and lower, the first forms part of a curriculum finally leading up to the University, and the second the limit of elementary learning for the great majority of the population. The actual limits between these two stages vary in different Provinces, being determined by the standard of examinations. In some cases, the Upper Primary is scarcely to be distinguished from the middle vernacular: elsewhere the lower consists of a stagein which printed books are not used. The Resolution of the Government of India (11th March, 1904) defined primary education as "the instruction of the masses through the vernacular, in such subjects as will best stimulate their intelligence and fit them for their position in life." This is a departure from the policy of 1854 and is intended to get over the confusion which existed in 1897 by defining a course of study.

Such a course was enforced in 1906 as evidenced by the educational rules and their working described in the report of the Director of Public Instruction, Madras (1906-07). The Indian educational policy of 1904 further laid down: "By the extension of railways the economic side of agriculture in India has been greatly developed, and the cultivator has been brought into contact with the commercial world, and has been involved in transactions in which an illiterate man is at a great disadvantage. The material benefits attaching to education have at the same time increased with the development of schemes for introducing improved agricultural methods, for opening agricultural banks, for strengthening the legal position of the cultivator, and for generally improving the conditions of rural life, -such schemes depend largely for their success upon the influence of education permeating the masses and rendering them accessible to ideas other than those sanctioned by tradition." The course of instruction in primary schools naturally consists mainly of reading and writing in the vernacular and arithmetic. Kindergarten method and objectlessons are also introduced in some parts. In this Province a clear line of demarcation is drawn between the two systems. The elementary schools can no longer be treated as feeders of secondary schools-either the Aided school or Board school is required to maintain standards subject to the departmental supervision—the old system of collecting boys in one central place for examination is discontinued. The primary examination

certificate is abolished, syllabuses suited to local needs and circumstances are prepared in consultation with the Inspectors of Schools, a special scheme of studies for these schools has been issued by the Education Department. "The aim of the rural schools," laid . down the Resolution, "should be, not to impart definite agricultural teaching, but to give to the children a preliminary training which will make them intelligent cultivators, will train them to be observers, thinkers, and experimenters in however humble a manner, and will protect them in their business transactions with the landlords to whom they dispose of their crops." It is this policy that is now asked by us to be carried into effect in a larger measure. The history of Elementary Education in all civilised countries discloses that without compulsion the education of the masses cannot be advanced. Ceylon and Phillipine Islands in the East are examples of the system. In our own country the enlightened State of Baroda sets an example to British Provinces.

CHAPTER II.

ITS HISTORY.

Primary education under State aid may be said to date from 1854, when the Court of Directors resolved that the Government should promote general education in India in a more extended and systematic way. It was for the first time recognised that it was the duty of the conquering race to sow seeds of learning and carry the torch of education among the masses of this country-education was recognised as the royal remedy for the many prejudices they found afflicting the Indian society. The Indian mind could not be more effectively opened to the consequences of their losing status, than by instilling into the race principles of culture and progress. The vast resources of the country could not be advanced, unless the masses are subjected to a general system of instruction permeated through the various ramifications of Indian society. The policy of Lord Dalhousie has already been referred to; various measures were prescribed; a special Department of Education was founded; Public Schools for the training of teachers were established; the then existing schools and colleges received the recognition of the Government; the number of schools was increased; the most important feature of this policy was the increased attention paid to all forms of vernacular schools, and the

introduction of a system of grants-in-aid which is intended to help local interest and enterprise, by supplementing its resources by State aid. This beneficent policy was reaffirmed in 1859, though in the interval the efforts of the Governor-General received a certain amount of check by the out-break of the Mutiny in 1857; the attention of the Government was diverted to the strengthening of Military, and Political and Administrative matters. Primary education has, therefore, progressed very slowly.

In the first part of the nineteenth century, primary (elementary) education was not thought of by the State. The commercial policy naturally lead to the utilisation of Indian talent to the material benefit of the rulers-Government wanted a large number of Indians who could be conveniently employed to work in the subordinate ranks of service, and hence a certain amount of knowledge in English was necessary. The motive for introducing Western education is thus explained: "Is it not better to deal only with a picked element of the population, so as to obtain there the subordinate officials whom colonising people find it useful and politic to recruit on the spot, or to shape the native auxiliaries, of whom the agricultural, commercial and industrial settlers have need? Apart from such utilitarian considerations, this method may also seem the best, and in the long run the most rapid instrument for spreading education. The mass of the people will surely acquire a taste for knowledge when they get visible evidence of the advantages which it brings to

members of their own race." This is the European view of explaining the introduction of English education, available only to certain advanced classes as against the general spread of education among the masses.

At the advent of British Raj, India had a high standard of culture in Sanskrit, Persian and in the vernaculars. There were many centres of learning in which advanced systems of culture in philosophy, logic and literature prevailed. There were indigenous vernacular Pathasalas throughout the country. The masses were accustomed to the village schoolmasters. The 5th Report of Circuit Committee describes the exstence of the schoolmaster as an essential factor in Indian villages and the maintenance of village schools by voluntary contributions. Both among the Mahomedans and Hindus ancient systems of education prevailed. The sacred books ordained that Vidyadana, giving instruction, is one of the great gifts which entitled a man to eternal bliss-schools were attached to Mutts and Mosques. The Hindu and Mussulman Sovereigns found endowments for the support of these schools. The history of the Mutts discloses the original object of these institutions to be to impart knowledge to the people, though latterly sectarian methods took the place of liberal education. All the elementary schools in the village were maintained on voluntary contributions of ryots and the common fund of the village. The term "Private Institution" has been recommended by the Education Commission of 1882, to

all such indigenous schools. These schools do not accept the departmental standards of instruction, and the course of instruction in some of these, however advanced, does not conform to the standards prescribed by the Education Department or they would not submit to any public examination or test. "A private or indigenous school, as opposed to a public institution, is a school of any kind not recognised by the Department, and not under inspection." But this distinction is not exhaustive, as many private institutions are recognised by the Department and grant-in-aid is given to them. For purposes of classification they are treated as public institutions. The elementary institutions not recognised by the Department give instruction in vernacular and differ little from "Unaided Public Schools."

These institutions furnish the groundwork for the construction of a practical scheme for free and compulsory primary education. European critics of this principle do not count these institutions and their work as of any consequence in the discussion of this question. It was, therefore, explained in the first part that it is necessary to be acquainted with these schools. The third Quinquennial Review dealing with the progress of education in India from 1892-93 to 1896-97 affords statistics under this head for 'advanced institutions' and 'elementary institution' for boys and girls. In 1886-1887 there were 24,950 elementary schools, in 1891-1892 the number was 23,584 and in 1896-1897

the total rose to 36,959; in the strength of the pupils the figures show 503,106 with 65,382 in "advanced institutions." The next Quinquennial Review would reveal an increase varying from 9 to 19 per cent., but it is not possible to obtain accurate figures for the same-"considering the uncertainty that attaches to all returns for Private Institutions, it is difficult to draw any conclusions from these figures. Two facts seem to be clear: first, that advanced institutions are not tending to increase and, secondly, that a very large number of elementary schools still exist outside the influence of the Department." Elementary vernacular schools are doubled in number, and the pupils in them have nearly doubted, so that they now make up more than half the total of all pupils in private institutions. The number of private institutions for girls is 1,459, the total number of girls is 42,152, of whom about 54 per cent. prefer to attend schools for boys. The private schools in the Madras Presidency amounted to 5,167 (1892-1898). There was an increase of about 52 per cent, over the last ten years; the total number of pupils were 104,548 or 62 per cent. increase

This rate of increase is much larger than in any other Province. If a more complete registration be effected more accurate figures for the last ten years up to 1907 could be obtained. The Report of the Director of Public Instruction, Madras, for 1907-1908, gives general statistics. From the supplemental statistics furnishing the number and strength of insti-

tutions of all classes and grades at the close of the year, it will be observed that the total number of public institutions rose from 23,252, to 23,797 or by 2:3 per cent. and their strength from 875,666 to 932, 398 or by 6.5 per cent. The increase in the former case was by no means marked, but that in the latter. affords evidence of spread of education in the country. Private institutions declined both in number and strength, owing presumably to the transfer of some of them to the list of public institutions. Taking, however, public and private institutions together, there was an increase in their numbers from 28,734 to 29,026, of which "the unaided" at the beginning of the year were 5,192. This is the result of the new classification of schools and the revised educational Rules and the Grants-in-aid Code. Thus, in this Presidency, more than 25 per cent. of the total number of elementary schools are private schools not aided by the State. The percentage of the strengsh of all schools to total population of school age, is 26.4. Thus, we have seen the nature and scope of elementary education that was in existence from the advent of the British Raj to this date.

To go back to the history of elementary education, the first attempt for the solution of the educational question was made in 1815. The Charter Act of 1813 required an expenditure of a lakh of rupees a year on education. The East India Company warned the Marquis of Hastings that the education of the masses might prove dangerous to the interests of British Raj, and

might rouse political ambition in India to the detriment of their power and prestige. Lord Hastings strongly opposed the suggestion, and true to the traditions of British statesmen, his liberal policy succeeded. There were two Colleges in Northern India, the Madrassa (1782) and the Hindu College at Benares (1781). The teaching in these Colleges was on Oriental lines. India is ever grateful to missionary enterprise; though the object of founding Schools and Colleges was to place the truths of Christian religion before the people. vet the immediate result of the noble work of the pioneers of Western learning and culture was to open the Indian intellect on new lines. widen their mental horizon and create a desire for search after truth. The scientific method introduced in these early days produced men like Rajah Ram Mohan Roy, the illustrious founder of the Theistic Church in India. In 1835, the Minute of Lord Macaulay as President of the Council of Education in Bengal, exposed the erroneous methods pursued by the Government and succeeded in obtaining recognition of the principle that Indians should be taught Western Science and Literature through the medium of English language. The memory of this illustrious nobleman is writ in letters of gold in the history of India. No reform ever rendered such signal service to us as the change Lord Macaulay brought about in India.

Down to the last renewal of the Charter in 1853, the progress of education was very slow. The despatch of 1854 supported the education of the "upper classes." The interpretation and practical working of this scheme was left to Lord Dalhousie, the general outline of which was foreshadowed above. Special efforts were made by grants-in-aid to encourage private enterprise; educational reforms made, however, slow progress and the spread of popular education met with many obstacles. Lack of support from the people, lack of necessary trained machinery and the Mutiny of 1857 contributed not a little to thwart the generous work begun by Lord Dalhousie, two of whose successors also continued the liberal policy, yet with no substantial success. It fell to the illustrious representative of the Crown, the father of Local Self-Government in India, the true exponent of British liberty and statesmanship, Lord Ripon; to overhaul the whole system by instituting a Special Commission of twenty Members, ten of whom were Indians, and to recommend ways and means for the expansion of education among the masses. They "advised increased reliance upon and systematic encouragement of private effort" and their recommendations were approved by the Government of India. Shortly afterwards, a considerable devolution of the management of Government schools upon Municipalities and District Boards was effected, in accordance with the principles of local self-government then brought into operation.

"The practical result of the Commission tended towards the promotion of secondary education to the detriment of elementary education." We have

primary schools numbering 98,538 with 3,268,726 boys. Four villages out of five are without a school; three boys out of four grow up without education and only one girl in forty attends any kind of school. The Resolution of the Government of India dated 11th March 1904, dealt with the present state of education and noticed that, in the pursuit of English education, the cultivation of vernacular is neglected, with the result that the hope expressed in 1854, that they would become the vehicle for diffusing Western knowledge among the masses, is as far as ever from realisation. The Government of India review the present state of education and conclude that "on a general view of the question, the Government of India cannot avoid the conclusion that primary education has hitherto received insufficient attention and an inadequate share of public funds (1901-1902)—from Provincial funds Rs. 19,92,514 and from Local and Municipal Rs. 46,10,387, thus making a total of Rs. 66,02,901. They consider that it possesses a strong claim upon the sympathy, both of the Supreme Government and of the Local Governments, and should be made a leading charge on provincial revenues." In the Madras province there were 22,002 public elementary schools with 746,343 pupils, (including 81,659 girls) the percentage of the strength to the total population of school age was 26.4. In indigenous elementary schools there were 101,714 boys under instruction at the close of 1908: grouping the villages according to population, therewere 15,000 villages with a population of above 200 without any school. The total expenditure on elementary schools for boys was Rs. 28,46,549, towards which public funds contributed only Rs. 16,32,391, fees Rs. 6.35,134 and other sources Rs. 5,79,024. Public funds met 58 per cent. of the total expenditure, fees 22 per cent. and other sources 20 per cent. The average cost per pupil is estimated at Rs. 4. (The charge under public funds includes Local and Municipal.) The expenditure by the State on elementary education is thus very inadequate.

We find from the above that prior to the advent of British Raj there were indigenous institutions, advanced and elementary grade, and do also exist now in large numbers, doing useful work, though not subject to the control of the Education Department; that for the first time in 1815, educational responsibility was realised, and in 1835 the policy was remodelled in the light of the famous Minute of Lord Macaulay, but primary education made slow progress till 1853 when, under Lord Dalhousie, a definite policy was created and an Educational Department was inaugurated with a full scheme for the expansion of education among the masses. In 1882, the Education Commission re-enunciated the policy and urged on the Government for the encouragement of private enterprise, but its effect was to give greater impetus to secondary education, and lastly the Resolution of the Government of India in 1904, reviewed the existing system, proposing means for the development of elementary education and laying down the lines in which that progress should proceed. We have also seen the expenditure under this head and the slow progress of elementary education, and the place which "indigenous" or "private schools" occupy in the development of education of the masses. With special reference to Madras we have noticed the grossly inadequate expenditure under the head of elementary education. Indian people are grateful to find that His Imperial Majesty desired the expansion of mass education and the Special Coronation contribution is an indication of the anxiety which Lord Hardinge and his Government have in spreading education among the masses. The conference of experts at Allahabad and the recent Imperial grant are unmistakable proofs that the Government do agree with the people with need for rapid expansion of mass education. I shall next deal with the causes for the slow progress of elementary education and the possibilities of future expansion.

CHAPTER III.

THE NEGLECT.

"The rate of increase, whether for the last twentyfive years or for the last five, is very slow when compared with the distance that has to be travelled before primary education can be universally diffused." This is the keynote to the review of primary education by the Director-General of Education. Mr. Joseph Chailley writes: "Primary education has continued to advance slowly: in 1901-2 there were about 98,000 public schools with 3,200,000 scholars—to what must be ascribed the extreme difficulty of organising primary instruction in India, and the scanty success of such repeated efforts?" The answer to the question was anticipated to some extent in the last article. Resolution of the Government of India, March 1904, in defining the Indian Educational Policy, notes: "On a general view of the question, the Government of India cannot avoid the conclusion that primary education has hitherto received insufficient attention and an inadequate share of public funds. They consider that it possesses a strong claim upon the sympathy, both of the Supreme Government and the Local Governments."

The London Times in reviewing the articles of its Special Correspondent on "Indian Unrest" says:—
"His survey of a very wide field discloses conditions

which are anything but reassuring compared with the enormous population, there is little real education in India at all-only ten million males and less than oneand-a-half females are literate. But only a million Indians have any knowledge of English. The Dependency contains well over 280 millions of people who could neither read nor write. These are humiliating figures, for which no degree of achievement in the construction of roads and railways, canals, no success in the creation of great and prosperous cities, no confirment of the blessing of universal peace and security, no uplifting of the material well-being of the masses, can sufficiently atone." Compared with the percentage of educated people to the population and with the amount of expenditure either in total or per head obtaining in all European countries or with Ceylon and Japan in the East, India stands miserable-Baroda represents the type of a Reformed State. This indicates the gross negligence displayed by those responsible for the government of the country.

The early policy of the Government was purely commercial. The Company's Government was interested in providing for itself subordinate officials and clerks to carry out the work entrusted to them, hence secondary education only received some little support. Primary education, though it received official recognition for the first time in 1854, under Lord Dalhousie's policy, the education of the masses received considerable check by the unfortunate outbreak of forces known as the Indian Mutiny. The people

were very indifferent to the new system as the oldpial school system of patasala found favour with the villagers. Like many other village functionaries the office of schoolmasters also was hereditary. He wasusually the friend and adviser of the chief ryot of the village and would stoutly protest against any innovation (Sir H. Maine, Lec. IV, Village Communities). system of fees introduced by the policy also was in the way of progress of primary education. The policy of 1854 required that fees should be levied in all schools receiving assistance from public funds. The Provincial Codes contained provisions to this effect. The object was not that gratuitous education is valued far less by those who receive it than one for which some payment, however small, is made, but that the payment induces a more regular attendance and greater exertion on the part of the pupils.

The fallacy that underlies this suggestion is that it ignores the symptoms of the disease and its diagnosis before fixing the diet or the medicine. A race accustomed to indigenous education, schools maintained by voluntary contributions, sometimes from a common fund and at other times by a Zemindar or local chief, cannot be said to attach no value to education for its own sake. Grants-in-aid were given only to such schools as required some fee from the students. Mr. Joseph Chailley in his "Administrative Problems of India" thus states the difficulty:—"Unfortunately, too, the education thus sold does not find willing purchasers; though the fees are usually very low, they are a serious

burden on the purse of the Indian parent, and to induce him to undertake this burden, he would have to be convinced, as the French Democracy is, for example, of the utility, nay, of the necessity, of education. This might have been remedied by making primary education compulsory if not gratuitous, but so far from being compulsory, it is not even adequately controlled." This will be dealt with more fully in reply to the critics of the Hon. Mr. Gokhale.

There was and is another impediment to the progress of primary education in the very little remuneration given to schoolmasters. In old days they had various perquisites attached to the office. Bereft of all the customary contributions, the schoolmaster must have a salary to induce him to take an active interest in the school. "A parsimonious policy prevents the enlistment of competent men and the primary school teachers remain as a body far below their tasks." Another obstacle must also be considered, however small may be its general effect. The success of rural schools depend often on the vicissitudes of the season. Failure of crops and scarcity of food have their own effect on the development of rural schools. One thing, however, is certain, that whatever may be obstacles for the progress of primary education, Government did not lift its little finger towards removing the same. It has cost the Government but little. In 1902, an Imperial grant of 40 lakhs was made for purposes of education in general, and a further grant of 35 lakhs was specifically assigned to primary edueation in 1905. It is from the latter grant Madras Government alloted to Local Boards the educational grants, about nine lakhs, by which the Local Boards built rural schools on standard design and fitted them with the requirements of new rules. The Governments of Bombay and Bengal distributed about four and five lakhs, respectively, on primary education. With reference to these grants, the Hon'ble H. W. Orange, C. I. E., observed: "The figures of total expenditure on primary schools în 1902 and 1907, respectively, show that the expansive power of primary education chiefly depends upon the public funds which can be devoted to the purpose." This expansion depends on:-1. Utilisation of the existing indigenous or private institutions, (about 5 per cent. increase in Madras). 2. Division of the Rural and Urban Schools. 3. Reorganisation of the existing institutions, giving the full complement of strength to a school. Thus, larger number of boys will be under education without necessarily increasing the number of schools or the cost. 4. Adequate control over education by the District Boards and village Panchayats. 5. Free and compulsory education given by large Municipalities and Unions (Panchayats under the Local Boards). 6. Revival of the Panchayat system or formation of committees in rural areas under the direct control of the Local Boards. These will be dealt with in the next chapter, relating to the scheme of primary education.

The criticisms of various persons to the scheme of free education will now be dealt with. The criticism

of the writer in the Spectator of London, of Mr. Gokhale's resolution in the Imperial Legislative Council, advocating free compulsory elementary education are thus summarised.-I. Lack of machinery to put into force the legislation that is designed to help the people, that is the absence of a sufficiently reliable and competent subordinate staff for carrying out the orders of the higher authorities, 2. The cost of the scheme is prohibitive, that the education rate is an unjustifiable addition to the taxation of a country already oppressed by as heavy a burden as it is able to bear. 3. Difficulty of providing an adequate staff of trained teachers. 4. Education is not valued by the people, they are too poor to be educated as it would take away children from their parents and their work as cultivators, or craftsmen. Special Correspondent of the London Times also maintains this on the ground of cost, the paucity of teachers and because parents are too poor to spare their children for the school and no uniform curriculum could be devised to suit the requirements of rural and urban schools and the various parts of the country and that uniformity is impossible. The first objection relates to the institutions of proceedings in law courts for disobedience of compulsory regulations. The critic is solicitous for the welfare of the people and sees to protect them against the rapacity of corrupt Magistrates. I believe he is not serious in this argument, nor is he aware of the condition of the country. He gives a character to our countrymen for which

they are not noted. If the regulations relating to vaccination, obligation to report births and deaths in towns, levy of local cess and village cess, etc., areproperly and fairly administered, how does the incapacity arise in this case? The third objection dependson the solution of objections, two and four. A leading Anglo-Indian journal of Calcutta, the Statesman, May 1910, dealt with these objections thus: "Now if there is anything that, more than another, is the undoing of the Indian peasant, it is the ignorance that makes him a prey to the money-lenders and the landlords, his traditional oppressors. He cannot read a lease or sign a receipt, he is at the mercy of every swindler who is unscrupulous enough to profit by his helplessness. And next to this drawback is his inability to turn his hand to any alternative work, to relieve the congestion on land or to earn a living in times of scarcity-education, however elementary, would be some relief to him from both of these evils. The illiterate craftsman in the bazars, too, who has to hire a petition-writer to fill up a money order, is severely handicapped by his inability to read and write. The Spectator says the bulk of the people of India are too poor to be educated; but it fails to apprehend that ignorance is one of the main causes of their poverty. The ignorance of the Spectator about Indian matters is exposed in the fabulous amount made out to be the cost of education. It is surely very fallacious, however, to assume that as you multiply the number of pupils you multiply in direct proportion. the cost." This is so because the "private schools" could be improved and the Local Boards and Municipalities could be compelled to spend a certain proportion of their income. (This is fixed in Madras by the L.B. Act on primary education and the strength of many of the existing schools could be conveniently raised.) In many primary schools in India, probably inthe vast majority of them, the number of pupils might be doubled without any increase in the expenditure. One boy in ten is at present being educated and there is a school for one village out of four. Probably the multiplication of the number of schools fourfold-placing one in every village would provide ample accommodation for ten times as many pupils as are now being educated. The suggestion that State-controlled colleges in India are hot-beds of sedition, the Statesman totally disapproves and asserts that even if it were true the wisest remedy would not be to discourage education, even in the elementary grade. It concludes that "if education in India has brought the evil of sedition in its train, it must be by more education and better education that the evil can be cured." There can be no greater danger to stable Government than the presence of a huge mass of population whoseignorance makes them a ready fuel for inflammatory mischief-makers. The same was the matured observation of Lord Lawrence in 1868. It is agreed on all sides that the present state of things is very unsatisfactory. When practical suggestions are made, they are ignored. The Hon. Mr. Gokhale proposed. to meet the financial difficulty by raising the import duty from 5 to $7\frac{1}{2}$ per cent., curtailing expenditure in directions not very necessary in the near future and even by raising an additional tax. No better and more practical suggestion could have been made. The country wants improvement and the country is prepared to pay for it as far it is able to sacrifice—for in sacrifice lies the root of progress. Compulsion is necessary if any appreciable progress is possible. It is not intended that full effect should be given at once. The possibilities of expansion should be provided. Cautious experiments should be made in specified centres.

I shall, in the next article, deal with the subject in detail, with special reference to this Province.

CHAPTER IV.

PRACTICAL SUGGESTIONS.

I have very briefly referred to the criticisms on the proposal for free and compulsory education. I would now consider the position in this Province as to the possibility of extending primary education. In discussing any scheme in respect to this province, we must remember the requirements of the country. One uniform system of general or mass education cannot be introduced, nor can the whole country be at once taken into the scheme. (The advocates of reform urge that the principle should receive due recognition and the experiment should be tried first in all big and advanced Municipalities and Taluk Boards.) The distinction between rural and urban schools should also be clearly noted, so that in the matter of cost and competency of teachers the difficulties may not be exaggerated. "Every Province in which the teachers are told to base their instruction upon objects familiar to the children and are given some freedom in instructing the curriculum, may be said to provide the framework for differentiating between urban and rural primary schools." Bombay provides for the rural schools a smaller range of subjects than for the urban, and easier standards. In the Central Provinces, the main difference is that the school is not a full-time institution, a portion of the day is allowed for the boys

to assist parents in agricultural operations. Elsewhere, the schools for agriculturists are provided separately. The special character of rural schools, nevertheless, remains unaltered.

In this Province the indigenous institutions and pathasalas exist in large numbers. In the Punjab they are known as 'Zemindari schools,' which taught only reading, writing and arithmetic, and taught these subjects up to lower standard than in the Urban schools. The Director of Public Instruction, Madras, observed: "I have no wish to depreciate the value of private effort but any systematic development of elementary education must depend upon the opening of new schools under public management rather than upon the sporadic work of private agencies. The tendency to bind the educational system with departmental ties is very great in this Province. The Royal Commission on Decentralisation, however, emphasized the need of fostering and developing indigenous schools and they considered Rural Boards should, as far as possible, promote education by grants-in-aid to private institutions rather than through Board Schools. (Para 756 of the Report). There are in this Province 22, 822 primary schools for boys and girls recognised by the Department with a strength of 786,824 scholars, while private institutions number 4,931 with a strength of 117,430. Classifying villages according to population of from 1000 to 2000, from 500 to 1000, from .200 to 500 and less than 200, there are 7,334 villages in the first group, in the second 9,180, in the

third 11,471 and in the fourth 20,849; 78 per cent. in the first, 51 per cent. in the second, 23 per cent. in the third and three per cent. in the fourth group were provided with one or more public or private elementary schools. (Vide Statement 59, Statistics to the Director's Report 1907-1908.)

The inference that is drawn from the above is that taking the first three groups, villages with a population of more than 200 population are about 15,000 in number and are without any school. It is, therefore, argued that to maintain schools in these it will be necessary to secure at least 15,000 more teachers and to provide an annual cost of more than 20 lakhs. The fallacy in this last argument lies in the fact that it completely ignores the "group" system. Under the two Acts II of 1894 and III of 1895, the villages are grouped together for puposes of revenue administration. Two to eight villages are formed into one unit under the contol of one Village Head and Karnam. It is agreed on all hands that one village Panchayat may be formed for each group. The village Panchayat encouraged to take a share in the management of village schools, money would be saved by letting them build and maintain simple school-houses. The area over which the work has to be begun is thus limited. and the necessary expenditure is likewise reduced.

The second fallacy that underlies the above argument is that it presumes that schools should be simultaneously established in every village or group of villages. Every Taluq Board and Municipality has to begin the

work. There are about 60 Municipalities and 82 Sub-District or Taluq Boards in this Province, with 384 Union Panchayats. About 55 Municipalities have a population of between 10,000 and 100,000. Under each of the Taluq Boards there are about 4 to 5 Union Panchayats.

The District Municipalities Act provides that a certain percentage of the revenue from House Tax should be spent on education. The Local Boards allot a lump-sum for education every year, but the management is entirely with the department. In places where there are Board schools there are also aided schools. The Local Board (Rural Board) has no power to locate schools as it resolves proper to distribute them. By emphasising the difference between rural and urban schools, by the grouping system and by judicious distribution of schools, the initial outlay is very much reduced and the number of schoolmasters required are also correspondingly reduced.

There is a more important factor which should be counted. It is admitted that the existing schools, as described above, do not contain the full complement of strength. The strength of most of the existing schools could be conveniently raised. The proportion of boys now under primary education to the total strength of the school-age children is 31.3 per cent., if the average full strength of a school be attained, the percentage will be much larger, without necessarily increasing the cost or demand for larger number of teachers. The average net cost on a boy also falls. The lowest esti-

mated cost per head is Rs. 2-11-3 in South Canara. With the increase of 867 Board Schools in the year, the average net expenditure (cost for the Boards) rose only from 6.8 to 7.1 per cent. of the income. Examined in the light of the above facts the conclusion of the Department that to provide education for the entire population of the school-going age, it would be necessary to have about six or seven times as many schools as at present and the annual cost of about Rs. 150 to 200 lakhs, does not stand as a serious obstacle.

The objection regarding trained teachers has some force: nevertheless it is not insurmountable. There are 22,002 schools in all, by the end of March 1908, and 32,706 teachers for these institutions. Distributing the schools for the children, we have about 33 children for each school and about 23 pupils for every teacher now employed. In the Board Schools the average is 29.8. In every district there are Sessional and Normal Schools. The Sessional School is maintained by the District Boards; it is removed from Taluq to Taluq as occasion requires. Unpassed teachers are also given certificates for approved service. By the extension of primary education, the Sessional Schools must be multiplied. When the percentage of pupils is raised in schools, the number of teachers will not increase in corresponding proportion to the rise in the number of pupils. The number of schools aided from or through Local Funds rose from 12,119 with 263,408 pupils to 12,766 with 308,952 pupils. The net expenditure, however, rose from 6.8 per cent. of the income to 7.1

per cent. The cost of providing teachers did not materially affect the progress of education.

The receipts (in 1907-08) on account of Provincial Funds amounted to 4981 lakhs and were higher than those of 1906-07 by $7\frac{1}{2}$ lakhs. The gross revenue of the Presidency under Imperial, Provincial and Local other than Municipal funds, amounted to Rs. 1,597 lakhs and exceeded that of the previous year by 41½ Lakhs. From land Revenue alone the Provincial receipts amounted to 313 lakhs. Of the entire cost of expenditure on public schools, public funds met 47.38 per cent. (Administration Report, Madras, 1907-1908, para. 82), fees 22 per cent. The contribution under this head is Rs. 6,35,134. Free and compulsory education does not extend to the remission of this whole amount. In rural areas the elementary schools contain up to the fourth standard and sometimes higher; these latter would still continue to contribute fees. Fees met 18 per cent. of expenditure in Board Schools and 6 per cent. in Government schools. There are many free schools under the Local Boards. Remission of fees does not. therefore, throw very large burden on the Boards or on the Government. The annual recurring expenditure is met from savings in other departments. The Boards should have power to raise a small cess and support the Panchayats. The increased revenue from resettlements must give the Government large surplus. The aggregate land renenue demand of districts, either newly settled or re-settled, was 26 per cent. in excess

of the demand prior to the re-settlement, and even if 10 per cent. of the ryots' money be devoted to primary education, it will cover a large portion of the cost of the scheme.

The Local Boards have now no adequate control over education. They are required to sanction funds as estimated by the department. The appointment of teachers, etc., apparently rests with the President, but virtually the Department has the last word. The inhabitants of a particular locality apply for the opening of new schools in their locality; the matter would be referred to the Sub-Assistant Inspector of Schools, the Officer in charge of the sub-division, and he would generally veto the proposal. In such cases the Village Panchayat is the best interpreter of the needs of the locality, and failing that, the Board is the better informed agency. As, in the case of opening village roads, the villagers are required to contribute a portion of the cost, the same may, with greater convenience, be applied to this case. In Madras and Bombay, the Boards do little more than vote money for their upkeep and sanction the proposals of the Educational Department. The Provinces in which the Boards have most real control appear to be the United Provinces, the Central Provinces and the two Bengals. In the United Provinces, the Deputy Inspectors of Schools are under the Boards; in Madras, even the Supervisors are provincialised; the result of this last change is that there is no adequate inspection of the work of rural schools; the work of a supervisor is now limited to certain schools that are decided to be inspected at a conference of Supervisors and the Sub-Assistant Inspector of Schools.

The Royal Commission answers the contention of the Department in para 753 of the Report. "The Local Governments make substantial contributions towards the educational expenditure of the Boards, but we do not think this a valid argument for taking the practical management out of the hands of these bodies. Evidence has been given that they do not take any real interest in educational matters; and this is not unnatural since they are so closely restricted by departmental rules and Provincial Educational Codes, which settle the school curricula, the extent to which the grants-in-aid may be given, the proportion of masters to scholars, holidays, etc., that their management can he little more than nominal. We think that the Sub-District Boards, which should deal with education, should have reasonable latitude in these matters; that they should have discretion in regard to the extent to which they will aid private institutions, and that they should not, as now, for instance, in the Central Provinces, have to obtain the sanction of the Director of Public Instruction before they can close a school. We think, too, that the Boards should be encouraged to maintain their own inspecting staff." The Commission very rightly observes also that, in the absence of an inspecting agency of their own, they cannot be in a position to know the circumstances of the schools within their jurisdiction and the nature of aid to be given to private schools or to the organisation of the Board Schools, and the recruitment of staff, etc., will, therefore, be in the hands of the Educational Department.

The Municipalities are required to spend 15 per cent. of the revenue from house-tax, the main source of income, on education. Certain Municipalities maintain high schools and secondary schools; this is desirable where funds permit, but in many other Municipalities even the percentage is not devoted to education. There are about 12 high schools maintained by the Municipalities; very few pay any attention to the eduention of girls. The Budget discussion evokes no interest in the Municipal Council, Public Works and communications take up the major portion of the revenue, hospitals and dispensaries stand next, but no adequate provision is made for education. The Royal Commission insist that it is obligatory on the Municipalities to confine their functions to primary instruction. Secondary education should be in the hands of the Government if a Municipality is able and willing to devote money to Middle Vernacular Schools, it may well be occupied with it. It is recommended that Municipalities and Local Boards should be relieved from the hard-and-fast rules and restrictions of the Provincial Educational Codes. The present restrictions are calculated to weaken the responsibilities of the Municipalities for educational work, though periodical inspection by the Government staff is very desirable.

Free and compulsory education first begun in large and most advanced Municipalities and Union

Panchayats will educate the people, and the system. could, therefore, be easily carried into rural areas. It has already been observed that the Local Boards receive very little from fees—(the Note on Berhampore Municipality which is of an average type in this Province, will also show that very little income is derived from school fees in Municipalities also). In the Ganjam District, 1260 elementary schools were admitted to aid in 1900-10; these include the Municipal and Local Board Schools. In the Municipalities there are 35 elementary schools for boys with an average strength of about 30. The strength could be conveniently raised to 40 in each, that is, about 30 per cent. of the school-going boys could be educated without any extra cost. If the 15 per pent. of expenditure is insisted on in every Municipality, comparatively small amount of additional revenue is necessary. In some cases (to make the system compulsory) the deficit, if any, can be met from economising in other directions, supplemented by Provincial Funds or even by raising the tax on Arts. The same applies to rural Union Panchayats. It cannot be too well repeated that, under sympathetic control and guidance, the Panchayats ban be made useful and willing instruments to carry on the work.

Beginning, therefore, with Municipal towns and Union Panchayats, the administration can work out the scheme gradually and extent it finally into all rural areas. The expenditure by the Government on Government Schools (Elementary Schools) is Rs. 65,174, Public-

funds meet 58 per cent. of expenditure on Board aided and unaided schools. Primary education has until now cost Government but very little. It is time that the public should more actively move in the education of the masses. Unless an awakening is created in the country and a desire is really felt by the people, the action of Government will not bear fruit. It is time that public attention should be more largely engaged on this subject and until the masses are able to appreciate the altered conditions of life and the spirit of nationality that is moving the country, the new life principle, all reform and progress become impossible, extensions of local self-government, development of agricultural and industrial resources of the country, social reformation, elevation of the masses will end in a philosopher's dream. So action, immediate action, is necessary with the poet's faith:

"The Angels that live with you And are weaving laurels, Over your youthful brows are Toil, truth, and mutual faith."

CHAPTER V.

THE MEANS.

The Report on Public Instruction in some of the Provinces for 1909-1910 are published. The Provincial Governments reviewed the educational condition of the Provinces and laid down the policy for the guidance of the Department for the next official year. These reports disclose, in a very striking manner, that the desire for education is making progress among the agricultural population. The Director of Public Insstruction, Bengal, observed that the increase in the aided and unaided primary schools is a sign of the people's efforts, however feeble, to provide some sort of education for their children. A good agricultural year brings such schools into being by hundreds: a bad year sweeps them out of existence: but the desire is there, and, given the requisite amount of support, mass education is sure to spread rapidly. The Report for the Punjab also records that there has been a pronounced increase in the number of pupils in practically every class of institution, and notes further that several District Boards have had the intelligence to raise the initial rate of pay for trained teachers to Rs. 14 and Rs. 16 a month; and elsewhere efforts are being made to improve their lot.

The Government of Madras, in reviewing the work of the Department, appreciate the progress of mass

education and emphasize the recommendation of the Royal Commission on Decentralisation that Local Boards should direct their attention exclusively to the spread of elementary education. The question of opening elementary schools in important villages, where they do not already exist, demands careful attention on the part of the District and Taluk Boards and the Government assure us in their review that they will consider the question of assisting financially such Boards as cannot provide funds for the purpose. Speaking of the resources of the Local Boards in Bengal, the Director of Public Instruction observed, since the Local Self-Government Act came into operation about a quarter of a century ago, practically no augmentation has been made of the resources placed at the disposal of the Boards, for financing the primary schools, which were then placed under their control. Many of the Boards are anxious to advance primary education, but they are faced with difficulties. In the Madras Presidency, the Government give subsidy to the Local Boards towards the grant-in-aid to be given to the aided schools and the capitation allowance in Boards Schools. This is now given directly out of the Provincial Funds.

The provincialisation of Supervisors of Schools is a step in the right direction. The Boards and Municipalities are relieved of a serious financial burden, thus leaving them with an additional fund which can be judiciously applied to the advancement of Primary education. In the Punjab, the figures show that there

has been a pronounced increase in the number of pupils, but, owing to scarcity of funds, the extension of school accommodation could not proportionately be advanced. It is, therefore, argued in some quarters, the paucity of funds, which lies at the root of the evils described, is an unanswerable argument against the ill-considered proposal to abolish school fees. This demand is based on the erroneous idea that conditions in India are analogous to those which prevail in-European countries; the granting of free education in England was the necessary accompaniment of the institution of compulsory attendance, but the introduction of the compulsory principles in this country is out of the question, and the abolition of fees would be a retrograde step which would have disastrous effects upon educational progress. This criticism is based on two fallacies, that general education of the masses is not wanted and that if a reform is opposed to a theory upheld in the past, it should not he advocated.

It is needless to examine the remarks at length. The Editor of the "Poineers in Education" series, Mr. Gabriel Compayre, has answered this that the early struggles in European countries bear strong analogy to our struggles in this country. In the sketches of the work of representative men of the epoch "Rousseau and Education from Nature," "Pastalozzi and Elementary Education," we find the real solution to the problem of free and compulsory education. We are shown face to face ideas held long ago with modern

opinions, with the needs and the aspirations of society to-day, thus to prepare the way for the solution of the problems confronting us. It is very truly said, "the progress of education is the question of life and death for society and the individual alike." The regrettable lack of information on the real conditions of the country displayed in the criticism quoted above is typical. The Reports of the Department prove the great eagerness on the part of the masses for education. That with a prosperous year the schools and the pupils multiply is an unanswerable argument to the opposers of free education.

"The demand that is being put forward, for a great extention of primary education in India, opens up large questions of finance which those who are clamouring for greater facilities show no willingness to face." This is the criticism of a leading Anglo-Indian Journal of Calcutta. It betrays ignorance of the nature of discussion that is carried on in various provinces, and the deliberate forgetfulness of the scheme proposed by the Honourable Mr. Gokhale in the Imperial Council. "If all boys of school-going age were at school to-day the additional cost that would have to be incurred for their education would be four crores of rupees." Even this is overdrawn as the full scheme of free and compulsory education is not sought to be introduced at once. The gradual extention of the system might take a decade or two before its completion. Beginning with the Municipalities and Unions or with Special Centres in each Province, the system has to be worked out. As in Europe, so in India, educational reform has its obstacles and facilities alike. While it took longer time in Europe to break through "the routine of tradition" and to break short off with the past, we may expect that the lessons from the struggles and progress of civilised races and the altered conditions of our country will facilitate progress in a shorter space of time. We are now in the wake of the new spirit of Union and Nationality and are willing to sacrifice and are more ready to take up the responsibility. The country is prepared, as the leader of Indian Public opinion has observed, to bear a small rise in the salt tax. The unexpected surplus of finance is a pleasant surprise to the Finance Minister and judicious retrenchment of expenditure, in more than one direction, points to the goal most unmistakably. recent discussion on the financial resolution in the Imperial Council assures us that retrenchment of expenditure will be possible. All things are now leading up to the financial facilities of the scheme. "In reality the question is merely one of the Government having the will to extend primary education. As for the way there is enough of it."

Referring again to the requirements of our Province, we must insist on the Local Boards to be more active than they have been hitherto. Section 34 of the Local Boards Act empowers the Board to make rules consistent with the Act and with any rules framed by the Governor-in-Council in regard to the division of duties among the members of the Board and the appointment

and procedure of a committee consisting wholly of a certain number of Taluq Board members or partly of such members and partly other inhabitants of the local area for the superintendence and management of educational institutions maintained by the Board. It will be interesting to learn how many of the Boards have taken advantage of this provision. The grants-in-aid being now a charge entirely on provincial revenue, the Boards are unable to start more schools. The revenue under the head of fees from primary schools is very little. In standards up to the third where the teacher is entitled to take the fees, it is entirely optional; in higher standards fees are levied. In Board Schools capitation allowance is granted to the teacher. In rural areas representative committees should be immediately formed, always taking care to enlist the support of leading ryots (avoiding local factions of course); these committees should be attached to and work under the Board as advisory committees. The Board then will be in a position to know the real wants of the people and adequate provision could then be made to meet the necessary demand. These advisory committees do not conflict with the Government inspecting officers; they will be real help to them. No question of increased financial responsibility would arise. Construction of rural school buildings, encouragement of attendance of boys, location of schools can be entrusted to these committees. There are 23 District Boards with a maximum strength of 747 and 82 Taluk Boards with a maximum strength. of 1225. Union Panchayats exist for important villages or groups of villages in all the districts except South Canara and the Nilgiris, the total number being 384 (1907-08). The sanctioned maximum strength of these bodies is about 4767.

Now, it may be noted that some members of the District Boards are also members of the Taluq Boards and some members of the Union Panchayats are also members of the Taluq Boards. Since the introduction of the elective principle in the Boards, the old indifference has begun to disappear; experience will show that the Presidents of the Boards are not generally now unwilling to sympathise with and support a practical scheme for progress, provided matters are clearly set out in a businesslike manner. Without the sympathy of the local officials it is impossible for non-official members to carry out any proposal, but this would not imply blind obedience to the wishes of the presiding officer—a certain amount of work, study, experience and tactfulness is required in dealing with these questions in the mofussil. The assurance given by the Government. that financial assistance will be given, ought to be an incentive to the Boards to extend primary education. Budgets of the past few years, when studied caredisclose the amount of receipts fully. will and the school-fees amount under this head, together with the subsidy received from Fovernment. The list prepared by the Department at a Conference of Inspectors will show the number and the name of schools decided upon to receive aid for the year. The village list and the revenue group of villages will help one to see if villages of a certain population have or have not a school. With this information it is possible to adjust the Board's finance, the savings of grants-in-aid, the special subsidy, to make education free and compulsory in special areas.

It is a well-known fact that every year large sums of money are allowed to lapse from grant I., as the works are not completed and paid for within the year. The construction of rural schools is also debited to this head. The lapsed sums go to swell the general balance which can be tapped to some extent for the educational grant. Under the head of communications and watersupply, special grants are given to Boards and Municipalities. In some cases it happens that the full amount cannot be spent. It is no doubt expected that before the special grant is applied for, the Boards have their estimates in readiness and are prepared to utilise the amount during the year. The unexpended balance can, with the previous sanction of the Government, be diverted to the education grant. The object of referring to the above method is to direct the attention of those interested in the education of the masses to the importance of study of local conditions and the practical application of funds.

With the help of the committees as described above, the real defects can be known and remedied; with the adjustment of finances, elementary education can be extended very rapidly. There are about

422 non-official members in the District Boards and about 821 members in the Taluq Boards; a few out of this large number must combine in each district. By their united effort can be worked a practical scheme of extending education among the masses, without which substantial progress in any direction is not possible.

RURAL SANITATION.

The question of rural sanitation should not be confined to providing water supply for human beings only. The dumb creation is entitled to merciful treatment. Cattle mortality is very large in certain places and that happens during the dry season. The diseases of cattle mostly prevail in the wet weather, the foot and the mouth diseases principally. In other seasons where the irrigation tanks are cut up for raising the second crop and the bathing tanks are reserved, when there are no nullahs and gorges, storage of water, the hardships which cattle owners are subject to are indeed great. There are instances where herds of cattle, cows, bullocks, shebuffaloes are driven for a distance of over three to four miles to provide them a drink. The number of agricultural stock, during the agricultural year 1909-1910, in Ganjam, is reported to be as follows:—actuals, bulls and bullocks 22,408; cows 99,793; male buffaloes 38,524; cow buffaloes 24,393, young stock 94,870; sheep and goats number 109,115. This calculation excludes a large number of cattle not used for agricultural purposes. The number of tanks in the District are as follows: -Government 2,476 and private 207; spring channels total 262; in addition to these, Government anicuts are three and avakat wells private 2,694 and supplemental 374. Taking these sources of water supply (relating to irrigation

works only) and distributing them over the wholeextent of land, acres 5,362,976, or net area undercultivation, acres 1,817,047, the provision for water supply seems alarmingly defective. We have not got materials to ascertain definitely all the sources of water supply but the non-irrigation tanks and wells would not raise the percentage very much. It should also be noted that though the total average rainfall in Ganjam is 41 inches, in the dry weather (January to March) the average is 1.61 but often the mango showers fail as in this year. In the hot weather (April and May) the average is 1.56; when the northeast monsoon fails (October to December) the condition of the District becomes deplorable. There are not many tanks now for storage of water. In the Taluks where the canal system was introduced, all the available irrigation tanks were sold for profit by the revenue department and after the irrigation season, no water is available in the other tanks. The storage, if any, is utilised for second crop. For each district and taluk and for each firka we can work out the available sources of water-supply and prove that provision should be made for cattle. But this is only to clear the ground.

The resolution before the last meeting of the Madras Legislative Council for providing medical aid in the agency tracts was withdrawn after the vigorous attack from the Government. One cannot pretend to know all the details regarding the whole area in the Ganjam and Vizagapatam agency or in Godavari. Even a small acquaintance with the large agency tracts in

Ganjam would show that local authorities have adequately provided medical aid in the Maliahs. Taking the average area in the plains for which local funds provided relief, it is not at all surprising it should be so in the agency. There no urgent demand can at once be seen when the list of halting stations and Police Stations in the agency tracts is taken up. At most of the principal centres through which traffic passes or at all accessible places provision of some sort is made. It is absurd to say that the provision can be made in the agency tracts as easily as it can be in the plains. The Agents take with them medical officers in their periodical tours and endeavour to distribute stock of medicines. The Khonds and Sowras or the more civilised inhabitants of the agency tracts do not care for treatment in the dispensaries. They have their drugs and juices which sometimes work miraculously. The second difficulty is that qualified men are not easily procurable to service in these tracts. I would not labour the point any more at present. It was wise that the resolution was withdrawn.

Rural sanitation requires to be urgently attended to as it is an admitted fact. It is treated under three main heads, prevention of diseases by medical aid, vaccination and water-supply and improvement of village sites, namely, scavenging, sweeping and miscellaneous works, including removal of prickely pear, destruction of rank vegetation, removal of weeds from tanks, covering stagnant pits and pools. There are two classes of relief-works, major

sanitary works in Municipalities and other works in the local board areas. We shall discuss the latter at first. Under the head of Grant III-d. sanitation, the budget of the District Board, Ganjam,. for 1910-11 provided Rs. 23,311 under the head of sanitation. This includes a sum of Rs. 5,134 for Berhampore Taluk Board and Rs. 2,237 and 1,355 for Chicacole and Gumsoor Taluk Boards respectively. The Union Panchayats provide Rs. 14,587. The total revenue of the Board for 1910-11 with the opening balance was Rs. 4,94,068. Thus about 5 per cent. of the revenue is devoted to sanitation. For the Districts of Vizagapatam the total receipts including opening balance is shown to be Rs. 4,35,293 for 1910-11 and the total expenditure under sanitation is shown to be Rs. 27,236. It must be explained that a large portion of this expenditure is increased by the Union Panchayats. The Panchayats maintain the improvements of village sites, etc., the Taluk Boards only provide for water-supply and in very special cases pay for scavenging in non-Union villages through sanitary committees. Under the present system the duty of improving village sites falls entirely on Union Panchayats. The Sanitary Inspectors are a luxury except in times of epidemics. Improvement of water supply ought to stand foremost in the programme of local boards. The schemes for various Municipal towns have been long pending for disposal. The Government have not been able to provide funds in

some cases and in others adequate staff for working out the plans have not been provided—a detailed enquiry is very necessary. The Municipalities taxed themselves to the maximum in all respects. Fresh taxation on the face of it seems impossible-Municipal finances should be readjusted. In recent years, the Government have been making liberal provision under the head of sanitation for local Boards. The special grant is ear-marked for improvement of rural water-supply or for removal of congested areas in Unions and towns. The responsibility of carrying out the work and administering the funds falls largely on the Taluk Boards. The District Board has nothing whatever to do except that it disburses the funds according to the demand shown by the Taluk Boards. The next year's grant depends upon the ability and the efficiency with which the last year's budget grant was utilised. In 19:0-11, Government provided Rs. 1,70,707 out of provincial funds in aid of sanitation. In Para 12 of G.O. No. 1253 L. dated 4th September 1912, the Government while reviewing the sanitary history of the year 1911, commended to the special consideration of all local boards the remarks of the Sanitary Commissioner regarding the importance of providing each town or village with at least one properly covered well and observed that as the existence of such protected sources of water-supply is of particular value in the Cholera season they would always be ready to look favourably upon applications for assistance towards works of this character from the Special provincial grant-in-aid of sanitation. In the last G. O. 247 L, dated 12th February 1913, Government indicated the action which should be taken to initiate an organised attempt to improve and protect rural water-supply with a view to check outbreaks of cholera and proposing to make an allotment to District Boards of five lakhs from Provincial Funds during the year 1913-14 for the protection of some 500 wells by the provision of pumps and other improvements. addition to this Special Grant, the Taluk Boards are called upon to prepare a programme for sanitary works for five years and to forward it to the sanitary Commissioner so that works in their order of urgency may be approved. The practical difficulties in the preparation of this programme and in the execution of works sanctioned are threefold.

For the preparation of the programme Taluk Boards completely depend upon the reports of Revenue Officers—so far as the Union Panchayat is concerned it is able to make out its own requirements and that of its neighbourhood. Beyond that no help can be obtained from these bodies. References made to landholders and managers of estates and appeals made to representatives of circles do not generally elicit any useful information. It devolves upon the executive to look for itself and find from village officials the needs of the locality and enter a village well or a tank in the programme. It is very discouraging that members of the Taluk Boards do not realise their particular responsibility. The people sometimes send in arijis to the

Collector who forwards them to the Board for disposal. What ought to be done is this: that at the time of last Jamabandi, a proclamation should be issued to all villages calling upon them to state the defects of watersupply—sometimes the irrigation sources may be confounded with drinking, water-supply; nevertheless, a register prepared at the time can be conveniently scrutinized and works in their order of urgency and importance can be taken into the programme. It is here again the necessity for popular education shows itself. With the formation of a village panchayat for a group of villages, the local Boards can at once refer the matter to them and ascertain the real needs of the locality. The report of the Royal Commission upon Decentralisation, Chap. XVIII, thus summarises the functions of the Village Panchayat. It is most desirable to constitute and develop Village Panchavats for the administration of certain local affairs within the villages. The functions of Panchayats must be largely determined by local circumstances and experience. They should be allowed to incur expenditure on the clearing of the village and minor village work. Panchayats should receive special grants for particular objects of local importancegradual introduction of the system is sure to bring immense practical benefit to Local Boards. The object of the Government in providing Special grants for water-supply can be more effectively achieved.

The second difficulty, in addition to the little co-operation of the members, is that estimates for

sanitary works should be prepared in stereotyped form. All estimates above Rs. 500 must go before the Sanitary Commissioner and estimates of still higher value must be approved by the Sanitary Board. The said authorities on technical objections or on suggestions of deviation from the original plan or estimate return the same for amendment. Thus most valuable time is lost and the season passes without any relief to the locality. The Sanitary Engineer in his tours and the Sanitary Commissioner in his inspection of localities can only make suggestions in the municipal area. Regarding the Taluk Boards, there is absolutely no need for this delay—a separate department should be created as shown elsewhere. If works are executed on the responsibility of the Taluk Board, the Audit Department will make the whole expenditure invalid. In times of scarcity or in seasons of epidemics when watersupply is most needed the Taluk Board has to look at the situation without being able to afford any relief. Over and above the difficulties is the proper administration of the allotment, the apathy of the people themselves is most deplorable.

A third difficulty is that Local Boards should not always be made to depend upon Special Grants from Provincial Funds. This is contingent on surplus from provincial budget. The amount of the subsidy must necessarily be a fluctuating amount. Pressing demands on Provincial revenue from other sources are sure to reduce it, if not eliminate the grant that should go under this head. The Government should place the

rural boards on a sounder financial footing. The Decentralisation Commission (para 773 of the Report) recommend the means by which such a result can be achieved: (i) By letting the rural boards have the whole of land cess. (ii) By rateable distribution of the Special Grant of 35 per cent. on the land cess now made. (iii) By increasing this grant when circumstances permit by taking over charges, inspection of trunk roads, relief of famine and plague, local veterinary work. Famine and plague charges are now borne from provincial funds. The successful working of rural sanitation does not entirely depend upon funds. The enthusiasm displayed and the interest taken by the members of the Local Boards will enable the Board to discover the real necessity of a locality. There are Sanitary Committees attached to some Boards and these advisory Boards are capable of collecting information, but it is generally impracticable to get them together and make them go round the Taluk. is a vast field for active and useful work. patriotism and sincere devotion to work must prevail. It may not be possible for every one to be a hero but it is given to every member of the Taluk Board and Union Panchayat to study the local conditions of the taluk and render help in the proper administration of the grant. If this cannot be done thoroughly and if the people's needs cannot be properly understood all our political agitation becomes meaningless. The masses are indifferent to the water they drink during epidemics, cattle and men are freely let into the tanks,

clothes are washed in the pond or at the well-unclean vessels and pots are let into the well or pond. No outlet is provided at the base of wells for dirty water to drain off, pollution is not cared for-people carrying corpses plunge themselves into the tank and wash their clothes in the tanks or at the wells thus contaminating the whole village. Last season in these two Districts cholera raged high, the mortality in certain localities was very great. It is not till after it was late that help could be given by the Local Board President. There was ample opportunity for the members to work and bring the state of things to the notice of the President and the Medical Officer. Small tracts in the Vernacular explaining the methods of keeping clean the village well and the village tank will serve useful purpose. People will not listen to the preachings of a Sanitary Inspector or Sub-Assistant Surgeon. They are accustomed to do these things, their habits must be changed. Is it possible for others to help them to do better? It is people's representatives that should do the work. It is the work among the people and for the people that becomes our primary duty. Any amount of special grant or subsidy or any scheme by the sanitary Board or expert advice will not be effective; people must know their own need and only then could expert advice be of any use. Education of the masses and formation of panchayats are indeed the remedies but these cannot be worked from the Legislative Councils but only from Local Boards and Union Panchayats.

SELECT PRESS OPINIONS.

LOCAL SELF-GOVERNMENT.

Mr. Patro has diligently studied this question in all its aspects and has offered criticisms and suggestions in regard to the system in force in this country, which merit consideration at the hands of the authorities. While calling on the Government to embark on a liberal and generous policy in respect of matters relating to local affairs, Mr. Patro has quite rightly insisted on the need for the cultivation, on the part of Indians, of tolerance, and civic spirit and for a fuller recognition by them of civic duties and responsibilities.—" The Hindu," 27th August 1912.

Mr. Patro's articles on local self-government make available, for all, * * the knowledge he has gained for himself by his studies. He has placed a vivid picture of what they are, of what they ought to be, of what other people in other countries placed in a similar position have done, and of what they should do and press the Government to do. Such messages, we have no doubt, will not fall on barren or on thorny ground.—The Indian Patriot, 27th August, 1912.

ELEMENTARY EDUCATION.

We have received from Mr. A. P. Patro, B.A., B.L., Vakil, Berhampore, a series of four articles on this important subject in which its history is accurately traced, the fallacious views held regarding it exposed, and some very useful suggestions made towards the gradual introduction of the beneficent measure. Mr. Patro has evidently bestowed considerable pains in the collection of his materials, and his excellent survey of the whole question is bound to be very useful.—The Hindu, Madras, 7th December, 1910.

Mr. Patro has certainly given the problem of primary education in Madras a stronger basis than it has hitherto had. He has succeeded in concentrating upon it a greater deal of attention. He has shown that there are many ways of meeting the auxious desire of a people upon so important a subject. Only the spirit and the determination must be there.—The Indian Patriot, 7th December, 1910.

An Interesting Pamphlet under the above heading, by Mr. A. P. Patro, B.A., B.L., has been issued by Messrs G. A. Natesan & Co., Madras. It states with much clearness the case, which is fairly familiar by now, for the rapid extension of Elementary Education by making it free and compulsory.—The Madras Mail, 25th April, 1911.

G. A. NATESAN & CO., PRINTERS, MADRAS.

KING GEORGE'S SPEECHES IN INDIA

A COMPLETE COLLECTION OF ALL THE SPEECHES
DELIVERED IN INDIA DURING HIS TOUR
AS PRINCE OF WALES AND IN CONNECTION WITH
THE RECENT CORONATION DURBAR

This is a complete and up-to-date collection of all the speeches delivered by His Majesty the King-Emperor during his first tour in India as Prince of Wales and his second tour in connection with the Coronation Durbar. No speech of any importance relating to India has been omitted; and to make this handy collection of His! Majesty's Indian Speeches doubly valuable, a useful Appendix has been added, containing among others, the text of the announcement relating to the Coronation Durbar Boons: the Proclamations of H. M. King George, Queen Victoria and King Edward the Seventh on their accession to the throne and the messages of Queen Victoria and King Edward to the Durbars of 1877 and of 1903. The book contains a fine portrait of Their Majesties as frontispiece and seven other illustrations. We hope that this handy volume will be welcomed by the millions of His Majesty's subjects not only in India but all over the' Empire.

With eight Illustrations.

Re. One. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review,"
As. 12.

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

Central Hindu College Magazine. These energetic publishers have thus added one more to the list of books that every household should possess. Many people will be glad to read His Majesty's own words.

The Punjabee. These speeches are valuable as they contain many expressions of appreciation of India, its people and their loyalty. It is also valuable as they contain many encouraging hopes and words of sympathy expressed by the Royal mouth.

The Rast Goftar. The publication would be welcomed throughout India, and should come handy to

publicists and journalists, especially.

Morley's Indian Speeches

An Enlarged and up-to-date Collection

Contents:—Indian Budget Speech for 1906. Indian Budget Speech for 1907. Speech at Arbroath. The Partition of Bengal. Indian Excise Administration. British Indians in the Transvaal. The Need for Reform. The Condition of India. Speech at the Civil Service Dinger. The Reform Proposals, Second Reading of Indian Councils Bill. The Creation of Provincial Executive Councils. Third Reading of the Indian Councils Bill. The Hindu-Mahomedan Problem. The Forward Policy. Back to Lord Lawrence. The War on the Frontier. The Government of India, Also the Full Text of his Despatch on the Indian Reform Proposals. An appreciation of Lord Morley, and a good portrait.

Select Notices

"Opportune Publication * * * Ought to prove an invaluable book in the book-shelf of every Indian Politician and Journalist."—The Indian World.

"Should command a wide and ready sale."—The: Empire.

Double Crown 8vo. 300 Pages.

Re 1. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," As. 12.
G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

DR. RASH BEHARI GHOSE'S SPEECHES.

An Exhaustive and Comprehensive Collection. Includes all his utterances in the Viceregal Council, his protest against the retrograde policy of Lord Curzon's Indian administration, and the splendid Address of Welcomewhich he delivered as Chairman of the Reception Committee of the Indian National Congress at Calcutta, also the full text of the undelivered presidential Address to the Surat Congress, (With a portrait.)

Price As, 12. To Subscribers of the "Review," As. 85

DADABHAI NAOROJI'S

SPEECHES AND WRITINGS.

This is the first attempt to bring under one cover an exhaustive and comprehensive collection of the speeches and writings of the venerable Indian patriot, Dadabhai Naoroii. The first part is a collection of his speeches and includes the addresses that he delivered before the Indian National Congress on the three occasions that he presided over that assembly: all the speeches that he delivered in the House of Commons and a selection of the speeches that he delivered from time to time in England and India. The second part includes all his statements to the Welby Commission, a number of papers relating to the admission of Indians to the Services and many other vital questions of Indian administration. The appendix contains, among others, the full text of his evidence before the Welby Commission, his statement to the Indian Currency Committee of 1898, his replies to the questions put to him by the Public Service Committee on East Indian Finance. Dadabhai has been in the active service of his motherland for over sixty years and during this long period he has been steadily and strenuous. ly working for the good of his countrymen; it is hoped that his writings and speeches which are now presented in a handy volume will be welcomed by thousands of his admiring countrymen.

860 pages, Crown Octavo:

Rs. 2. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," Rs. 1-8.

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

Sir William Wedderburn. The volume on Mr. Dadabhai Naoroji is also an an armoury of facts and

figures.

The Morning Post.—A very handy and well printed record of the Parsi Parliamentarian's career. The book will doubtless have a big sale, for it deals with and chronicles official opinion on some of the most important political problems of to-day. An excellent portrait of Mr. Dadabhai Naoroji forms the frontispiece to the volume.

The Hindustan Review, For the student of Indian politics and economics, the work is simply invaluable.

The Advocate. A valuable collection.

The HON. MR. GOKHALE'S SPEECHES

This is the first collection of his speeches and may claim to be fairly exhaustive, no important pronouncement of his having been omitted. The book contains four parts and an appendix. The first part includes all his utterances in the Supreme Legislative Council and in the Bombay Legislative Council: the second, all his Congress Speeches, including his Presidential Address at Benares; the third, speeches in appreciation of Hume, Naoroji, Ranade, Mehta and Bannerjea; the fourth, miscellaneous speeches delivered in England and India. The appendix contains the full text of his evidence both in chief and in cross-examination before the Welby Commission and various papers. (These cover nearly a quarter of a century of a most strenuous, selfless and active public life and embrace the whole range of topics that have engaged and are still engaging the attention of the public. Full of instruction on every point and breathing in every line the moral ferveur which is Mr. Gokhale's supreme characteristic, this volume, the pub lishers venture to hope, will command wide popularity.

Crown 8vo., 1,100 pages, Cloth Gilt

Rs. 3. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," Rs. 2-8.

The Statesman.—Not only the admirers of Mr. cokbale, but all those who wish to study the political and economical situation in this country fairly will welcome the volume of his collected speeches which has just been published by Messrs. Natesan & Go., Madras, the well-known publishers of the Indian Review.

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

The Manchester Guardian.—Students of Indian affairs will do well to peruse Mr. Gokhale's vigorous and eloquent utterances. He represents a very important

school of Indian political thought.

The Empire, Calcutta.—Mr. Gokhale's speeches call up visions of a library instead of a mere volume, and it reflects all the greater credit on Messrs Natesan & Co., Madras, that they should have managed to compress the main utterances of so voluminous a speaker and writer as Mr. Gokhale into one volume of about a thousand pages.

The Akbari-Sondagar. Ought to be given a promi-

nent place in the library of every Indian.

Swami Vivekananda

AN EXHAUSTIVE AND COMPREHENSIVE COLLECTION OF HIS SPEECHES AND WRITINGS.

THIRD EDITION.

. This publication is the first of its kind. It is the most exhaustive and comprehensive collection of the work of Swami Vivekananda hitherto published. It contains, among others, his eloquent character sketch of "My Master"; his celebrated lecture at the great Parliament of Religious at Chicago; all the important and valuable speeches delivered in England, America and India on Ghana Yoga, Bhaktt Yoga, Karma Yoga, Vedanta, and Rundulsm; selections from the inspiring speeches he gave, in reply to addresses of welcome that were presented to him at different towns and cities in India, during his historic journey from Colombo to Almora, on his return from America.

Detailed contents .- My Master; Hinduism as a Religion; Reply to the Addresses of Congratulations from Madras and Calcutta; The Ideal of Universal Religion; God in Everything; Immortality; Is the Soul Immortal; The Freedom of the Soul; Maya and Illusion; Maya and the Conception of God; Maya and Freedom; The Real and the Apparent Man; The Absolute and Manifestation; Unity in Diversity; The Cosmos; The Macrocosm; Realization; Karma Yoga; Metaphysics in India; Re-incarnation; Bhakti or Devotion; Vedanta; The Vedanta in Indian Life; The Mission of the Vedenta; The Sages of India; Christ, The Messenger; The Relation of Buddhism to Hinduism; The True Method of Social Reform; The Reform of Caste; Education on National Lines; The Conquest of the World by Indian Thought; Poems, etc., Contains also Four Portraits. Price Rs. 2. To Subscribers of "The Indian Review," Rs. 1-8.

G. A. Natesan & Cc., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Mudras.

SWAMI VIVEKANANDA. This is a lengthy and interesting sketch of the life and teaching of this eminen Indian saint, with copious extracts from his speeches and writings. With a portrait. As. 4.

The annual subscription to the *Indian neview* is Rs. 5 (Five) only including postage. Subscription can commence from any month. If you have not already seen the *Review* send postage stamps for As. Four for a free specimen copy to G. A. Natesan & Co., Madras. Current issues are not given as specimen copies.

Speeches by Eminent Indians

Dadabhai Naoroji's Speeches.—An up-to-date, exhaustive and comprehensive collection. With a portrait. Rs. 2. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," Re 1-8.

Gokhale's Speeches.—An exhaustive and comprehensive collection of his speeches, with a biographical sketch and a portrait. Over 1,000 pages. Crown 8vo. Rs. 3. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review." Rs. 2-8.

Dr. Rash Behari Ghose's Speeches.—An Exhaustive and Comprehensive Collection. (With a portrait). Price As. 12. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," As. 8.

Swami Yivekananda.—An exhaustive and comprehensive collection of his speeches and writings. With Portraits. Cloth Bound. Third Edition Rs. 2. To subscribers of the "Indian Review," Re. 1-8.

The Indian National Congress.—An account of its origin and growth. Full text of all the Presidential Addresses. Reprint of all the Congress Resolutions. Extracts from all the Welcome Addresses. Notable Utterances on the Movement. Portraits of all the Congress Presidents. Cloth Bound. Over 1,000 pages Crown 8vo. Rs. 3. To Subscribers of the "Review," Rs. 2-8.

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

The Indian Nation: - Cultured, energetic and enter-

prising publishers of Madras.

The Provincial Times:—Messrs, G. A. Natesan, Publishers, Esplanade, Madras, have issued a series of books not alone of interest to a general reader, but of

value as references and historical records.

The Sanjvartman. There are very few firms in India that take the trouble of being up-to-date, or by the variety of their publication to form and direct the public taste or to diffuse, useful and interesting knowledge among their constituents. Among these few Messrs. Natesan and Company of Madras undoubtedly occupy the place of honour.

THE DEPRESSED CLASSES

AN ENQUIRY INTO THEIR CONDITION AND SUGGESTIONS FOR THEIR UPLIFT

The publishers venture to hope that the publication of the volume will stimulate further interest in the problem of the elevation of the Depressed Classes and that men of all castes and creeds will co-operate together for devising means and measures for the mental, moral, social and material advancement of fifty millions of our countrymen who at present are unfortunately sunk in ignorance and poverty.

Contents.—His Highness the Gaekwar of Baroda; Mr Ambika Charan Muzumdar; Mr. B. Do, 1.C.s., Mrs. Annio. Besant; Lala Lajpat Rai; The Hon'ble Mr. Gokhale; The Hon'ble Mr. T. V. Seshagiri Aiyar; Mr. Saint Nihal Singh; Mr. Valentine Chirol; Rev. C. F. Andrews, M.A.; Babu Sarada Charan Mitra; Pandit Sitanath Tatvahushan; Mr. P. R. Sundara Aiyer, B.A., B.L.; Rt. Rev. The Lord Bishop of Madras; Rao Bahadur V. M. Mahajani, M.A.; Hon. Mr. Justice N. G. Chandavarkar; The Hon. Mr. V. Krishnaswami Aiyar; The Anagarika Dharmapala; The Hon. Mr. Balakrishna Sahay; Mr. A. Vasudeva Pai; Babu Govind Dass; Mr. N. Ranganatham, B.A.; Mr. G. A. Natesan, B.A.

PRICE RE. ONE.

To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," As. 12.

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

The Indian Social Reformer.—A number of papers

The Indian Social Reformer.—A number of papers by several distinguished men on the position of the Depressed Classes.

United India. Messrs. Natesan & Co., have done a real service to these poor but deserving people by the issue of this valuable little publication which ought to go a long way in rousing the national conscience to a perception of the serious disabilities these poor persons are labouring under. The book ought to be in the hands alike of educated Indians and Europeans interested in the upliftment of the depressed classes.

LIFT-IRRIGATION

BY ALFRED CHATTERTON.

Professor of Engineering, on Special Duty, Madras. CONTENTS. Introduction, Water Lifts. Underground Water-Supply, Well Irrigation with Oil Engines, Irrigation from Artesian Wells, The Value of Wind-Mill in India, Experiments with Wind-Mills, Wind-Mills Irrigation in America, The Cost of Power, Cost of Lifting Water, Flow of Water in Sand, Well-Boring, Steam Pumps in the Kistna Delta, Development of Lift-Irrigation, Lift-Irrigation, Lift-Irrigation by Pumping in Madras, Irrigation by Pumping in the United States.

PREFACE TO THE SECOND EDITION

Some years ago, Messrs. G. A. Natesan & Correprinted a number of papers and articles which I had written at various times on the improvement of the methods of lifting water for irrigation. The little-volume apparently served a useful purpose as it met with a ready sale and has been out of print for some time. The demand for information, as to the methods to be pursued and as to the results which have been achieved, still continues and in the absence of any formal treatise on the subject, a fresh compilation of papers has been made which it is hoped will to some extent supply what is needed.

Price Rs. Two.

To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," Re. 1-8.

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

The Hindu. The Papers contain a good deal of valuable information useful to the agriculturists of the

Presidency and elsewhere in India also.

Capital. Contains in lucid and succinct form an account of all the various methods for raising water for irrigation purposes now used in India and in the United States. There are millions of bullocks employed every day in India in lifting water. But it has been proved beyond doubt that the cost of pumping even on a small scale with oil engines is less than one-half that of the bullock-power, and on a larger scale the cost is not even one-tenth. Water-lifting by windmills is also fully described and the results of the various experiments described.

ALL ABOUT DELHI

AN EXHAUSTIVE HAND-BOOK

Compiled from Authentic Sources. With 36 illustrations.

[COMPILED FROM VARIOUS AUTHENTIC SOURCES]

Contents.—The Hindu Kings; Early Muhammadan Kings; The Moghul Emperors; Modern Delhi; Some Delhi Sights; Monuments at Delhi; The Storming of Delhi; The City Gazetteer; Lord Lytton's Durbar; Lord

Curzon's Durbar; The King's Durbar of 1911.

In the preparation of this book free use has been made of Mr. Fanshawe's Delhi: Past and Present, more especially in the compilation of its last Chapter; of Dr. Fergusson's Eastern and Indian Architecture in the. description of its great architectural glories; of the revised Imperial Gazetteer for the latest statistics relating to the city; of Captain Trotter's Nicholson for a description of the storming of Delhi: and of Mr. Revnold-Ball's Tourist's India for a succinct account of its far-famed Mutiny Sites, Besides the standard writers on Indian History and the accounts of European and other travellers to India during the Moghul period, much interesting information has been gleaned from Mr. Abbott's Through India with the Prince, Mr. Percival Landon's Under the Sun, Mr. G. W. Stecvens' In India, Genl. Gough's Old Memories, and Mr. Kerr's From Charing Cross to Delhi:

With thirty-six Illustrations.

Price Re 1-8.

To Subscribers of "The Indian Review." Re. 1-4.

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

Oriental list. Visitors to Delhi will find it most.

useful help.

The Indian Mirror. The book gives brief accounts of the Hindu, Pathan, and Moghul sovereigns who reigned over old and New Delhi, and full particulars of the various sights which visitors are expected to "do." For the modest sum of a rupee and a half the reader has at his disposal reproductions of the graphic accounts of these sights from the costlier productions of Fergusson and Fanshawe, and the "Imperial Gazetteer of India." A large number of Illustrations intersperse the volume.

Sankará's Select Works

Sanskrit Text and English Translation
By Mr. S. VENKATARAMANAN, B. A.

Contents.—Hymn to Hari; The Ten-Versed Hymn; Hymn to Dakshinamurti; Direct Realisation; The Century of Verses; Knowledge of Self; Commentary on the Text;

Definition of one's own Self.

Preface.—The main object of this publication is to present, in simple English, some of the works of Sri Sankaracharya in which he tried to expound, in a popular style, the philosophy of the non-dualistic Vedanta of which he was the well-known founder. With this view the present translation has been rendered free of technical words and phrases. It is hoped that the juxtaposition of the Sanskrit text and the English translation will serve the double object of enabling the student of Sanskrit to understand the text better and to correct, by a reference to the text, any defect of expression in the translation as an inevitable result of the attempt to garb it in a popular style. To those that have had no training in metaphysics or dialectics and have neither the leisure nor the capacity to read the original standard works of Sankara, a publication of this kind should be specially helpful for a proper understanding of the broad outline of Sankara's philosophy of non-dualism.

Bound in Cloth. Price Rs. 1-8

To Subscribers of the "Indian Reweiw," Re. One

G. A. Natasen & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

Weekly Chronicle.—Every one interested in the history of religious reform and the evolution of religious thought in India should know something about this great teacher of the South.

The annual subscription to the *Indian Review* is Rs. 5 (Five) only including postage. Subscription can commence from any month. If you have not already seen the *Review* send postage stamps for As. Four for a free specimen copy to G. A. Natesan & Co., Madras. Current issues are not given as specimen copies.

VAISHNAVITE REFORMERS OF INDIA

CRITICAL SKETCHES OF

THEIR LIVES AND WRITINGS

BY

T. RAJAGOPALA CHARIAR, M.A., B.L.

CONTENTS.—Nathamuni; Pundarikaksha; Yamunacharya; Sri Ramanujacharya; Sri Vedanta Desika; Manavala Maha Muni; and Chaitanya;

These are a Series of Seven Essays on the Lives and Writings of the principal religious reformers of the Vaishnavito or Visishtadwaita School of India. The treatment is critical and historical; but special prominence has also been given to the literary side of this School's activity. A clear account of the growth of Vaishnavaism is intended to be conveyed by these Lives of Eminent Reformers, and reference has throughout been made to the development of doctrines. A special chapter is devoted to the exposition of the Visishtadwaita philosophy according to Ramanuja. The growth of Vaishnavaism in Northern India is briefly dealt with in the last Essay, that on Sri Chaitanya, wherein that great Saint's career is also fully described.

Re. 1. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," As. 12: G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

Bombay Guardian. This little book can be recommended to all persons who care about the subject, for its interesting biographical notes, its abundance of Hindu lore, and its perfect lucidity.

The Rangoon Spectator. The above work by Mr. T. Rajagopala Chariar, M. A., B. L., outlines in seven Essays of exceptional ability, the development and influence of a great school of Indian philosophy.

Aspects of the Vedanta.

CONTENTS.

The Yedanta—Some Reasons for Study.
The Late Mr. N. Vythinatha Aiyar, M. A.

Yeda and the Yedanta.

The Late Prof. Max Müller

Yedanta Toward All Religions. Swami Abhedananda.

The Yedanta in Outline.
Pandit Sitanath Tattvabhushan.

The Yedanta Religion.
Professor M. Rangachariar, M. A.

The Ethics of the Yedanta.

The Late Mr. N. Vythinatha Aiyar, M. A.
Rao Bahadur Vasudeva J. Kirtikar.

The Philosophy of the Yedanta.
Dr. Paul Deussen.

The Yedanta Philosophy. Swami Vivekananda.

The Yedantic Doctrine of the Future Life. Pandit Sitacath Tattyabhushan.

The Yedanta: Its Theory and Practice. Swami Saradananda.

The Yedanta for the World. Swami Vivekauanda.

Price As. 12. To Subscribers of the "Review," As. 8.

G. A. Natesan & Co. Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

International Journal of Ethics. Valuable little book.....The whole book is worthy of careful study by everyone interested in theology or philosophy.

The Theosophical Review. This useful little volume The Prabuddha Bharata. A worthy compilation... It will repay perusal.

The Englishman. Will interest readers who make a study of Oriental thought. There are six essays and they are all appreciative and meant to stimulate one to-believe in the eternal principles of the Vedanta.

THE BHAGAVAD-GITA

WITH THE TEXT IN DEVANAGARI AND AN ENGLISH TRANSLATION

BY MRS. ANNIE BESANT.

Note.—It has long been my ambition to place within reach of the English-reading public a cheap edition of the Bhagavad-Gita with the text in Devanagari and an English translation or the same. Mrs. Annie Besant, that warm and tried friend of India whose services to our land it were vain to count, has enabled me to realize that ambition by generously granting the use of her English translation. It is devoutly hoped that this great scripture of the Hindus will find a place in thousands of homes both in India and elsewhere.—G. A. NATESAN.

Price per copy, As. 2 (Two).

When ordering mention the number of copies. Stamps will not be received

The Prabudha Bharata.—In clearness of type, in size and shape, the book leaves nothing to be desired. We can heartily recommend it to all who want a trustworthy pocket-edition of the Gita.

The Modern Review.—Mr. Natesan is bidding fair to be the Indian Routledge. This finely printed edition of a well-known and excellent translation has been here offered at an impossibly cheap price, and it should make its way to every Indian home and heart.

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

MRS. ANNIE BESANT. A sketch of her Life and her Services to India. With copious extracts from her speeches and writings. With a portrait, 64 pages. Price Annas Four.

NATION-BUILDING. A Stirring appeal to Indians. Suggestions for the building of the Indian Nation; Education as the basis of National Life; National Universities for India, Price Annas Two.

THE LIFE & TEACHINGS OF BUDDHA

BY

THE ANAGARIKA DHARMAPALA

Price As. 12. To Subscribers of the "Review," As. 8.

SRI SANKARACHARYA

HIS LIFE AND TIMES.

BY C. N. KRISHNASWAMY AIYAR, M.A., L.T. HIS PHILOSOPHY.

BY PANDIT SITANATH TATTVABHUSHAN.

Price As. 12. To Subscribers of the "Review," As. 8 ..

Sri Madhwa and Madhwaism

A HISTORICAL AND CRITICAL SKETCH.

BY C. N. KRISHNASWAMY AIYAR, M.A., L.T.

Price As. 12. To Subscribers of the "Review," As. 8.

SRI RAMANUJACHARYA

HIS LIFE AND TIMES.

BY S. KRISHNASWAMI AIYANGAR, M.A. HIS PHILOSOPHY.

BY T. RAJAGOPALACHARIAR, M.A., B.L.

Price As. 12. To Subscribers of the "Review," As. 8..

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

The Indian National Congress

An Account of Its Origin and Its Growth Full Text of all the Presidential Addresses Reprint of all the Congress Resolutions Extracts from all the Welcome Addresses Notable Utterances on the Movement Portraits of all the Congress Presidents

This is an exhaustive and complete Collection of all the Congress Presidential Addresses and the Resolutions passed at the sittings of all the Congresses. The book also contains extracts from the Welcome Addresses delivered at all the Congresses and several Notable Utterances on the Congress Movement by men like the late Charles Bradlaugh, Robert Knight, Sir William Hunter, Mr. Justin McCarthy, Sir Richard Garth, Lord Cromer, Sir Charles Dilke and others, An attractive feature of the book is a collection of the portraits of all the Congress Presidents. Cloth Bound. Over 1,100pp. Crown 8vo.

Price Rs. 3. To Subscribers of the "Review," Rs. 2-8.

Lord Ampthill.—The book seems to me a very complete and well-chosen summary and it is one which will be useful to many people besides myself for the purpose of reference.

Sir Herbert Roberts, M. P.—The record of the work of the National Congress is not only of extreme interest but will be most useful in future as a source of information as to the progress of enlightened opinion in India upon many questions deeply affecting the welfare of the people.

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkuram & Chetty Street, Madras.

The Hindustan Review.—The Indian statesman, politician, or publicist could scarcely have at this time of the year a better book on his shelf than that designated "The Indian National Congress." It is obvious that no public man or publicist's book-shelf of works of reference can be complete without a copy of Mr. Natesan's excellent compilation of the Congress literature. Considering its bulk and matter, it is cheaply priced at Rs. 3.

Glympses of the Orient To-Day

BY SAINT NIHAL SINGH.

Preface.—The following pages are the record of a recent ramble through Asia, the author having personally visited all the lands about which he writes, with one or two exceptions.

It is a collection of impressions formed as the writerelowly journeyed from one land to another, living amongst the people, as one of them.

The book falling into the hands of the Indian youth—for whom it is especially designed—will be the means of inspiring him to work for the uplift of his land.

Contents:—Asia's Spell Broken; How Disillusionment Came; Asia a Menace to the West; Japan's Imperial Dream; Oriental Trade Supremacy; Autocracy to Limited Monarchy; The Modern Oriental Woman in the Making; Where Woman Has The Upper Hand; The Modernization of Japan; Flaws in Japanese Modernization; Education in Japan; Japan's Material Prosperity; Japan: China's Gadfly; The Celestial Student Abroad; Exit the Old, Enter the New in China; Evolution, Not Revolution in India; The Spirit of May Leaving Hindustan; To-Day in Afghanistan: Persia Evolving Cosmos Out of Chaos; Rural Life in Iran; Egypt's Agitation for Autonomy; Egypt's Preparation for Self-Government.

First Edition. Price: Re. One. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," As. 12.

G, A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

The Guzerati.—Mr. Saint Nihal Singh tells us how the impact of the West upon the East has shaken the Oriental out of his metaphysical musings and taught him to think of the world of to-day, how the new awakening is to be traced in all Eastern countries. He is an optimist and in favour of an all-sided progress. The spirit that runs through the whole book is commendable and deserves to be imbibed by the Indian youths for whom the book is intended.

My Indian Reminiscences

By Dr. Paul Deussen

EXTRACT FROM THE INTRODUCTION

In recording my impressions of my trip to India in the winter of 1892-93, and thus presenting them to the public I have yielded to the wishes of my friends, partly because, notwithstanding the shortness of my stay in India, I, was enabled, being favoured by circumstances, to get a deeper insight into the life of the natives than a European usually gets.

My knowledge of Sanscrit, the study of it had been to speak, my daily bread for the twenty years previous to

my trip, was of immense service."

What was to be of still greater use to me in India than the knowledge of the ancient and sacred language of the land, was the fact that I had happened to have spent the best energies of a number of years in entering into the spirit of the Upanishads and the Vedanta based upon them;

CONTENTS

Introductory; From Marseilles to Bombay; Bombay; From Bombay to Peshawar; From Peshawar to Calcutta; Calcutta and the Himalayas; From Calcutta to Bombay via Allahabad; From Bombay to Madras and Ceylon; Homeward Bound. APPENDIX:—Philosophy of the Veldanta. Farevell to India: A PCEM.

Crown 8vo. 270 pages, with a frontispieco.

Price Re. 1-4. To Subscribers, Re. 1.

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras

The Merit of the Book.—Dr. Deussen's account of his tour throughout India, his description of its principal cities, its shrines, pilgrimages and its many holy spots, its leading men of various communities and classes afford much interesting reading. The language in which he describes the customs, ceremonies, manners, traits and traditions of the Indian people—notwithstanding the shortness of his stay in India—shows his profound admiration and love for the land which, to use his own words, "had for years become a kind of spiritual mother-country" to him.

POPULAR EDITION

Essays in National Idealism

BY ANANDA K. COOMARASWAMY

CONTENTS:-The Deeper Meaning of the Strugglo: Indian Nationality; Mata Bharata; The Aims and Methods of Indian Arts; Art and Yoga in India; Tho Influence of Modern Europe on Indian Art; Art of the East and of the West; The influence of Greek on Indian Art; Education in India; Memory in Education; Christian Missions in India; Swadeshi; Indian Music; Music and Education in India; Gramophones-and why

Select Cpinions

"The Indian National Movement appears to us to have entered a new phase, and the publication of the present volume from Dr. Coomaraswamy's pen marks a definito stage in the progress of that movement..... It is clear that a very important step has been taken to promote the cause of Indian Nationalism along Indian as distinguished from Western lines by the publication of the work."-

Dawn Magazine.

"One could hardly be prepared for the vigour of thought and masculine energy of English, by which they are marked......Their author is a logical and uncompromising reactionary Yet we cannot deny the beauty and truths of the pure ideal as he so nobly and persistently holds it up before us..... We think the book he has written to be of surpassing value."-Modern Review. Re. 1. To Subscribers of the " Indian Review." As. 12:

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chotty Street, Madras.

THE LIFE AND TEACHINGS OF BUDDHA By the Anagarika Dharmapala. This is a clear and concise account of the Life and Teachings of Lord Buddha. Written by a well-known Buddhist authority and in a style specially intended for non-Buddhists, the book is bound to be widely circulated and appreciated. With an appendix Price As, 12. To subscribers of the "Indian Review" As. 8.

THE CONGRESS

Movement. Leaders. Subjects.

The Indian National Congress.—An account of its origin and growth. Full text of all the Presidential Addresses. Reprint of all the Congress Resolutions. Extracts from all the Welcome Addresses. Notable Utterances on the Movement. Portraits of all the Congress Presidents. Cloth Bound. Over 1,100 pages. Crown Svo. Rs. 3. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," Rs. 2-8.

Dadabhai Naoroji's Speeches.—An up-to-date, exhaustive and comprehensive collection. With a portrait. Rs. 2. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," Re. 1-8.

Recent Indian Finance.—By Mr. Dinsha Edulji Wacha. A valuable collection of papers relating to Indian Finance, etc. Price As. 4.

Indians of South Africa.—Helots within the Empire! How they are Treated. By H. S. L. Polak. Re. 1. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," As. 12.

Gokhale's Speeches.—An exhaustive and comprehensive collection of his speeches, with a biographical sketch and a portrait. Over 1,000 pages. Crown 8vo. Rs. 3, To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," Rs. 2-8.

Dr. Rash Behari Ghose's Speeches.—As. 12. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," As. 8.

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

Romesh Chunder Dutt Says:—"I have perused a great portion of the Congress literature as published in a handy volume by the enterprising publisher, Mr. Natesan; and to those who desire honestly to know the aims and aspirations of the educated men of India, I can honestly recommend a perusal of this valuable publication. An honest critic will find in this volume—from the first page to the last—a sincere desire to support and sustain the Government by the co-operation of the people.

Kaiser-i-Hind, Bombay. All Indians should feel exceedingly grateful to Natesan & Co., for all these

valuable publications at cheap prices.

Notable Books on India

My Indian Reminiscences.—By Dr. Paul Deussen,. Professor of the University of Kiel, translated by A. King. Dr. Deussen's account of his tour throughout India, his description of its principal cities, its ahrines, etc., afford much interesting reading. The language in which he describes the customs, ceremonies, manners, traits and traditions of the Indian people—shows profound admiration and love for the land which, to use his own woods, "had for years become a kind of spiritual mother-country" to him. Price Re. 1-4. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review." Re. 1.

Glimpses of the Orient to-day.—By Saint Nihal Singh. In this book, Mr. Singh describes the transition that has taken place in Asia, during the last few decades, tracesthe causes of the awakening and offers a prophecy as to its ultimate effect. Price, Re. 1. To Subscribers of the-"Indian Review." As. 12.

Ail about Delhi.—Au Exhaustive hand book compiled from authentic sources. With 36 Illustrations Re. 1-8.. To Subscribers, Re. 1-4.

Essays in National Idealism.— By Ananda K. Coomaraswamy, D. Sc. Popular Edition with 6 illustrations Re. 1. To subscribers of the *Indian Review*, As. 12.

The Swadeshi Movement.—A Symposium by Representative Indians and Anglo-Indians. An excellent and authoritative collection of official and non-official views. Ro. 1. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," As. 12.

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras

Moulmein Advertiser. Every one of the volumes, big and small, Messrs. Natesan have of recent years published, contains views of India and Indian current history and forms a most reliable reference of the great social and mental movements now pulsating throughout India.

Sanjvartman, Bombay. Not a month elapses but this enterprising firm brings out elaborate volumes on every kind of subject that affects the interests of India and they are generally the work of men who know what they are writing about.

Indian Political Literature

Essays in National Idealism. - By Dr. Anarda K. ·Coomaraswami with illustrations. Ro. Onc. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," As. 12.

Morley's Indian Speeches. -With an Appreciation of Lord Morley, and A Portrait, Crown 8vo., 240 Pages. Re. One. To Subscribers of the Indian Review, As. 12.

Gokhale's Speeches .- With a biographical sketch and a portrait. Over 1,000 pages, Crown Svo. Rs. 3. To

Subscribers of the "Indian Review," Rs. 2-8.

The Indians of South Africa .- By H. S. L. Polak, Re. One. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," As. 12.

Dadabhai Naoroji s Speeches and Writings .- With a portrait. Rs. Two. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review." Ro. 1-8.

Glimpses of the Orient to-day .- By Saint Nihal Singh. Price Re. 1. To Subscribers of the "Indian

Review," As. 12.

The Indian National Congress .- An account of its origin and growth. Full text of all the Presidential Addresses. Reprint of all the Congress Resolutions. Extracts from all the Welcome Addresses. Portraits of the Corgress Presidents. Over 1,200 pages Crown 8vo. Rs. 3. To Subscribers of "The Indian Review," Rs. 2-8.

Indian Military Expenditure. - By Mr. Dinshaw

Edulji Wacha, As. 4.

Recent Indian Finance.-By Mr. Diusba Edulji Wacha, Price As 4.

Indian Railway Finance. - By Mr. D. E. Wacha. As .4.

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

The Indian People. - By collecting the speeches and writings of Dr. Rash Behari Ghose, Swami Vivekananda, the Honorable Mr. Gopal Krishna Gokhale, Lord Morley, he has done a distinct service to both the younger and elder generations of Indians; for, these are books which the younger people like to have constantly by their side to study and the elders to refer to occasionally,

INDUSTRIAL INDIA

BY MR. GLYN BARLOW, M.A.

CONTENTS.

1. Patriotism in Trade. 2. Co-operation. 3. Industrial Exhibitions. 4. The Inquiring Mind. 5. Investigation. 6. Indian Art. 7. Indian Stores. 8. India's Customers. 9. Turning the Corner. 10. Conclusion.

SECOND EDITION

Re. 1. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," As. 12.

SELECT PRESS OPINIONS.

"The Madras Mail."—Throughout the book there is a cheery note of optimism which ought to be encouraging to those who are exerting themselves to bring about improvements.

"The Madras Times."—This little book is well written, well edited and well published, and we can safely recommend our Indian friends to read, mark and inwardly digest its contents.

"The Daily Post," Bangalore.—The book is an eminently readable one, and if it does not prove useful that will not be due to the fault of the writer.

N" The Indian Spectator."—Every young man in Indiaought to read Mr. Glyn Barlow's book.

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

The Bombay Gazette. Overflows with good advice to industrial and trading classes, which they would do well to consider.

The Indian Magazine and Review. This book contains an appeal to Indians to promote industries in their own country on principles of combination, and the practical question is discussed, how far this is possible at present, united efforts being there so little understood or attempted.

The Englishman. The book should be in the hands of every public-spirited man in this country.

Essays on Indian Economics

BY THE LATE MAHADEV GOVIND RANADE.

CONTENTS.—Indian Political Economy; the Reorganisation of Real Credit in India; Notherlands India and Culture System; Present State of Indian Maunfacture and Outlook of the same; Indian Foreign Emigration; Iron Industry—Pioneer Attempts; Industrial Conference; Twenty Years' Review of Census Statistics; Local Government in England and India; Emancipation of Serfs in Russia; Prussian Land Legislation and the Bengal Tenancy Bill; the Law of Land Sale in British India.

Rs. 2. To Subscribers of the " Indian Review," Re. 1-8.

SELECT OPINIONS.

India.—Indispensable upon the shelves of overy student of Indian Polities.

The Political Science Quarterly.—The author not only has a complete command of English but uncovers with great skill the mistakes made by the British in applying the maxims of English Political Economy to Indian conditions.

G. A. Natosan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras,

The West Coast Spectator.—This is a very valuable contribution to Indian Political Economy, and should prove extremely useful just now when important questions relating to the development of our country's resources are engaging the attention of the people. The book should find a place in all libraries and may with advantage be used by all college students and others who wish to have information about the country's industrial resources.

THE SWADESHI MOVEMENT

A SYMPOSIUM BY

Representative Indians and Anglo-Indians

Contents .- Dadabhai Naoroji; H. H. The Gaekwar of Baroda; The Hon. Mr. G. K. Gokhale; The Hon. Dr. Rash Behari Ghose: The Hon, Sir Vitaldas Damodar Thackersey; The Hon, Md. Yusuf Khan Bahadur; Mrs. Annie Besant; Rajah Peary Mohun Mukerjee; Sister Nivedita; Lala Lajpat Rai; Dewan Bahadur K. Krishnaswamy Row; The Hon. Mr. Harikishen Lal; Babu Surendranath Banerjea: Ral Bahadur Lala Baij Nath: Dewan Bahadur Ragunatha Row; Romesh Chunder Dutt, C.I.E., I.C.S.; Mr. A. Chaudhuri; Hon. Mr. Parekh : Mr. D. E. Wacha; Hon. Pandit Madan Mohan Malaviva: Mr. Aswini Kumar Datta; The Hon. Mr. Krishnaswamy Iyer; Hon. Mr. Ambica Charan Muzumdar: Dewan Bahadur Ambalal S. Desai; Mr. G. S. Arundale; Sir Charles Elliot, Mr. David Gostling: Rajah Prithwipal Singh, Rai Bahadur P. Ananda Charlu, C.I.E.; Sir E. C. Fuck, K.C.S.I.; Dr. Ananda K. Coomaraswamy; Mr. Muj bur Rahman; Abdul Rasul, Esq., Bar.-at-Law; Babu Tara Prasanna Mukerji; Dewan Bahadur Govindaraghava Iyer; Mr. Abdul Halim Ghuznavi; Rao Bahadur R. N. Mudholkar; His Honor Siz Herbert T. White; Mr. Charles W. McKinn; Mr. Bal Gangadhar Tilak; Mr. Hemendra Prasad Ghose; Pandit Rambaj Dutt; Mr. Mushir Hosain Kidwai, Bar.-at-Law, The book also contains the views of H. E. Lord Minto.

H. E. Sir Arthur Lawley, H. H. Sir Andrew Fraser and

Lord Ampthill.

Price Re. 1. To Subscribers of the "Review" As. 12.

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras. The Jame Jamshad. We consider this book worthy of special study.

Sir Roper Lethbridge, K. C. I. E .- Students of economics and of social science throughout the world owe a deep debt of gratitude to Messrs. Natesan for the admirable series of little volumes containing all these valuable speeches and essays,

The Mussalman. Calculated to amply repay perusal.

Essays on Indian Art, Industry & Education

BY E. B. HAVELL

Late Principal, Government School of Arts, Calcutta, "Author of Indian Sculpture and Painting," etc.

All these Essays deal with questions which continue to possess a living interest. The superstitions which they attempt to dispel still loom largely in popular imagination, and the reforms they advocate still remain to be carried out.

Contents:—The Taj and Its Designers, The Revival of Indian Handicraft, Art and Education in India, Art and University Reform in India, Indian Administration and 'Swadeshi' and the Uses of Art.

SELECT OPINIONS.

The Englishman, Calcutta.—Mr. Havell's researches and conclusions are always eminently readable. • • • His pen moves with his mind and his mind is devoted to the restoration of Indian Art to the position it formerly occupied in the life of the people, to its reclamation from the degradation into which Western ideals, falsely applied, have plunged it, and to its application as an inspiring force to all Indian progress and development. • • It is full of expressions of high practical utility, and entirely free from the jargon of the posturing art enthusiast.

The Modern Review.—We may at once express our emphatic conviction that it is a remarkable book, destined to leave its impress on the current thought of India, and to guide her efforts into new channels, to her great glory and hopour. Crown 800, 200 np.

glory and honour. Crown 8vo., 200 pp.

Re. I.-4. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," Re. I.
G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras,

The Christian Patriot.—All are thoughtful and inspiring articles and stimulate the reader to think of new paths for the rising generation and avoid beaten and overcrowded tracks in which many young men are still content to walk.

THE IMPROVEMENT OF

INDIAN AGRICULTURE

SOME LESSONS FROM AMERICA

By Mrs. Saint Nihal Singh

AUTHOR OF

"The House Hygienic" "My Favourite Recipes"
"How to Make Good Things to Eat"
"The Virtues of Varnish," etc.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	P	AGE
PUBLISHER'S PREFACE		i
WHERE FARMING IS A PROFITABLE PASTIME		1
How THE AMERICAN GOVT. HELPS THE FARMER	• •	30
THE RELATION OF MANURE TO THE CROP		65
PLANT BREEDING IN AMERICA	• •	92
How They Raise Rice in America		102
WHEAT-GROWING IN AMERICA		127
Making Money out of Milk	ď	12 7
Crown 8vo. 160 pages		

Price Re. 1 To Subscribers, As. 12;

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras,

The Indian Nation:—Cultured, energetic and enterprising publishers of Madras.

The Kayastha Messenger:—The worthy publishers have laid the educated classes under a deep debt of gratitude by placing before them interesting, useful and cheap publications.

The Moulmein Advertiser:—The many valuable booklets published by Messrs. Natesan & Co., on subjects of the deepest interest and value to India should fill a recognised place in the library of every student of India, past and present.

AGRICULTURAL INDUSTRIES IN INDIA

BY MR. SEEDICK R. SAYANI

WITH AN INTRODUCTION BY

SIR VITALDHAS DAMODAR THACKERSEY

Contents:—Agriculture; Rice; Wheat; Cotton; Sugar-Cane; Juto: Oilseeds; Acacia; Wattle Barks; Sunn Hemp; Camphor; Lemon-Grass Oil; Ramie; Rubber; Minor Products: Potatoes; Fruit Trade; Lac Industry; Tea and Coffee; Tobacco: Manures; Subsidiary Industries; Sericulture; Apiculture; Floriculture; Cattle-Farming; Dairy Industry; Poultry-Raising; An Appeal.

Sir Vitaldhas Thackersey writes :--

Mr. S. R. Sayani, I think, has given valuable information regarding the present state and future possibilities of the principal cultivated crops of India.

Re. 1. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," As. 12.

Mr. W. H. Sharp, Director of Public Instruction, Bombay. "Agricultural Industries in India" by Seedick R. Sayani, price Rupee One, and published by G. A. Natesan & Co., Esplanade, Madras, is recommended as a book suitable for the Libraries of Secondary Schools in this Presidency.

H. E. THE GOVERNOR OF BOMBAY hopes that it may have a wide circulation and stimulate the introduction of the improvements which are so necessary if India is to reach its full economic development as a producing country.

G. A. Natesan & Co.. Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

The Provincial Times:—Messrs. G. A. Natesan Publishers, Esplanade, Madras, have issued a series of books not alone of interest to a general reader, but of value as references and historical records.

The Indian Witness:—G. A. Natesan & Co., Madras are making quite a name for themselves by their varied publications.

The Empire:—That ferociously enterprising firm of publishers, Messrs. G. A. Natosan & Co., Madras.

Indian Arts, Industries and Agriculture

Agricultural Industries in India.—By Beedlek Rr Sayani. With an introduction by Sir Vitaldas Damoda. Thackersey. Re. 1. To Subscribers of the Indian Review As. 12.

Essays on Indian Art, Industry and Education.—By E. B. Havell, Re. 1-4. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," Re. 1.

The Swadeshi Movement.—A Symposium by Representative Indians and Anglo-Indians. Ro. 1. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," As. 12.

Essays on Indian Economics.—By the late Mahadev Govinda Ranade Rs. 2. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review." Re. 1-8.

Industrial Indi . By Glyn Barlow, M. A. Second Edition. Re. 1 T u scribers of the "Indian Review," As. 12.

Lift-Irrigation —By A. Chatterton. Second Edition Revised and enlarged. Price Rs. 2.

Ingian Industrial and Economic Problems.—By Prof. V. G. Kale, Pergusson College, Poona, Price Re. One to Subscribers of The "Indian Review" As 12.

The Improvement of Indian Agriculture.—Some Lessons from America. By Cathelyne Singh, Price Re. 1. To Subscribers of the "Indian Review," As. 12.

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

The Christian Patriot:—Part of the present interest in industrial matters in Southern India at least is due in considerable measure to the assiduity of this well-known firm in this direction for years past ever since the

industrial problem began to attract notice.

Kaiser-i-Hind. We do not think we are guilty of any exaggeration when we say that there is no Indian firm of publishers which can surpass Messrs. G. A. Natesan and Co., of Madras in point of utilitarian enterprise of a most patriotic character. The firm's great aim is how best and most expeditiously to serve the public.

INDIAN TALES

AMUSING READING:-Annas Four Each.

New Indian Tales.—Nineteen amusing and instructive tales. By Mr. C. Hayavadana Rau, Fellow of the Anthropological Institute, London. Price As. 4.

Tales of Raya and Appail.—By T. M. Sundaram. Sixteen amusing and instructive stories. The stories are characterised by a great deal of wit and humour. Pric.

Tales of Komati Wit and Wisdom.—Twenty-five-amusing and instructive stories. By C. Hayavadana Rau, B.A., B.L. Price As. 4.

Tales of Tennali Raman.—The famous Court-Jester of Southern India. Twenty-one Amusing Stories. By Pandit S. M. Natesa Sastri. Third Edition. As. 4.

Folklore of the Telugus.—A collection of forty-two-highly amusing and instructive tales. By G.R. Subramiah Pantulu. Price As. 4.

Tales of Mariada Raman. Twenty-one Amusing Stories. By P. Ramachandra Row Avergal, Retired. Statutory Civilian. Second Edition. Price As. 4.

The Son-in-Law Abroad, and other Indian folk-tales of Fun, Folly, Cleverness, Cunning, Wit and Humor. By P. Ramachandra Rao, B.A., B.L., Retired Statutory Civilian. Second Edition. As. 4.

Maitreyi: A Vedio Story in Six Chapters. By Pandit Sitauath Tattvabhushan. Second Edition. As. 4.

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

The Madras Mail:—A delightful collection of witty tales and anecdotes. The stories are quaint and clever.

The Madras Standard:—Popular Tales abounding in fun and humour.......Ought to be of great interest and amusement especially to the foreign reader and the folk-lorist. The book is well suited to while away agreeably enough an idle half-hour during a railway journey.

Punjab Educational Journal. These tales are simple but very amusing.

Biographies of Eminent Indians

A Series of Uniform Booklets each with a Portrait

Foolscap 8vo. Price As. Four each

The aim of this Series is to present within a short compass sketches of the lives and careers of all eminent Indians. Each Volume besides giving a succinet biographical sketch contains copious extracts from the speeches and writings of the personages described. The Series has been pronounced by the Press to be "the most welcome addition to Indian, biographical and critical literature."

Dadabhai Naoroji Eir P. M. Mehta Dinsha Edulji Wacha Mahadey Govind Ranade Sci Ramakrishna

Paramahamsa
C vami Yivek nanda
ilon. Mr. G K Gokhaie
Dr Rash Bell ri C cse
Lala Laj at Rai
Ravi Yarma
Toru Dutt

K. T. Telang
Surendranath Banerjea
Romesh Chunder Dutt
Ananda Mohan Bose
W. C. Bonnerjee
Budruddin Tyabjl
Sir Syed Ahmed
Lal Mohun Ghose
M. K. Gandhi
Madan Mohan Malaviya
Babu Kristo Das Pal
R. N. Mudholkar

Price As. 4 Each. 1 Doz. at a time As. 3 each.

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras,

The Sanj Vartman. Messrs. Natesan & Co. are doing a distinct and national service by issuing brief sketches of the lives of men who have played an important part in the modern epochs of Indian history.

The Indu Prakash. It goes without saying that the lives are well written and the usefulness of the brochures is enhanced by copious extracts from the speeches and writings of the subjects of the portraits.

The "Friends of India" Series

This is a new Series of short biographical sketches of cminent men who have laboured for the good of India, which the Publishers venture to think will be a welcome addition to the political and historical literature of the country. These biographies are so written as to form a gallery of portraits of permanent interest to the student as well as to the politician. Copious extracts from the speeches and writings of the "Friends of India" on Indian Affairs are given in the sketches. Each volume has a frontispiece and is priced at As. 4 a copy.

Lord Morley Lord Ripon Sir William Wedderburn Mrs. Annle Besant Lord Minto Edmund Burko Charles Bradlaugh John Bright Henry Fawcett Mr. A. O. Hume Sir Henry Cotton Lord Macaulay

The Leader: -Will be a welcome addition to the

political and historical literature of the country.

The Modern Review:—On the cover of each volume is printed a pertrait of the subject of the sketch and the storich are told in a lively and interesting manner with short extracts from notable speeches delivered. The series should be welcome to the public.

The Central Hindu College Magazine:—Useful little biographies of well-known men and women. These keep us up to date, and the price, four annas each, makes a small library possible for all.

As. 4 each. 6 (Six) at a time As. 3 each.

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Street, Madras.

SISTER NIVEDITA. A Sketch of Her Life and Her Services to India. Price Annas Four.

The Harvest Field. The little books are written in a pleasant style, and contain extracts from the important speeches of these men.

The Empire.. Admirable little biographies.

The Central Hindu College Magazine:—Useful little biographies of well-known men and women. These keep us up to date, and the price, four annas each, makes a small library possible for all. Price As. 4 each.

SELECT OPINIONS ON

"THE INDIAN REVIEW"

Rev. J. T. Sunderland, TORONTO, CANADA.—" I read your 'Review' with great interest and profit. • • • I wish the 'Indian Review' could be placed in many public libraries in Canada, the United States and England. It would do a silent but telling work."

The Late Mr. William Digby, C. I.E. "
In its way—an admirable way—I think the 'Review,' which emanates from Madras, is an exceptionally interesting monthly publication, and I congratulate. Madras not only on leading the way with a monthly 'Review,' but on the excellence of its lead."

Mr. J. Herbert Roberts, M. P.—"Let me congratulate you on the admirable editorials of this interesting monthly. I appreciate highly your many services to

the cause of progress in India."

The Tribune.-A storehouse of pleasant and in-

structive reading

The Educational Review.—There is no periodical nondrawhiten aches it for the money. It caters for all reader the ld prove a welcome addition to the read of the t-grade colleges.

Sir William Wedderburn .- 'An excellent Madras

lagazine.

Rs. 5(Fi e) n.7 um including postage. Subscription can commence from any month. If you have not already seen the Review send postage stamps for As. Two for a free specimen copy to G. A. Natesan & Co., Madras.

G. A. Natesan & Co., Sunkurama Chetty Sireet, Madras.

The Indian Patriot: The standard of excellence both in the matter of style and substance which the Review' has been enjoying for long is still kept up which undoubtedly speaks much of the energy and ability of the Editor.

Mr. James Ramsay Macdonald, M. P. 1 read it (the "Indian Review") every month, sometimes right from beginning to end and I find it most profitable.